Page 572}
1 abilities to do that work? 1 Bombardier started, was working for temp agencies?
2 A. Again, not knowing anything specific about how 2 A. Yes, it was,
3 that construction was done, 1 couldn't give you an 3 Q. Now, when you started, what related job
4 opinion about it. 4 experience did you already have?
5 MR, THOMSON: No further questions. 5 A. T had experience dating back to 1975 when 1
6 MR. TRIMMER: 1 ask that Ixhibit 23 be 6 worked as a mechanic. Al the way through, I tried to
7 admitted. 1's the collection of articles by Lawrence 7 keep my experiences up. One of the big reasons why 1
8 [abian. 8 got hired, not only based on my experience, was § would
9 MR. KAHN: No objection, 9 be able to help with the safety. 1 have an associates
10 COMMISSIONER TOWLIER: Allright. Bombardier 10  in applied science and environmental technology and
11 Exhibit 23 is entered into the record. 11 they wanted someone that was a fechnician that also
12 (Exhibit B 23 admitted) 12 knew safety.
13 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Mr. Kahn, do you have-- {13 Q. De you have any understanding of how much
14 MR. KAHN: Nothing, thank you, Doctor. 14  related experience Bombardier wanted when it was
15 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: With that, you're free 15  hiring?
16 togo. I'msure Mr. Kahn has your contact information, 16 A. It was extensive, During the later years, not
17 THE WITNESS: Sure, 17 necessarily when I got hired on, it was, like 1 say, 1
18 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Let's go off the record, 18 got hired on a lot for my safety, but also my
18 take abreak. 19  mechanical experience, but they -- Sushil, I'll use him
20 (Recess.) 20 as the example, Sushil wanfed associates of electrical
21 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: We're back on the 21  enginecring, 1don't remember if he actually
22 record. The Union will call their next witness. 22 advertised it or not, but I was involved in that
23 MR. KAHN: Union calls Kenny Depiero. 23  advertising and it was pretty expensive. And -
24 24 Q. Did Bombardier often find employees had more
25 M 25 than two years of related experience? :
Page 573
1 Whereupon, 1 A. Yes. It was -- IV
2 KENNETH E. DEPIERO, 2 Q. Canyou give some examples?
3 having been first duly sworn to testify to the truth, 3 A. Tdon'tthink I heard of anybody with less
4 the whole truth and nothing but the truth, was examined 4 than two years.
5 and testified as follows: 5 Q. Can you give any examples?
6 6 A, Everybody that came from military was
7 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Please state your name 7 primarily refired or had multiple years in the military
8 and spell your last name for the record. 8  because they were the only ones that met the experience
9 THE WITNESS: Kenneth E, Depierc, D as in 3 requirements.
10 David, E, P as in papa, I-E-R-Q. 10 Q. When you say in the military, what did they do
11 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Ckay, go ahead, 1% inthe military?
12 DIRECT EXAMINATION 12 A. They were aireraft mechanics, they were
13 BY MR. KAHN: 13 aviation techs. Tony was the onboard, I don't know
14 Q. Ken, where do you work? 14 what they called it, but he did all the electronics on
15 A. At present at Clark County Airport, McCarran 15  Dboard ships. So it was, it was a technical, mechanical
16 Airport with the tram system. 16 electrical background it came from. The actual job
17 Q. And did you use you used to work for 17 titles, I'm from the Marine Corps. What can 1 say?
18 Bombardier? 18 Q. Now, have you helped management assess the
19 A, Yes, I did, 19 skills of workers who were hired after you?
20 Q. When did you start with Bombardier? 20 A. Yes, Idid.
21 A. 2000. 20 Q. And your manager Joel, has he said anything to
22 Q. And at the time you started, did you work 22 you about how long he feels it takes a new hire to
23 directly for them or for a temporary agency? 23 become proficient enough fo know whether they should be
24 A. T worked for a temporary agency. 24 retained as an ATS technician?
25 Q. Was that the common way that employees of 25 A. Minimum of two years.
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Page 574 Page 576 |
1 Q. Two years on the job; is that right? 1 BY MR. KAHN:
2 A. Correct. 2 Q. And then you would have had to re-input the
3 Q. And are the tasks now under County management 3 data yourself in order 1o re-analyze?
4 basically the same tasks as were performed by 4 A. Correct. And there's no guarantee we woukl
5  Bombardier? 5 have lined everything up right.
6 A. Yes, they are, 6 Q. Let's talk for a moment about SIMS data. Did
7 Q. Have you had a chance to observe any of the 7 you at some point have a role in submitting SIMS data
8 new hires since the County took over in terms of how 8 to Pittsburgh?
9 they're progressing in their job skills? e A, Yes, I did,
10 A, Yes, I have, 10 Q. What was your rofe?
11 Q. And were several of the new hires from the 1l A. I was technical administrator,
12 elevator trade? 12 Q. And what period of time were you that?
13 A. Yes, they were. 13 A. Sumuner of 2005 to March 2009,
14 Q. How have those new hires fared in the job 14 Q. Did you have any understanding of whether it
15 compared to other new hires? 15  was important for lechnicians te accurately record the
16 A. They seem to pick up quicker when you have 16 job category code when they submitted time on SIMS?
17  something that you're trying to explain to them. You 17 A. They, myself included, tried to persuade them
18  just have to find the common terminology. Everything |18 just to get the 40 hours in, We didn't care what it
19 was in common, it's just we called it one thing, they 19  was, and when the KPI came along and they had the
20 called it something clse. We call it the guide tire, 20  corrective maintenance versus preventative maintenance,
21  they call it what, a drive tire? 1 don't know the 21 they were further swayed to try to not put corrective
22 elevator terminology, but they picked up quick what a 22 maintenance unless it truly interfered with the revenue
23 guide tire was and translated to their equivalent. 23 service of the tram.
24 That's just one example. There's several, 24 MR, TRIMMER: Move 1o strike as nonresponsive
25 Q. And talking about prior experience, do you 25 and hearsay. _
Page 575 page 577 [
1 know if there's anyone wha's been hired at the airport 1 MR. KAHN; My comment is he's talking about !
2 whose sole prior experience was as a communications 2 what management told him,
3 technician? 3 MR. TRIMMER: Okay. Well, it's hearsay,
4 A. No. 1 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Well --
5 Q. Now, under the confidentiality agreement that 5 MR. KAHN: 1 can clarify further with regard
6 was reached about discovery in this case, you were one & to--
7 of'the two techs who was allowed to look at the 7 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: That's fine, Let's see
8  Bombardier work records; is that correct? 8 if we can clarify further.
9 A, Correct, 8 I'm going to overrule the objection. You
10 Q. And did you review literatly thousands of 10 know, it will go to weight, but I do want to try to
11 pages of documents? 11 ascertain the facts as most efficiently as possible.
12 A, Yes, I did. 12 MR. TRIMMER: I understand that, but it seems
13 Q. And in the documents you had been provided 13 like one of their core theories is claiming that they
14 during that discovery period earlier this year, did you 14 weren't putting their time in correctly, so allowing
15 receive SIMS data in a form that you found usable? 15 him to testify to the truth of an instruction that
16 MR. TRIMMER: Vague. 16 people didn't care is highly prejudicial.
17 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Well, did the witness {17 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Okay. | understand
18  understand the question? 18 that. I'm not going to strike that testimony, as |
19 THE WITNESS: Yes. 19  stated, but it does go to weight. 1 understand that it
20 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Al right. You can 20 s, it could be viewed as hearsay, but I do want to try
21 answer. 21 toascerlain the facts, and that goes to weight. So go
22 THE WITNESS: The SIMS data came in primarity 22  ahead.
23 PDF. PDF was not usable for us, especially when it was 23 BY MR, KAHN:
24 asplit page and you had to literally print the entire 24 Q. What did you mean by "people didn't care"?
thing up, cut the pages and try to line them up. 25

25

A, Okay. We'll give a little history first so we
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Page 578 FPage 580

1 have a better understanding of SIMS times and regular 1 recovery standby activities, and almost every day he

2 times. 2 put in just 10 hours alsoe.

3 We had three different means of tracking 3 Q. Did you have occasion to observe the work of

4 times. We had a timecard which we punched in. We had 4 Mr. Banas and Mr. Ayers?

5 SIMS times, which all we did was put in our fime for 5 A. Yes, I did.

6 accounting for the day. Then we had our timecards. 6 Q. Coulid they have coded the time differently?

7 That's the one that actually counted as far as all the 7 A. Yes, they could have.

8 techs were concerned. That was — well, rephrase that. 8 Q. Can you give me some examples?

9 Definitely in my own case, that count was the 9 A. BDave Ayers, he'd been on days and nights so
10 only one that counted because it was the one that we 10  it's hard to give detailed examples about him. But
11 got paid off of. Nothing else went towards our pay. 11  Dick Banas, he was on days because I was in the office
12 That was the one that puf the money in our pocket. 12 during that time frame. He was on days for part of
13 SIMS times were, in my own case again, I'll 13 that time and he did rebuilds, repairs of failed
14 speak firsthand here, a lot of times I would put a 14  components.

15 general code in just to account for the 10 hours, 15 Q. Have you gone through some of the SIMS time
le Q. Even though your tasks during the day, if 16 entries and compared them to other records of work
17  you'd broken them down, could be put into different 17 performed on the site?
18 SIMS calegories? isg A. Yes.
19 A. Correct. 19 Q. Ifyou could open your book of Union exhibits
20 Q. And was part of your job to review the SIMS 20 and look at Union Exhibit 24. And let the record
21 time submissions to Pittsburgh? 21 reflect I'm sharing with counsel the backup documents
22 A. Yes, it was. 1 did a weekly report. Weekly 22 that are used in the preparation of this exhibit. |
23  report was taking all the SIMS times, balancing against 23 don't intend to make this an exhibit, but --
24 the actual punched times and the account allowable 24 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: You say Union
25  overtime to make surc everything matched. 25 Exhibit 247

Page 579 Page 581 |

1 If it didn't match, then action was taken to 1 MR. KAHN: Yes.

2 make it match, Sometimes that action was done by me 2 MR. STANLEY: It's in the back of the book.

3 personally where I wonld either delete times or add 3 MR. KAFN: Two colored sheets.

4 times, Sometimes the technician would be notified if 4 MR. TRIMMER; Is this the document you gave us

5 he was available and he would correct the error. And 5  yesterday?

6 of course, if the technician was available, this is 6 MR. KAHN: Yes, exactly.

7 possibly at the beginning of his week, now it's the 7 MR. TRIMMER: Okay.

8 beginning of his new week, so it was maybe seven days 8 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: And [ heard you say you

9 ago. He doesn't know. He may have recalled it 9 don't plan to have this entered into evidence?

10 accurately. 10 MR. KAHN: No, no, no. [ distributed the

1t Q. Did you ever review any SIMS times from 11 backup that explains the right-hand columns on Union
12 certain employees who routinely put all their time into 12 Exhibit 24, for counsel's convenience.

13 one job category code? 13 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Okay.

14 A. Yes, I did. 14 MR. KAHN: Everyone have copies of Union

15 Q. Who was that, for example? 15  Exhibit 247

16 A. The one I remember most clearly was Dave 16 MR. THOMSON: [f you have an ex{ra one, I'd
17 Ayers. 17 like it. Tmust have left mine in my office. You did

18 Q. What did he do? 18 give it to me yesterday.

19 A. He, every day, with very few exceptions, put 19 THE WITNESS: 1 believe it's the same.

20 in five hours of maintenance for two different codes. 20 (Exhibit U 24 marked)

21 And if he ever missed anything, I could go in and do 21 BY MR. KAHN:

22 his hours because I knew what he used, and I'd just add | 22 Q. Turing your attention 10 Union Exhibit 24,

23 10 hours, 20 hours, 30 hours. That was his routine. 23 canyou identify what this document is?

24 Q. What about Mr, Banas? 24 A. This decument was a comparison of SIMS times
25 A. Mr. Banas, he had the faverite code of general 25  to pass-down entries. The pass-down, it's a daily log
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Page 582 Page 584
1 that we maintain. Everything that we do is supposed to 1 objection - [ just ask for leave, if necessary, to :
2 gointhere. We recover a train, we rebuild something, 2 supplement the record to deal with this because we got
3 we escort someone, we receive parts, Pretty much 3 it yesterday.
4 anything that we do during the course of the day that 4 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Any objection to that?
5 should be recorded or passed on to the next crew goes 5 MR. KAHN: No, because | think the odds of us
6 into the pass-down leg. & finishing this week are slim.
7 Q. And can you explain what the columns are? 7 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: That could be. That
8 Take us across Union Exhibit 24, what they reflect. 8 could be, So --and even if we are able to finish this
9 MR. TRIMMER: I have an objection. Ifhe's 9 week, | believe some leave to supplement the record for
10 going to start testifying about it before he puts it 10 both parties, if needed, I think would be available, so
11 in, I have an objection to this document, primarily 11 as far as being able to finish testimony.
12 because all of this data was available to them in 1z MR. KAHN: Yes.
13  March, and he gave it to me yesterday. And it's an 13 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: All right. So with
14 entirely new theory that hadn't been advanced until one 14 that, please continue, Mr. Kahn,
15 of his witnesses, until he was asked the leading 15 BY MR, KAHN:
16 questions on cross as to Mr, Smith. 16 Q. Thank vou. Ken, can you explain what the
17 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Well, I think we had 17 columns in this document reflect?
18 gone over a similar issue yesterday. 18 A. Yes. The first column of course is "Date."
19 MR, TRIMMER: We did. My point is that this 19 ‘That was the date that the SIMS time was actually
20 isa-- this purports to be an analysis of, and a 20  entered, and it came straight out of the data provided.
21 comparison of evidence that he didn't disclese until 21 Same with the next column, the initials, the
22 yesterday moring. It's evidence that he's had since 22 last name, the Z code, which is the code that's used
23  March, 23 for that deseription of the work. The description and
24 MR. KAHN: Well, and again, we've already 24 the secondary deseription, all that and the heurs came
25 received testimony from this witness about the 25  straight out of the SIMS data provided. There was no
Page 583 Page 585§
1 usability of what was provided in March. 1 alteration to it at all. If was just straight out. :
2 MR. TRIMMER: And that's not true. 2 The very far right column is what was in the
3 MR, KAHN: Well, that was the witness' 3 pass-down on that date, and on that, on the very first
4 testimony. You can choose to impeach the witness, 4 ¢olumn, that date, those three individuals in the
5 but-- 5 pass-down, those three individuals did a brake job on
6 MR. TRIMMER: For the record, we produced a & Car 8,No.78. Alll did was went to the pass-down,
7 complete Access database from SIMS, which had every 7 found an entry that I thought might have been recorded
8 item of data in SIMS. We produced it to them in March. 8 clear enough to show this example, and out of those
9 Mr. Depiero, in the course of his work, would have been 9 three, two took repair hours and two did noft take
10 able to utilize that Access database, so to say it 10 repair hours. One took the general recovery; the other
11 wasn't usable is just not true. 11 one just tock maintenance hours.
12 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Well, and is this a 12 Q. And in your experience, the tasks described in
13 document you plan to introduce? 13  the right column, the brake job, et cetera, would be
14 MR, KAHN: Yes, after he authenticates it. 14 more appropriately categorized as repair?
15 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: It just seems to me like |15 A. One person actually got it right, and that was
16 there is no deadline in our specific regulations, as I 16 Eric Dahlin, second line. He has a repair activities,
17 mentioned yesterday. We did have -- the parties had 17  wvehicle brake system. So even though another person
18  agreements to exchange, but they weren't necessarily 18  had at least a repair in there, they also got it wrong,
19  followed by either party. I understand that. 1 prefer 19 Q. Now, is it your understanding that every one
20  things to be followed timely and to be provided, but at 20 of these entries, one of the techs entering time into
21 the same time, ] feel like | would be in the best 21 the SIMS got it wrong?
22 position to allow it because the Rules of Evidence are 22 A, No.
23  relaxed in these hearings. ' 23 MR. TRIMMER: Objection.
24 MR. TRIMMER: Then my only point then would be 24 THE WITNESS: One of the techs got it right.
25  that -- and this was the primary reason 1 made this 25

COMMISSIONER TOWLER: There's an objection 1o
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Page 586 Page 588}
1 foundation. If you can just kind of go through that 1 cross-examination, or now, if Mr. Kahn would like to.
2 line of questioning. 2 Butoverruled.
3 BY MR. KAHN: 3 BY MR, KAHN:
4 Q. Yes. On the right-hand column, what's the 4 Q. Do you rely on entries made in the pass-down
5 source of data that you used to prepare the right-hand 5 logs to do your own work?
6 column? 6 A. Yes.
7 A. Tt was the pass-down, In this case it was a 7 Q. And do you observe other technicians relying
8  brake job. 8 on the entries in the pass-down logs to observe, to do
9 Q. And you're familiar with the SIMS codes? 9  thal work?
10 A. Yes. 10 A. Yes.
11 Q. And you're familiar how if one took the time, 11 Q. Now, we've discussed this first brake job.
12  how one could properly categorize their work using the 12 Can you take us through the secend entry you have here,
13  SIMS codes? 13 explain -
14 A. Most codes, most jobs were covered by codes, 14 A, Second entry, again, data on the colamns all
15 There are always exceptions. 15 the same, straight out of SIMS. Recorded time as
16 Q. And is it your testimony that in the first 16 provided. And the far right collumn, "Replace high and
17  yellow block, only one of the four individuals 17 low heads on Car 4 due to popping off and one copper
18 categorized their time correctly? 18 pipe,” The heads on that air compressor were popping
19 A, Correct, 19 off. The air compressor had failed, it had te be
20 MR, TRIMMER: Hearsay and personal knowledge. |20 repaired. And two techs were listed on that pass-down
21 He has no idea what Mr. Rasmussen does. He hasnoidea |21 as the ones that did the repair. Those twe techs were
22 why Mr. Rasmussen coded his time that way. The only 22 Rickey Valentine and Aaron Urbina. For that date, that
23 record of Mr. Rasmussen's time is the time that he 23 time, times here show that, one took repairs hours of
24 entered into SIMS, Allowing him to talk about what 24  three on the air system, and the other that was in the
25  Mr. Rasmussen intended to do or not do, what 25 pass-down and as such involved in that, took general
Page 587 Page 589
1 Mr. Rasmussen intended to work on or not work on s, 1 recovery standby activities. '
2 it's just crazy. 2 Q. Would general recovery be the proper
3 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Well -- 3 clagsification for the work described in the right
4 MR. KAHN: Your Honor -- go ahead. 4 column?
5 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: I de, I understand that 5 A. In this case, possibly. Part of that time
6 asavalid point. What I would advise counsel to do is & could have been because it was during revenue service,
7 try o see if he does have reason to have personal 7 Q. Because of the way in which you were
8 knowledge of that, Also, the witness is subject to 8 instructed to record general recovery time?
9 cross-examination. That's an appropriate line of 9 A, Because it was a recovery during revenue
10 questioning, so we can keep going on that, 10 service, he could have recorded it that way, but only a
11 BYMR. KAHN: 11 portion of that, Rickey took three hours, so that
i2 Q. On the first column, Mr, Rasmussen's 12 would be 30 percent of that general recovery time would
13 activities, that they are recorded in the pass-down 13 have been repair time.
14 log, are they not? 14 Q. Do you consider the tasks described in the
15 A. Yes, they are. 15  right-hand column there to have been repair work?
16 Q. And is the pass-down log a document that techs 16 A. Yes, it was,
17 regularly rely on for the truth of the matter stated in 17 Q. Now, just to summarize the rest of this
18 it? 18 exhibit so we don't take all morning on it, what docs
19 A. Yes. You can be charged for falsifying the 19 the data on the right telt you about the accuracy of
20 pass-down. 20 the techs recording of their time in the SIMS system?
21 MR. TRIMMER: Objection. How could he 21 A. That it is not accurate.
22 possibly rely on -- how can he testify as to whether 22 MR. KAHN: Move the admission of Union
23 other technicians rely on this document? 23 Exhibit 24,
24 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Well, if he knows. 24 MR, TRIMMER: Objection, for all tie reasons
25 That's something that could be asked, of course, on 25 T've said before. 1'd also like to say that the
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Page 590 Page 592
1 foundational information that he's provided contains no 1 was damaged. :
2 listing of how many hours were performed on the task. 2 Q. Did you include tasks that took you less than
3 And I'd also like to say that the foundational 3 aquarter hour?
4 evidence -- and I can bring this out in 4 A, Normally not, but there may have been a few
5 cross-examination -- it's double hearsay, because the 5 that slipped in, but we tried not.
& log is created by the tech who's identified in 6 Q. Did you include scheduled replacements as
7 parentheses as being M1. So it's hearsay on hearsay. 7 repairs?
8 Thete's no hours in this document. | don't 8 A. Not as repairs, but we did slate seme of the
9 understand at this point how you can admit this summary 9 hours -- rephrase that. We did slate some as repairs.
10 when it's based on his personal speculation, more than 10 Q. And why?
11 four years after this event took place. 11 A. Example, the spindle. The spindie, even
12 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Just before wegoon, |12 though it's scheduled, when it comes off the train, a
13 justto be clear, the exhibit you're moving to admit is 13 very large percentage of thein have already failed.
14 the two-page? 14 If I can make an analogy, if you go up to the
15 MR. KAHN: Yes. 15 repair shop and you want a front end alignment and they
16 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Not the supplemental |16  say they can't do it because your tie rod is wore out,
17 information -- 17  do you wait for it to fall off and crash, or do you get
18 MR. KAIIN: Right. 18 it repaired then? That's the same analogy of a guide
19 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: -- you provided tothe |19 tire. Tt steers the vehicle.
20 parties. 20 Q. Allright.
21 MR. KAHN: | have no problem admitting that to 21 A, And ifit has already failed, journals are
22 explain the exhibit if counsel would like. 22 undersized, grease is already liquefied, the greasce is
23 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: 1just wanted to make |23 discolored, there's grooving in the journal, there's
24 sure we're talking about the same thing. 24 rust in the grease. The majority of them have failed.
25 MR. KAHN: Right, right. 25 They just haven't crashed the vehicle.
Page 591 Page 593
1 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: There is that argument, 1 Q. Butthat item is the only scheduled
2 it's hearsay on hearsay. I think that admitting it 2 replacement that you included in repairs?
3 will help to make & more complete record. It can be 3 A. No. There were a couple of others, and they
4 definitely subject to cross-examination. 1 understand 4 were pretty much the same thing. The FSE package, if
5 that if all these people are not here, then there are 5 it fails, you've lost your fail safe emergency brake,
6 issues that you could bring up with validity, but 1 6 which again the train may not stop if it overshoots its
7 think for a complete record, it would be better to 7 mark.
8 admit it, and for that reason I'm going to admit Union 8 So for the most part, if anything was
9  Exhibit 24. 9  included, it was for a very specific reason, And also,
10 (Exhibit U 24 admitted) 10 for those items, we did not use the same hour numbers
11 BY MR, KAHN: 11 as we did for the enes that were removed out during
12 Q. Could you refer in your book to Union 12 normal service. We used a reduced hourly rate.
13 Exhibit 1?7 13 Q. Now, so that's how you defined "repair” in
14 A, Okay. 14 preparing this document.
15 Q. Do you recognize this document? 15 Take us through the sources of data you used
16 A. Yes,Ido. 16 on the first page. You've got -- well, first explain
17 Q. Can you tell us what it is? 17  the left-hand colwmn,
18 A, It's a summary of the work that myself and 18 A. Okay. "Labor," pretty self-explanatory. It's
19  Vernon McClain did on determining costs of parts and 19  hours divided by costs per hour.
20 labor for repairs, 20 "Parts Costs,' that was, we figured that for
21 Q. Inpreparing it, how did you define a repair? 21 certain items to rebuild -- well, to repair it, and
22 A, Repairs were corrective actions that would 22 other items to replace it, there was a cost associated.
23  have prevented other -- well, how should 1 put it? It 23  The cost is a document, and we took the cost out of the
24 was a repair, You replace something. You took 24 document to use it for that,
25 something off, you put a new one on. It was broke, it 25 Q. What document you used for cost?
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Page 594 Page 536k
1 A. That would be the SIMS inventory. SIMS 1 cost factor for each one to be repaired. :
2 inventory has price for -- a few items missing. There 2 Q. When you say that, you mean estimate of number
3 may be a couple of estimates based on memory, but very, 3 of hours it would take?
4 very few, 4 A. Estimate of the number of hours for the labor
5 Q. The third item you have is "Special Purchase." 5 and then the parts was based on usage. Some things
& Yoo have a note down there, Could you summarize what 5 every time, example, a spindle, two seals, two
7 the basis of your information was for special 7 bearings, two races. Then there was the cotter pin,
8 purchases? 8 every time. There was the grease every time, but there
8 A, Certainly. That was just one special S was occasionally washers and other components,
12  purchase. During the rehab of the C, it was deemed 10 Q. This sorting of this rebuild database, that's
11 that the door gueides on all the C doors were bad. It 11 provided as part of Union Exhibit 1 in the back; is
12 was net included in the project, so it was agreed that 12 that cotrect?
13 the project, when they had the doors off, putting in 13 A. ©'have not looked at this, but it should be.
14 the Stanley mechanisms, would change the guides. But 14 Q. It was part of the --
15 they would not pay for the gnides. So we had to buy 15 A, Yes, it was part of the spreadsheet,
16 the guides for them to replace the guides. 16 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: 1don't know if there's
17 Q. Then you have "MRO/NPR." What does that 17  an objection?
18  represent? 18 THE WITNESS: Yes, here it is.
19 A. Okay, nonprofit-related. I forget what MRO 19 MR. TRIMMER: 1 assume he's trying to lay a
20 stands for, but nonprofit -- they're purchase orders, 20 foundation for this document, but saying that it's in
21  puarchase orders I prepared in most cases during the 21  the back doesn't really lay a foundation for -
22 summer of 2008, z2 MR. KAHN: 1apologize. There's no page
23 Summer 2008, Bombardier changed their process, 23  numberss, but | don't intend to question the witness
24 ifI got the date exactly right, They changed their 24 about it, other than to ask him whether he provided a
25 process and they went from being able to use the credit 25  complete copy of the rebuild database that he relied
Page 595 Page 5387
1 card, to having to have a purchase order for basically 1 on :
2 everything. Up to that time we never really had 2 MR. TRIMMER: And I understand that --
3 purchase orders, so summer of 2008 1 prepared all the 3 THE WITNESS: Yes.
4 purchase orders for Big Town, Calderone, Tom Kreb 4 MR. TRIMMER: -- except I'd like to know what
5 engineering. I have more. 5 he's talking about when he says "I gave a complete
6 Q. Tom Krob Engineering the TJK at the bottom? 6 copy."
7 A. Correct. And 1 personally prepared those 7 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: We'll go through this
8 purchase orders, submitted them, and for the remainder 8  the best we can. It's a rather large or lengthy
9  of my time there in the office I used those purchase 9 document, and so I understand there's no page numbers
10 orders and their appropriate codes and numbers for 10 onit. Soif we could try to make sure that we're all
11 processing the invoices, 11 on the same page, that would be helpful.
12 Q. And were those outside vendors providing 12 MR. TRIMMER: And I vnderstand, I'm not
13 repair services? 13 wrying to be difficult, but we're trying to admit a
14 A. Yes, they were. Big Town was 14 200-page hearsay document as evidence, and to not
15  air-conditioning, 15  establish what he's laying foundation for doesn't seem
i6 Q. Now, let's talk about the next column over, 16 fair.
17 entitled "Cost for Rebuilds and Special Purchases 17 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: All right. Let's see if
18 Order." What does that represent? 18  you, Mr. Kahn, if you're able to lay a foundation for
18 A. Okay, we have the rebuilt database. The 19 it
20  rebuilt database again was a document that was 20 MR. KAHN: All right.
21 provided. Using that rebuilt database, we did a, 21 BY MR. KAHN:
22 nothing more than a sort by item and date, taking the 22 Q. The back half of the -- the back end of
23  number of items that were turned in for rebuild, 23  Exhibit 1 starts with, starting with the page beginning
24  looking af the description of what was done to them 24 "Air Compressor" in the top left, ending with the
25  while they were rebuilt, coming up with a reasonable 25 document labeled at the top, "Valve Relief 155," is

www.oasisreporting.com
Electronically signed by Kevin Wm. Daniel (301-417-699-4327)

OASIS REPORTING SERVICES, LLC

01682-476-4500

f01d3875-bb0e-4d7d-9858-4fh3feb55d8f

ER1682



Page 598 Page 600
1 that a sorted copy of the rebuild database? 1 it was, assigned a price for parts if parts were *
2 MR. TRIMMER: Vague as to what the database 2 appropriate, and because the database -- well, yeah,
3 s, 3 the database for the daily pass-down is so extensive
4 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: I'm going to give leeway | 4 and s¢ time-consuming te go through line by line, that
3 tolry to, you know - 5 we were only able to malke it through one year before we
6 MR. THOMSON: Hang on a second. I'm not able 6 ran out of time.
7 tofind - 7 Q. Before there was a deadline to generate
8 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Take your time. Let me 8 documents in this case?
9 know al what point. [t is about halfway through the 9 A. Right.
10 rather large document. 10 Q. Got it. And this document was therefore
11 MR. THOMSON: I have a series of documents 11 produced and supplied back before June the 1st, was
12 that have the heading. This is a sorled copy of the 12 itnot?
13 rebuild database. Is this what we're talking about? 13 A, Yes.
14 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: | believe he was 14 Q. And the pass~-down information, can you
15 mentioning the air compressor. 15  identify in the subsequent pages where that begins?
L6 MR. KAHN: At the top, the first entry. 16 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: | wanl to make sure
17 You're correct, that is the title of the document. 17 everybody has time to find the page we're ali
18 This is a sorted copy. 18 referencing.
19 MR. THOMSON: Ckay. Thank you. 19 MR. KAHN: Iapologize for the lack of
20 MR. TRIMMER: My vagueness objection was does 20 pagination.
21 this purport to be the complete database, or is ita 21 THE WITNESS: It begins, looks like about four
22 sorted copy of things that he selected? That's why | 22 pages back, three to four pages back.
23 objected to it being vague. 23 BY MR KAHN:
24 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Well, I think that would |24 Q. And the titie at the top?
25  be appropriate for cross-examination, so I'm going to 25 A, "'"Data From the Data Computer Log Used by
Page 599 Page 601 |
1 overrule that objection. Go ahead. 1 Technicians Performing Work Under CBE-552."
2 BY MR. KAHN: 2 Q. Okay.
3 Q. Can you describe what those pages are that 3 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Does everybody have that
4 begin with "Air Compressor” and end with an entry for 4 page? I's about four or five pages in from the
5 "Valve Sentronics"? 5 Dbeginning. Go ahead.
6 A. This is a sorted copy of the database of the 6 BY MR. KAHN:
7 time frame in question, 5-'08 to 5-'12. And it's 7 Q. Can you explain how you prepated the pages
8 everything within 5-'08 to 5-'12, nothing was exeluded, 8  beginning with, that begin with this one?
9 nothing was added. Ifit wasn't in the database in 9 A, We went through the pass-down line by line,
10 that time frame, it's not in here. 10 reading each and every item. If the item was
11 Q2. And is that a database that Bombardier techs 11 appropriate for this, we then had to manually time it
12 and Bombardier regularly relied on in doing their work? 12 in, because it was a PDF, not a spreadsheet, anything
i3 A. Yes. 13  else. Very time-consuming,
14 Q. Now, lel's go back 1o page 1, where you were 14 We typed in the date, we typed in what shift,
15  explaining each of the eclumns. I think we covered the 15  we typed in whether it was AM/PM, what type of alarm, 1
16 rebuitds and the special purchase orders, Can you 16 mean what type of repair or alarm, We typed in what it
17 explain the next column over entitled "Costs From 17  was, and then we assigned it hours, either as wayside
18 Pass-down, Less Than Onc Year"? 18  or vehickes,
19 A. Okay, the sheet that we reviewed earlier was 19 Q. And the hours were based on your petsonal
20 just excerpts from the pass-down, The pass-down's in 20 experiences doing this work?
21  here and what we took out of it. There are excerpts 21 A. My personal experiences and Mr. McClain's.
22 from the pass-down where we went through, tried to 22 Q. And when the coding under the Columm "TY,"
23  identify, to the best we could, what would be 23 that's type?
24  considered a repair and then transferred it over to our 24 A. Correct,
25 database, our spreadsheet, assigned hours based on what | 25 (. What do those entries reflect?
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Page 602 Page 604 |
i A, "A" was alarm, "R" was repair, "RPL" was 1 Technicians" -- no, I'm sorry, '
2 replace, "REC" was recover. I'm thinking that's pretty 2 A. Correct.
3 much all of them. 3 Q. Which page shows what you're discussing in
4 Q. And when you prepared these, did you believe 4 terms of data from --
5 these to be accurate summaries of the business records 5 A. That would be further back. It was one of the
6 kept by Bombardier? 6 last two tabs.
1 A. Yes. 7 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: I'm not exactly sure
8 Q. Now, did you discover in the last couple of 8  which direction we're going as far as -- is this about
9 days that you included some items that you don't, that 9 halfway through? Could we narrow it inta quarters
10 you don't want included concerning securily alarms? 10 maybe?
11 A, Yes, 11 THE WITNESS: I believe it's going to be
12 MR. KAHN: And the Union will propese Lo 12 between all the other data and the one we had to find
13 supplement this exhibit with an exhibit afier the 13 earlier. Right there on that edge I believe is where
14  hearing that removes these entrigs for security alarms, 14  we'll find it. But I'm not positive.
15 We're not contending these are repairs. So those were 15 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: And we are doing the
16 inadvertently included, and we would offer to make 16  best we can. [t's not just one party wasn't able to
17 those available once we have the time to go through the 17 paginate their documents, 1t is what it is, so -- but
18 database and strike those out. 18  we'll make sure everybody has the time to find the
19 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: I don't think you have 19 right -
20 moved Lo enter this exhibit. 20 BY MR. KAHN:
21 MR, KAHN: Right. 21 Q. Isit right before the sorted copy of the
22 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: 8o let's make sure when |22 rebuild database?
23 wedo, if and when you do move for the exhibit, to 23 A. I believe so,
24 mention that as parl of your request. 24 MR. TRIMMER: What's the title of it again?
25 MR. KAHN: I will, Your Honor, Thank you. 25 MR, KAHN: Let the witness --
Page 603 Page 605 |
1 BY MR, KAHN: 1 THE WITNESS: It's a longer, narrower, longer ‘
2 Q. All right, and then, so that's the data. If 2 spreadsheet.
3 you turn back to the first page of Exhibit 1, you used 3 BY MR. KAHN:
4 in the column under "Costs From Pass-down," what did 4 Q. "The Cost of Rebuilding an Item Under
5 you do to prepare the data on costs from fogbooks? 5 CBE-552"?
6 A. The -~ a lot of the stuff, including some of 6 A, That'sit.
7 the rebuilds, there was a set cost. What I mean by 7 Q. So this appears immediately before the sorted
8  that is there was a work procedure that told you what 8 copy of the rebuild database.
9 you had to use. 1f said you needed a seal, you needed 9 A. That's what I was thinking, 1 got to find the
10 abearing, you needed whatever, a parts of listings -~ 10 beginning,
11 listing of parts that were required to be changed for 11 MR. TRIMMER: 1see. Canyouholditupsol
12 the job given, 12 make sure | know what you're falking about? Fxactly,
13 When that applied, we used that list of parts 13 okay.
14 to come up with the cost for parts. If it was 14 MR, KAHN: Thank you.
15  something as simple as we changed a door motor, well, 15 THE WITNESS: That's it right there.
18 easy enough. We -- first we had - well, door motor's 16 BY MR. KAHN:
17 abad example. 17 Q. So this, these pages that are heading "The
18 We changed the switch. Switch was broken, We 18 Cost of Rebuilding an Item Under CBE-352," could you
19 Jooked up the price of the switch in the SIMS inventory 19 just describe your source of data for those?
20 and got the price of the switch from SIMS inventory and |20 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Just one second. |
21 incorporated it into our data so it was a matter of 21 think I'm on the wrong page.
22 record. 22 MR. KAHN: Right before the sorted copy of
23 Q. Soif you turn further on into this document 23 the--
24 afler the data from the daily computer log, you get 1o 24 THE WITNESS: It's less than halfway but it's
25 apage cntitled "Data From Loghbooks Used by the 25 the last page before we get into the rebuild database.
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Page 606 Page 6081}
1 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Okay. Go ahead. ] 1 and pinion seal and spring brake in a manner similar to
2 found that. l's the first one we're 1alking about? 2 what you just described?
3 MR. KAHN: Yes. 3 A. Right., A lot of the stuff1 have a lot more
4 THE WITNESS: First page locks like this. 4 experience with. The hub's done during the day time,
5 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Go ahead. 5 that's where 1 was, so 1 could almost tell you the
& BY MR. KAHN: & parts in my sleep on that one.
7 Q. Now, what do the celumn heads reflect here? 7 Q. Okay. So have you explained the background of
8 A, Okay, the -- T broke it into groupings, Brake 8 all the entries on page 1 under "Costs From Logbooks"?
9 job was the first group. Under brake job, you have the 9 A. Okay, "Cost of Logbooks," if there was a brake
10  parts that were required. These are parts both by -- 10 job done, because a brake job is not a rebuild in the
11 in not all cases are there procedures that tell you the 11 rebuild book, the costs for the brake job would have
12 parts, but these are the parts that are required for a 12 been there, whereas the cost to rebuild the hub would
13 brake job. Brakes, seals, adjusting bolts, spring, 13  have been from the rebuild log. We did not try te
14 wedge, plunger. 14 double dip on this one, or any of them. Just making
15 Second column is cost of each part. 15  that clear.
16 The third column was a factor or quantity. 16 Q. And on the right side, the final column is
17  Not everything needed replaced every time. Example: 17 "Costs From Supplied Documents, Work Orders." Have
18 The adjusting bolts. There's four of them, but we said |18 those been referred to previously in this -- well, are
19 we only have to replace two, even though there’s four., 19 they referred to as PM work orders occasionally?
20  Some jobs you do four, some jobs you do two, 20 A. Work orders, PM work orders.
21 Q. The number replaced would be indicated in 21 Q. And did you create an additional spreadsheet
22 Bombardier's own records, correct? 22 showing how you calculated the costs from the PM work
23 A, If those would have been provided. 23 orders?
24 Q. Ifthose were provided for that, And 24 A. Yes, I did. This was a joint with Vernon
25 otherwise you based it on your personal experience? 25 McClain, He did -- he actually did the data input that
Page €07 Page 609§
1 A. Personal experience. 1 it's right in front of the one we were looking at, | &
2 Q. And the frequency? 2 believe,
3 A. Frequency, that was again brakes, if you're 3 Q. And the heading on this would be?
4 doing a brake job, 100 percent of the time you're going 4 A. The heading, there's several different
5 to use the brakes, That's what a brake job is. The 5 headings but they're all basically the same, data from
6 seals, every time you did a brake job, you had to 6 the daily -- sorry. "Data From Maintenance Records of
7 replace the seals. The adjusting bolts, you didn't 7 Work Performed by Technicians on the D" ~- well, "on"
8 bhave to replace them every fime, So we said 8 is where it's geing to be different, but data from
9 50 percent, 9 maintenance records, They'll all start with that
10 Q. And that was based on your persenal experience 10 because there's several different type records,
11 doing this? 11 There's records for the north train, records for the
12 A. Especially while in the office ordering the 12 south train, there's records for the Ds, the Cs, so
13 parts. It gave me a very good feel for what the actual 13 forth,
14 usage of parts was, 14 Q. lust so it's clear, you went through the PM
15 Q. And how many times have you personally, you 15 work orders and found on the back some information
16 think, prepared brake jobs on these vehicles over the 16 recorded about repair tasks undertaken?
17 years? 17 MR, TRIMMER; Objection. He just testified he
i8 A. It was before I went in the office, so it was 18  didn't prepare the document. No personal knowledge.
19  actually prior to the contract. 19 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Well, if you could set
20 Q. And how many times? 20 some foundation lo see if he does have some knowledge.
21 A, 1t was several, but it was only -- it was 21 BY MR. KAHN:
22 several, Itwas-- 22 Q. How was the data prepared concerning the PM
23 Q. Allright. 23 work orders?
24 A, Years ago. 24 A. 1 observed Vernon McClain on occasion going
25 Q. And you prepared the other entries such as hub 25 through the work orders. He would go through the work
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Page 610 Page 612 |
1 orders and he would gather data, He then supplied all 1 you'd mentioned that you proposed to submit a different '
2 that data to me, and [ incorporated it into this. 2 version of this document?
3 Q. And we'll have Mr, McClain testify later in 3 MR. KAHN: Well, we acknowledge that an ervor
4 this proceeding. 4 was made in some entries as (o responding o security
5 MR, TRIMMER: Then let Mr, McClain testify 5 alarms. We are not claiming that as a repair, and
6 about it, That doesn't satisfy the requirements. 6 therefore we would take that out of the database and
7 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: 1 understand that. I'm 7 present a reduced number of hours and reduced labor
8  going to overrule that objection, It is going to aid 8 cost.
9 me in ascertaining the facts to hear this witness. I 9 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: My concern with that is
10 will expect Mr. McClain to come and testify for his 10 that I'm inclined to admit this because | believe it
11 firsthand knowledge. 11 will aid me in ascertaining the facts. T know there's
12 MR. KAHN: Absofutely. 12 contradictory -~
13 BY MR KAHN: 13 MR, THOMSON: May I ask --
14 Q. And the data from the PM work orders, you 14 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: 1 won't rule on the
15  determined a number of hours of work performed? 15 evidence, I won't address the edited, or a different
16 A, Yes, That one was done both by him and me. 16 wversion of this. Butl believe this will aid me
17  We sat down and actually collaborated on what we felt 17 ascertaining the facts, My concern is that with a
18 was a fair number. 18  document, because we are going to, this is subject to
19 Q. A fair number based on your years of 19  cross-examination now, the witness is here, there will
20 cexperience doing -- 20 be another witness to my understanding, but a different
21 A. His experience, my experience, yes. 21 version of this, because there is testimony of what you
22 Q. And then you mulktiplied the labor hours by a 22 believe is not accurate in this, from your -
23 figure for fabor costs. You got that from Mr. Stanley? 23 MR. KAHN: Right,
24 A, Correct. 24 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: -- from the Union's
25 MR. KAHN: I'm going to move the admission of 25  point of view. I believe if [ admit this, it will be i
Page 611 Page 613
1 Union Exhibit 1. I understand that would be 1 this version. Would there be an objection o that fram
2 conditional upon further testimony from Mr. McClain as 2 you, Mr. Kahn?
3 to the aspects he prepared and Mr. Stanley as to the 3 MR. KAHN: No, I was just offering, as [ say,
4 labor costs data. 4 1o reduce what our assessment is of the repair costs.
5 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Go ahead. 5 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: And there is - il goes
& MR. TRIMMER: We made cbjections throughout. 6 1o -- I'm still going to give Mr, Thomson a chance to,
7 Particularly with respect to the data he just testified 7 but this does go to, there are contradictory exhibits
8  he didn't collect. T don't see how he has personal, 8 that we have, and that's my goal here is to have a
9 sufficient personal knowledge to admit this. 9 complete record and to be able to have documentation
10 1 guess second of all, and this is in addition 10 that [ can use to ascertain the facts, and as 1 go
11 1o all the objections that are already in the record, 11 through the record, and listen to all the wiilnesses, to
12 admitting a hearsay document like this which purports 12 weigh credibility and to bringing as much information
13 to be a summary, when he's admitted that he made up the 13 thatis going to aid me in this case as possible. So,
14 numbers, that labor hours, that was based on his best 14  Mr. Thomson?
15 estimate, when it's contrary to the documents that have 15 MR. THOMSON: Was this witness listed as an
16 already been produced, that he's made up the cost 16  expert?
17 numbers, that he's made up the parts that would have 17 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: I do not believe he was,
18  been used, I mean, | guess I don't understand. I'm 18  Mr Kahn? 1did hear testimony, we did go through his
19 actually going to, and 1 have the documents if we have 19  work experience and his experience of, knowledge of
20 to cross-examine him, there's several entries in here 20  this material,
21 that just aren't true. So I don't think this meets the 21 MR, THOMSON: Indeed, but there was a deadline
22 necessary requirements for actual evidence, even with 22 for submitting an expert's report.
23 the understanding that the Commissioner's allowed ta 23 MR. KAHN: 1don't believe he's testifying to
24 admit hearsay. 24 anything that's outside his own personal knowledge as a
25 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: One thing, Mr. Kahn, |25 mechanic. That's what I believe the record will
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Page 614 Page 616 |
L reflect. 1 reporting sorted. '
2 MR. THOMSON: T believe his testimony has been 2 Q. Did you prepare this document?
3 that he's used his expertise to make estimates, which 3 A. Yes, I did.
4 he is now providing to you as the decider of fact to 4 Q. And what information did you use to prepare
5 take into account. 5 this document?
6 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Right. 6 A. 1 used the information that Bombardier
7 MR. THOMSON: That, 10 me, seems (o be the 7 provided.
8 definition of an expert witness. 8 Q. The information provided in June?
9 MR. KAHN: 1 think people estimate what time ES A. Yes.
10  of day something occurred all the time. Estimation is 10 Q. And what did you do to compile this from the
11 not limited to experts. 11 information that they provided?
12 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: And, you know, it's a 12 A. 1sorted it by code, did nothing more than
13 fine line, He was a listed witness, correct? 13 sort it by code and then identified the codes, which
14 MR. KAHN: Yes. 14 the left-hand column shows the codes we used in the
15 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: And he is testifying 15 figuring of this data,
16 to--I've heard all the witnesses so far, Those 16 Q. And do you contend those codes te be repairs?
17 arguments could be made. 17 A. Yes, we do.
18 With that, I'm going to enter Union Exhibit 1 18 Q. Okay.
19 into the record. 19 A. Well, I do.
20 {(Exhibit U 1 admitted) 20 Q. And then you sorted it and you found a number
21 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: All the objections have |21 of hours reported by the facility under those job
22 been noted, but as 1 stated, it will aid me in the 22  category codes?
23 ascertation of facts in the case. 23 A, Correet.
24 BY MR.KAHN: 24 Q. Now, on the right there's a column. What does
25 Q. Ifyou could turn to the back of your booklet, 25 that reflect? :
Page 615 Page 617 |
1 there's a proposed Union Exhibits 21 and 22. 1 A. That reflects how we, the technicians -- and I :
2 MR. THOMSON: Are those ones that you handed 2 say that because I used to train the technicians also.
3 out? 3 All technicians train technicians in the use of SIMS,
4 MR. KAHN: Yes. You need another copy? 4 So a new hire gets trained by the old guy. There is no
5 MR. THOMSON: Thave 21. 21 I thought you 5 training program. So when I say "we," I trained the
& handed out a revised version. & techmicians that these codes were for certain items.
7 MR. KAHN: Yes, 21 and 22. 21 is the revised b Q. And so you offered your own explanation of the
8  wversion that splits the time between wayside and 8 code in the right-hand column?
9 wvehicle. 9 A. Correct,
10 MR. TRIMMER: Do you have another copy of 217 10 Q. Now, as we go down, we see a wider box for
11 Thaveit. Idon't haveitin the front of me. 11 "General Recovery Standby Activities.”
12 MR. KAHN: 1apologize, 1 do not. 12 A, Yes.
13 MR. TRIMMER: I understand. Can we take a 13 Q. Could you explain how you came up with the
14 second so I can find the document? 14  number of hours that appears next to the "Generat
15 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Yes. Let's just go off |15 Recovery Standby Activities and General Recovery"?
16 the record. 16 A, "General Recovery Standby Activities" was used
17 (Discussion off the record.) 17 by myself and other technicians for recordkeeping. It
18 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Sowe're backonthe |18 covered general recovery and standby activities,
19 record. The witness is still on the stand and under 19  whether those standby activities were repairs,
20  ocath. 20 recovery, because recovery's in the term, general
Z21 BY MR. KAHN: 21 recovery, and anything else we did throughout the
22 Q. Ken, could you identify Union Exhibit 217 22 course of the day,
23 A. Yes. 23 MR. TRIMMER; Object to the extent he's
24 Q. What is it? 24 testifying about things outside his personal knowledge.
25 A, It's a summary of SIMS times from time 25 N
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Page 618 Page 620 |
1 BYMR. KAHN: 1 the extent it includes a reference to the 30 percent. :
2 Q. Did you sce any time -- 2 ‘That's speculative, but the data is from the SIMS
3 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Hold on just a second. 2 database.
4 So there is a motion to strike because he was giving a 4 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: And the Hearing Officer
5 general statement. If you could just lay some 5 does note your prior objections, too. It's from the
& foundation and re-ask the question. & database, 1 heard the witness say it was his estimation
7 MR. KAHN: Right. 7 ofthe 30 percent. So with that, I am going 1o admit
8 BY MR. KAHN: 8 Union Exhibit 21 into the record.
9 Q. Did you observe some time that was recorded by 9 (Exchibit U 21 admitted)
10 individuals as generaf recovery that encompassed those 10 (Exhibit U 22 marked)
11 individuals doing repairs that you witnessed? 11 BY MR, KAHN:
12 A, Yes, 12 Q. Now, could you refer to Union Exhibil 22 and
13 Q. Can you give us some examples? 13 explain (o us what that is?
14 A. Yes, William Smith and myself were doing hub 14 A. Okay. [t's nothing more than Union Exhibit 21
15  rebuilds, Actually, I'm sorry, he was newer, he didn't 15  divided, appropriately divided into its, whether it be
16 use that code. He used the equivalent. So 16 wvehicle or wayside category.
17  Mark McGhee. 17 Q. So the same number of hours is your
18 Q. There's an equivalent in the new system, and 18 undetstanding was used. You just split them between
19 what's that called? 19 where the work oceurred?
20 A. Vehicle operations. 20 A. The total dollar figure comes out to be, looks
21 Q. Okay. So that started at some point in 20117 21 like identical, and, ves.
22 A, It started December, January 2011, And it 22 MR. KAHN: I move the admission of Exhibit 22.
23  changed over, and that new code, him and [ were 23 MR. TRIMMER: All my previous objections, with
24 rebuilding spindles, I put it down as repair, He 24 the addition of this is speculation on speculation and
25  clearly put it down as the new code, which is the 25 il's hearsay. So T object.
Page 619 Page 621
1 equivalent, which we did not include in this, by the 1 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: 1do -- I note your '
2 way. 2 prior objections and your new objecticns: Speculation
3 Q. Woauld you call that a catch-all code? 3 onspeculation and hearsay. As I've stated also, I'm
4 A, Yes, it was, 4 going to admit information that's going to aid me in
5 Q. And so there's a note here, "30 percent 5 ascertation of facts. I'm not saying that this is
6 chargeable as corrective." What is that based on? 6 necessarily after I review the case what will be relied
7 A. That was based on observation and my own 7 on in whole or in part, but it will, [ believe,
8 personal experience, 8 complete the record and help me ascertain the facts of
g Q. Soyou're saying you believe, your % the case, so with that, Union Exhibit 22 is entered
10 understanding from your observation is that of the time 10 into the record.
11 recorded as recovery, general recovery, approximately 11 (Exhibit U 22 admitted)
12 30 percent of it was actually spent doing rebuilds and 12 BY MR. KAHN:
13 repairs? 13 Q. Could you describe first some of the repairs
14 A. That was modestly, that's a conservative 14  that ATS technicians took which required the most
15 number. 15  amount of time?
16 Q. Now, then you totaled up the number of hours 16 A. Leaf springs.
17 for these various codes, and you multiplied that by a 17 Q. What are those? Were those --
18 labor cost figure? 18 A. They're part of the bogie, part of the
18 A. Yes. 19 assembly. They're the spring that keeps everything in
20 Q. Again, is that the same labor cost figure as 20 line and provides support for the body. Without the
21 wereferred to earlier in Exhibit 1? 21 spring, the bogie can twist, the axle can twist, and
22 A. Yes. 22 that would not be good. You could be going down the
23 MR. KAHN: I would move the admission of Union |23  guideway at the wrong angles, and it's a, one of the
24 Exhibit 21. 24 support systems for the weight.
25 MR. TRIMMER: We object to this document to 25 Q. And what's involved in terms of man-hours for
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Page 622 Page 624 |
1 repairing one of those? 1 Q. What was the response when you brought the '
2 A. The spring itself is, oh, maybe 150 pounds, 2 subject up?
3 It's about seven feet long, we'll say. It's heavy. 3 A, Tt was basically we're all part of the same
4 You have to raise the vehicle, you have to jack it up, 4 company.
5 you have to disconnect the LY bolts, You have to 5 MR, TRIMMER: Move to strike as hearsay.
6 finagle it in, for lack of better terms. It's a very & BY MR.KAHN:
7 tedious, very time-consuming thing. 7 Q. And who told you that?
8 Q. How many techs are normally involved? 8 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Wait. Before we go on,
9 A, Several, 9 I just want to note there {s a move to strike as
10 Q. And do you need more than one tech in order to 10 hearsay. 1belicve he said, the question was, or [
11 lift the thing? 11 believe the answer was your understanding? Maybe we
1z A. Yes. If you got a weightlifter, but he can't 12 should go back and read the question and answer:
13 lift it into place. So — 13 "QUESTION: Now, the other discussion about
14 Q. And what's your guesstimate, the number of 14 warranties concerning a one-year warranty on the
15 man-hours it would take to -- | won't say 15 general system, afler the new installation as part of
16 “guesstimate." What's your personal knowledge of how 16  Confract 2305, was there ever any discussion with you
17 long that kind of task takes? 17 about billing time for Contract 2305 for repair on the
18 A. The train usually is taken down at the very 18 new cars?
19  beginning, if -- of the window, and it's always a race 19 "ANSWER: No, there's no reimbursement by
20 to get it in before the window's over, 20  Bombardier, again, to my knowledge. I actually brought
21 Q. And how long is a window? 21  the discussion up myself and il was basically never
22 A. And that window's seven hours, seven, eight 22 actedon.
23 hours. Been a while since I've been on nights, but 23 "QUESTION: What was the response when you
24 it's several hours, and it's several techs invelved. 24 brought the subject up?
25 If everything goes really smooth, they get it back in 25 "ANSWER: [t was basically we've all part of
Page 623 Page 625
1 quicker, but if things aren't real smooth, it's more of 1 the same company.” :
Z acemplex, and it's really a race to get it in on time. 2 So there's a motion to strike as hearsay .
3 Q. And roughly how many times have leaf springs 3 That is his recollection, or it's his understanding
4 broken and needed to be repaired? 4 that they were all part of the same company. I we
5 A. On the brand new cars, two or three, 5  could lay a better foundation for that, that would be
6 Q. How about on the old? & better. Tjust want to make sure it's clear on the
7 A. The old cars, as they were aging they were 7 record.
8 breaking more frequently, 8 BY MR.KAHN:
9 Q. And there's been some discussion at this g Q. Do you recall who the discussion was with?
10 hearing about bogies. Has there ever been any 10 A, Sushil Jaitly.
11 discussion with you about bogies being covered by a 11 Q. Who was the manager at the time?
12 Bombardier warranty? 12 A, Yes, he was,
13 A. When I was in the office ordering parts, no - 13 Q. And he used the phrase that you just earlier
14  discussion was ever implied, tallked about, and there 14 testified to, "We're all part of the same family"?
15  was, to my knowledge, and 1 was ordering the parts, 15 A, The interpretation of his phrase, sometimes --
16 never any credit given for bogie parts. 16  he was from India, he had a strong accent, Sometimes
17 Q. Now, the other discussion about warranties 17 his words he used were nof common to us because he
18 concerning a onc-year warranty on the gencral system 18  spoke proper English, whereas we here in America, we
19 after the new installation as part of Contract 2305, 19  den't speak proper English. And so sometimes the
20 Was there ever any discussion with you about billing 20 interpretation, you can't remember the exact words so
21 time to Contract 2305 for repairs on the new cars? 21 you can only do the inferpretation of the words,
22 A. No. There was ne reimbursement by Bombardier. {22 Q. That was the gist of his comments to you?
23 Again, to my knowledge, I actually brought the 23 A, Correct,
24 discussion up myself and it was basically never acted 24 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Are you renewing your
25 on. 25  objection?
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Page 628}

25 escorted their vehicle in. We carried their teols in,

1 MR. TRIMMER: Yes. I think he's impeached 1 whatever the case, whatever it took to get them on
2 himself, 2 site. Once they were on site, if the rail had to be
3 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: You know, what I did 3 powered down, we were the only people authorized to
4 here, just for the record, is not a lot of useful 4 power the rail down and then lockout/tagout. They were
5 information. For whatever reason, the witness did 5 instructed to lockout/tagout, sign the book that they
& state that he had an understanding that Bombardier, €& were instructed to lockeut/tageut, applied their lecks,
7 they were all part of the same company. But I haven't 7 and then they were escorted onte the guideway,
8 seen a very clear connection of how I would be able 8 Q. And did you -
8 to-- there isn't a lot of credibility to that, so 9 A. Or the platform or whatever.,

10 that's going to go to weight. I'm not going to give 10 Q. Did the ATS technician show them on oceasion

11  that much weight, if any, so we'll just move on. 11 what work needed to be done?

12 BY MR.KAHN: 12 A. Yes.

13 Q. So after the cars went into service under, 13 Q. And did ATS technicians do anything o make

14 after 2305 had put the new cars into service, are you 14 sure the work had been completed?

15 aware of any time that anyone, other than yourself, 15 A. They were there to watch and to assist, but

16 contended that a warranty covered the repair work done 16 mostly to ensure the job got done and to report it,

17  on those cars? 1 Q. Now, there's been a claim in this case that

18 MR. TRIMMER: Foundation. The testimony -- 18 technicians don't regularly carry heavy equipment,

19 the foundation he's given for his knowledge is related 19 Have you on oceasion carried equipment or parts thal

20  to his work as a parts clerk. He's not working as a 20 weigh over 50 pounds?

21 parts clerk in 2009. 21 A, Yes,

22 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Well, ] believe there's {22 Q. Could you give some examples?

23 enough foundation through this testimeny today to be 23 A. Spindles. Tires. Hubs, Leaf springs,

24 able to answer that question if the witness is able to, 24 Q. There's been festimony about cramped spaces.

25  sooverruled. 25 Do ATS technicians sometimes work in cramped spaces?

Page 629}

1 THE WITNESS: When [ left there, the office, i1 A. Most definitely. '
2 as tech site technical administrator, which included 2 Q. How so?
3 parts and inventory, along with administration, SIMS 3 A, Just the normal work, vou power down the tram,
4 timekeeping and so forth, all aspects of 4 you have to go underneath the beam, the running surface
5 administration, up to that point T had not ordered 5 beam, and then you have to stand up in between the
6 anything under warranty. 6 middle I-beam and power rails and the running sarface,
7 BY MR. KAHN: 7 and that's to do any undercar work.
8 Q. And you left then when, approximately? 8 Q. How many feet approximately are we talking?
9 A. 1left there March 2009. 9 A. From the center beam to the edge of the

10 Q. And some of the new cars from 2305 were 10 running surface is 40 inches. The running surface is 1

11 already in service by then? 11 think about 20-some inches, The center beam's about

1z A, Cs were already in; the Ds were in the 12 12 inches. Se you're talking 16 inches, maybe. Some

13 process. 13 places less, especially if you're standing beside a

14 Q. Did ATS technicians play a part in determining 14 guide tire, you can just barely get your chest in

15  what third-party vendor work was needed? 15 between there. If you're standing beside an antenna,

16 A. Yes. 16 it's again less than what it is if you're standing

17 Q. And did ATS technicians assist in doing the 17 beside the beam,

18 completion of the third-party vendor work? 18 Q. Isthere headgear availabie to ATS technicians

19 A, Yes, 19 to protect them against bumping their heads?

20 Q. How so? 20 A, Yes, bump caps were issued.

21 A. The third-party work was done by non-badged 21 Q. lIsthere arisk of falling in your jobs?

22  contractors. They always needed escort. They always 22 A. Yes, there is.

23 needed assistance, We were right there helping them. 23 Q. What is that?

24 We escorted them, We picked them up at the gate. We |24 A. You're on the guideway. The guideway's 40 to

25 60 feet high, You're on the emergency walkway. It's
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Page 630 Page 632
1 another 42 inches higher than the gunideway, so even if 1 A, Correct.
2 you just fell from the emergency walkway to the 2 Q. Now, I want to show you a document -- well,
3 guideway, it's a 42-inch drop, plus the -- can't 3 let's go to Exhibit 1. Or, no, I'm sorry, let's go to
4 remember what it's called, but the pit, the channel in 4 Exhibit I8,
5  between the running surfaces, which is about 24 inches. 5 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Is that Bombardier
&  So if you hit the running surface, 42 inches, you fall 6 Exhibit 187
7 all the way, it's like 66 inches. 7 BY MR. TRIMMER:
8 Q. s the work underneath the ATS cars what you 8 Q. Yes. I'wantto go to the list of question and
9 describe as clean work? 9 answers that I showed the doctor. And the first page,
10 A, No. 10 s that your name right there?
11 Q. Why not? 11 A, Yes,itis,
12 A. It's greasy, it's dirty and it's extremely 12 Q. Okay. And ] want you to go to the second
13 hot. Even during the winter, that's -- it can be 13 page. It says, "What tools do you use regularly?"
14 extremely hot if you're standing beside a resistor bank 14 A. Allright,
15 or doing any traction motor work or brake worl. 15 Q. And when you say "hand tools," what do you
16 MR, KAHN: I have nothing further. 16 mean?
17 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Mr. Trimmet? 17 A. Open-end wrenches, sockets, screwdrivers,
18 MR. TRIMMER: Wc'd like to take a brief break 18 impact wrenches, well, hand -~ tough one, Impact
19 and then I guess, this is going to extend well past 18  wrenches, I consider them hand teols. Breaker bars. [
20 11:00, so what do you want to do? 20  mean, all the hand tools that basically are required in
21 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Let's go off therecord. {21 any mechanical job,
22 (Discussion off the record.) 22 Q. And then it says, "What equipment, machines do
23 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: We're back on the 23 you use regularty?" Do you see that?
24 record. The witness is still on the stand and sworn, 24 A. Yes, I do.
25  and is now subject to cross-examination. 25 Q. And how often do you use a forklift?
Page 631 Page 633
1 CROSS-EXAMINATION 1 A. Often,
2  BY MR. TRIMMER: 2 Q. What do you carry on it?
3 Q. Mr. Depiero, isn't it true that you worked as 3 A. Especially work in the office more than
4 an office administrator or office clerical type 4 anyplace else, because the forklift was used for
5 position until 2009? 5 lifting tires, the forklift was used for receiving
6 A. The title was Technical Administrator. It was 6 supplies. The forklift was used for a lot of stuff.
7 in the office and was from August or September of 2005 7 Q. So you don't actually carry tires then?
8 prior, to March 2009, 8 A. Tires are loaded and unloaded off the truck,
9 Q. And prior to 2005, those were different trains 9 and they're put on the platform with the forklift, but
10 than what exist now, correct? 10 they are lifted.
i1 A. They had different operating systems, but the 11 Q. Now, | want to go to a document that was
12 suspension and most of the other components are the 12 previously marked as Union Exhibit 1. Different book.
13 same. To say they were different, there were some 13 A. Yes,
14 differences. 14 Q. And you said that you prepared this with
15 Q. And it's truc that you didn't start working as 15 Vernon McClain?
16  atechnician actually doing hand work to the extent 16 A. Correct.
17 that you did that until after March 2009, correct? 17 Q. And you got the data from information that was
18 A, No. I was technician from October 2000 to the 18 provided to you or your lawyer by Bombardier? Is that
1% time I went in the office, which was September of 2005. 19 your contention?
20 So-- 20 A. There was example on the pass-down --
21 Q. For four years after that you were in the 21 Q. No,no. That wasn't my question. Was al of
22 office, correct? 22 the data you used from Bombardier, or did you use other
23 A. Correct, 23  sources that wasn't, of information that was not
24 Q. And then after, you didn't start working as a 24  produced to you during this litigation?
25 technician again until March 2009, correct? 25 A. With the exception of a piece of the
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Page 636 |

25 A, That's, in our data?

1 pass-down, to the best of my knowledge, the answer is 1 Q. Yes.
2 all of it was provided, between that and memeory. 2 A. Okay. Just making sure,
3 Q. And what? 3 Q. 1don't know if -~ it's this much from the
4 A. And memory. 4 front.
5 Q. And memory? 5 A. This is the sorted copy of the rebuild
6 A. Example: The purchase orders and the NPRs and 6 database we used for quantity of items rebuilt.
7 that was not provided. Bombardier, we asked, but was 7 Q. Right. Do you see that?
8 not provided, or we could not find it in the data. 8 A, Yes.
g Q. Okay. So looking at the summary of cost of 8 Q. Now Access, that's a database, correct?
10 repairs, the first page. 10 A. Yes,itis.
11 A. I'msorry. You reminded me. And the prices 1l Q. And it has all the SIMS information produced
12 for the parts. 12 by the site, correct?
13 Q. The prices for the par(s? Where did those 13 A. This isn't SIMS information.
14 come from? 14 Q. The Access -- | understand that, but Access
15 A. Those came from SIMS data, but we asked for 15 contains both this information as well as SIMS
16 them from Bombardier. The file they gave us was not 16 information, doesn't it?
17 usable or incomplete, we're not sure which, but we had L7 A. 1 don't understand the question, because SIMS
18 access to that. We have access to that today, SIMS 18 is a DOS-based program. Access is a Windows-based
19 data, 19 program,
20 Q. Oh, you were using work information to 20 Q. Didn't you have an Access database filled with
21 complete this report, is thal whatl you're saying? 21 the information contained in SIMS?
22 A. Yes. 22 A. You can, with the newer versions, convert SIMS
23 Q. And you were doing it on work time? 23 to an Access, but only with newer versions.
24 A, Ne. 24 Q. How do you know that?
25 . No? How did you access work information if 25 A. Because I'm still using SIMS on a daily basis,
Page 637
1 you weren't on work time? 1 and I'm still -- I was working with the inventory, 1
2 A. We have badges. We have access after hours, 2 did T3 inventory for the site. 1 had to take an Access
3 It was very minimal, It was primarily just looking up 3 file, convert it to SIMS, then take a SIMS file and
4 the parts we needed and leaving. And that's - that 4 convert it to Access. The conversion by the way
5 was the prices. 5 from -- well, Excel. 1'm getting my files mixed up. 1
6 Q. That was the prices? & know you can convert from SIMS to Excel. Access, |
7 A. Correct. 7 don't know any way. Got my brands mixed up there.
8 Q. What other information did you use? Is that 8 Q. So what is the Access database that you were
9 1?7 Itseems Jike you're remembering more as we go 9 using?
10 along. Are you certain that it was only the prices? 10 A. The Aceess database the rebuilt database.
1] A, Prices, pass-down, memories. I can't think of 11 Q. That's it?
12  anything else. 12 A, liis a database that was established several
13 Q. Okay. How much of this did you do on work 13  years ago, maintained, and mandatory to keep up to
14 time? 14 date. Itis one of our tools at worlk, it is the
15 A. None. 15 equivalent of a tool. We use it, we enter stuff, we
16 Q. None? 16  repair, rebuild the stuff, We track by serial number
17 A. Correct. 17 everything in that database.
18 Q. Okay. I'want you to go to the document, this 18 Q. Okay. Now, 1 want to go back to the first
19 isn't paginated, but if you go down, you were talking, 19 page and talk about the labor cost number.
20 we had a list of air compressors. H's the first page 20 A. Al right,
21 of the series of pages. 21 Q. So your testimony is that you received this
22 A. Correct, 22 from Mr. Stanley, and that's the reason you used this
23 Q. That says, "this is a copy imported into Excel 23 number?
24 from the rebuild database from Access." 24 A, The labor cost?

25

Q. Yes, the hourly rate.
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Page 638 Page 640
1 A. Yes. 1 welding.
2 Q. You have no idea how that was computed? 2 Q. Now, I wantto look at the next entry down,
3 A, H was based off of data that was provided by 3 Itsays, “MRO/NPRs estimated, 2009 10 2012."
4 Bombardier, | believe -- 4 A. Correct, We asked for anything from
5 (). How do you know that? Who told you that? 5 Bombardier that would continue on those mandatory NPRs.
6 A. 1 believe Andy told me that Bill would give me & They provided none.
7 the number. i Q. When you say they provided none, aren'l you
8 Q. Ckay. So you didn't review the underlying 8 really just saying you couldn't find it?
9 data, did you? 9 A, Ifound, example: This one here, uniess there
10 A. "Underlying data"? I'm sorry, [ don't 10  was something in there that I missed, which I'im not
11l understand. 11 saying there wasn't.
12 Q. That makes up this labor hour number? 12 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Hold on. For the
13 A. Tknow that it's an hourly wage times a 13 record, the witness picked up a piece of paper, I'm not
14 percentage. 14 sure what itis, so -
15 Q. I'm saying do you have any personal knowledge 15 THE WITNESS: This was a Bombardiet-suppiicd
16 of how this 5783 number was created? 16 document, and it was for Big Town, and the dates of it
17 A. That's — it was an hourly wage that was 17  are after the NPR | submitted were expired. I never
18 provided, plus a percentage. 18  gotan NPR that 1 submitted, or the NPR that was
19 Q. Do vou know how the 42 percent overhead was 19  covering this document here.
20 calculated? 20 BY MR TRIMMER:
21 A. 1believe that was supposed to have been cost 2% Q. Idon'tinow whal you're talking about.
22 margin. 22 A, Thisis alisting of invoices that were paid
23 Q. But do you know how it was calculated? 23 by Bombardier to Big Town.
Z24 A, No. 24 Q. Right.
25 Q. And what other docket numbers on here are 25 A, And provided by Bombardier in the discovery
Page 639 Fage 641
1 based on speculation? 1 documents.
2 A, On this page we're looking at right now? 2 Q. Yes.
3 Q. Yes. The MRO/NPR number, that's speculative, 3 A. And that's why { estimated is because there
4 right, the 5,0007 4 was, Big Town still existed, Big Town still was being
5 A, Oh, you're back to 5 paid, but we had no records provided by Bombardier that
6 Q. I'monpagel. & we could find that showed any NPRs beyond the one [
7 A. Okay. | thought we were still back on the 7 personally submitted.
8 rebuild. 8 Q. @understand that's what you're saying, How
9 Q. [ want to know what other numbers -- 9 did you compute this $90,000 number?
10 A. MRO/NPR? 10 A. $90,6007 The cars were newer, but either way
11 Q. Yes. 11 it was basically the three contracts — well, sorry,
12 A. No, that's off -- let me look, please, That 12 not three contracts. It was solely for Big Town.
13 $5,000 was for T.J. Krob. 13 Again that's at the bottom. It was the estimation for
14 Q. That's the only thing it is for? 14  the following three years beyond the NPR that
15 A. For wayside? 15  submitted, and that's where the 90,000 came from, and
16 Q. Yes. 16 it does say estimated, so 1 was not -~ and it was also
17 A. Tcan't think of anything else. T.J. Krob did 17  wvehicle, not wayside.
18  wayside. 18 Q. What other numbers on here are estimated or
19 Q. Okay. And then the number next to it, "Tram," 19 speculative?
20  you have 36,000. Where's that from? 20 A. Let's see. Throughout all the documents on
21 A. 30,000 of that was from Big Town, which did 21 occasion there was a small estimation and I've openly
22 the air-conditioning repair. 22 admitted this to counsel, the estimation on some parts
23 Q. Where's the other 67 23 but it would be less than 1 percent. In my honest
24 A. Calderon Welding, right at the bottom. 24 opinion, it would be less. [t might even be like only
25 Explains it right at the bottom. Calderon, Calderon 25 .1 percent, a very small percentage overall, with the
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Page 642 Fage 644 |
1 exception of this 90,000. It's the only large item 1 A, Yes, ‘
2 that was ever estimated. 2 Q. Isn't that correct?
3 Q. You're saying that you estimated less than 3 A, The SIMS information was put in there based on
4 1 percent of the information on this list? 4 what -- T3, when they turned the inventory over to the
5 A. When I say "estimated,” I'm referring to 5 airport, they gave Bombardier -- Bombardier gave the
6 parts, Of course, all the labor was estimated because 6 airport the price of every part in T3. T3 has almost
7 we weren't out there, there's no fiat rate parts and 7 identical inventory as the main warehouse. So unless
8 time management, 8 there was two price indexes, which later we changed
9 Q. Well, you're talking about parts, Did you 9 everything te just one price, but unless there's two
10  look at actual charges to the customer, or did you 10 price indexes.
11l just-- 11 Q. Who changed everything to one price?
12 A, Those weren't provided. 12 A, The County did that, But that was later.
13 Q. Well, did you even know if they happened? 13 Q. Soyou're using 2013 prices to compute the
14 A. The parts were replenished, As such, I 14 wvalue of work performed in 20087
15 ordered parts, 1 know that, In order fo order parts, 15 A. Openly admit that. We were not given the
16 to replenish parts, you need fo order parts. Somebody |16 prices by Bombardier. That was the only data we had,
17 pays for those parts. That's why on the warranty, I 17 Q. You say you weren't given the price list.
18 also said best of my knowledge there was no warranty 18 A, Could not find it. Was not in usable form.
19  parts while I was in the office, 1% Please, ] mean --
20 Q. Well, and we've already confirmed that you 20 Q. Well, okay. And now, so the prices, we know
21 were only in the office until March 20097 21 where the prices came from, [ guess.
z2 A. Correct. I totally agree. I don't know what 22 A, Yes.
23 happened after I left, 23 Q. And now, you said you estimated less than
24 Q. And how -- 24 1 percent of the labor? Did you say that?
25 A. Never claimed to. 25 A. No. :
Page 643 Page 645 |
1 Q. How would you know whether parts were charged 1 Q. What did you say?
2 forornot? Did you pass bills to the County? 2 A. [said that estimations, with the exception of
3 A. The inventory had a price per part. We didn't 3 labor, probably fairly confident that would be well
4 charge for parts ordered. We charged for parts used. 4 under 1 percent of the total value of the parts,
5  Each part had a price associated to it. 5 Q. Isn't every price on here an estimate?
6 Q. Let's break that down. "A price associated to 6 A. To my knowledge, they were fact.
7 it." Did Bombardier charge the County for those parts? 7 Q. They were fact in 2013, And you used those
8 A, The contract, when 1 was in the office, and 8 apparently because they were the easiest ones for you
9 the new contract was the same, Bombardier maintained 9 togetto.
10 the inventory, but the airport owned the inventory. Se 10 A. They were the only ones I conid get to.
11 Bombardier replenished the inventory with their own 11 Q. Well, so yousay. And let's talk about these
12 cost, 12 labor numbers then,
13 Q. Do you know if Bombardier charged the County 13 A. Al right.
14 for those parts? 14 Q. You admit, do you not, that the daily computer
15 A. Parts I have listed? They did not charge 15 log doesn't have a complete list of times by the
16  County for those parts because they were included in 16 technicians, correct?
17 the contract. 17 A. The daity SIMS times entry, different than the
18 Q. And where did the prices come from? 18  daily log --
19 A. From Bombardier, 19 Q. 1just used the names of the documents you
20 Q. What, where from Bombardier? 20 have at the top. Please, just answer my questions,
21 A. The SIMS inventory information. 21 I'm looking at the --
22 Q. You just said that you accessed that 22 A. The daily fog does not state times.
23 information now while you were on your job, Now that 23 Q. Pardon me?
24 you're with the County, that's where that information 24 A. The daily log does not state times.
25  came from. 25 Q. So every hour that you have on this list is
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Page 646 Page 648 |
1 made up? lsn't that true? 1 central receives the alarm, Central ealls us on the
2 A. Yes. 2 radio. Yes, there's a few-second lag. So it's not the
3 Q. Okay, Let's go to the next spreadsheet. 3 exact same instant, but it's close as possible. They
4 Well, let me ask you something: Did you make up these 4 tell us there's an alarm. We respond fo it. We go
5 numbers all by yourself, or did Vern McClain help you? 5 take care of the problem. We come back, We do all the
6 A. Vernon helped me, 6 paperwork. We put the tools up, we put the ladder up,
7 Q. Which ones did you make up and which ones did 7 we put up whatever we needed.
8  Vernon make up? 8 We established again for our basic door
9 A. We collaborated on them all. 9 problem, we established it fook this long at satellite,
10 Q. Together? 10 for the Cs, this long the satellite for Ds. We didn't
11 A. Yes. 11  include number of employces. If there was three
12 Q. Do you work the same shift every day? 12  employees that responded, we didn't times it by three.
13 A, We didn't do it at work, if that's what you're 13 Which -
14  referring to. We spent a lot of time on our own, 14 Q. So you used a standardized number for all
15  hundreds of hours doing this, off-site, 15 recoveries?
16 Q. All together? 16 A. Of a basic type. There was some that we had
17 A. Hundreds of houtrs. 17  to actually sit down and discuss because they were much
i8 Q. Together, the entire time? 18 more complex.
19 A. Not the entire time, but together - 19 Q. When did vou sit down and discuss them?
20 Q. So which enes did you make up? Do you know? 120 A. On our own time.
21 A. We established an hourly rate for say a brake (21 Q. Which ones?
22 job. Fapplied that hourly rate to all brake jobs. We {22 A. We would have to sit down and go through it,
23 didn't have to go through every brake job. 23 but there was --
24 Q. I'mnot asking about prices, sir. {asked you 24 Q. Show me one.
2%  who made up the hours that are the labor hours that are 25 A. Thave an idea. :
Page 647 Page 649 |
1 listed in this document? And you said you and Vernon 1 Q. Why don't we go to 625 -- 2-4-2012. ‘
2 did. And then I asked you, did you do it all together 2 A, 6257
3 at the same time, you said no. So which ones did you 3 Q. No. Isaid 2-4-2012. Do you see that on your
4 make up and which ones did Vernon make up? Do you 4 data from the daily computer fog used by the
5 know? 5 technicians performing work under CBE-5527
6 A. We established the rate for each type job, an 6 A. Right.
7 hourly rate. I applied the hourly rate to all like 7 Q. Okay. You have the first entry is, "Recovery.
8 jobs, 8 East train delayed at station. Station door
9 Q. The hourly rate. You mean like in dollars? 9 malfunction”; do you see that?
10 A. Hourly, as in if a brake job took six hours, { 10 A. Right.
11 applied six hours to all brake jobs. 11 Q. Do you have County Exhibit 43 in front of you?
12 Q. Okay. So all brake jobs are the same? 12 A. All right,
13 A, No. Some take longer, We did nof take that 13 Q. Now, you in your experience and expertise said
14 into consideration, We went with what we felt was an 14 that there, this east train delay took .5 hours,
15 honest, fair, conservative number. 15 correct?
16 Q. Okay., And then how about recoveries? How did 16 A. Correct,
17 you figure out how long a recovery took? 17 Q. Looking at CX43, County Exhibit 43, I'm going
18 A. Avrecovery? Ifit was at satellite, it took 18 1o go through the things | see from the daily log here.
19  more than if it was at main. Ifit was a -- if it was 18 A. Correct.
20 in the pass-down, it required physical action, It 20 Q. Okay. No. | is "Dailies complete”; do you see
21 required a logbook entry, and as such, a recovery 21 that?
22 starts from the instance that the central -~ actually, 22 A. Correct.
23 from the instant it happened, and then central - well, 23 Q. The nextentry is from 11:13 to 11:18 "East
24 the recordable time starts with the incident happened, {24 sat." Is that the train?
25  but we started our time basically the same. Reason is, 25 A. Vern actually - Mr, McClain actually did
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Page 650 Page 652
1 this, but based on what I'm looking at, 1'd say yes. 1 BY MR, TRIMMER:
2 Q. Sothat's five minutes. Where's the hall 2 Q. Okay. There's been a suggestion that you're
3 hour? 3 going to remove references to security alarms from
4 A. As I was explaining, a recovery, this five 4 Exhibit No. 1.
5 minutes that they're putting to here in this document 5 A. Yes.
6 saying daily pass-down, those five minutes were entered 6 Q. And why do they need to be removed?
7 into the alarm summary. The alarm summary is used onky 7 A. Some of them were inadvertently put in by
8 for calculating availability of the tram. It's not for 8 Vernon McClain, Those are the ones in 2012, I haven't
9 the repair of the tram. If the tram -- it's from the 9 reviewed my own in great detail, but I put one in on
10 time the tram stopped, to the time the tram started 10  mine I know of for a faet, and that one stays. Even
11 moving. That doesn't include you standing there with 11 though it was a security, it was a security alarm
12 your finger holding the switch closed and waiting for 12 created the problem. The security alarm itself was not
13 someone to get a new switch so you can replace the 13 the problem,
14  switch. This is only the availability, the time 14 Q. What entry is that?
15 required to actually get the tram moving again. 15 A. It's the one that says we had to drive the
16 Q. Okay. 16 train manually, It's like the --
17 A. All the other time the paperwork, the 17 Q. It just sounded like you knew exactly what you
18 replacing the parts, those are what we figured into 18  were talking about, so I was hoping you could point me
19 that half hour, 192 tothe one.
20 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Just a moment, maybe 20 A, 1don't have anything to point to,
21 this is a good time o break. 21 Q. Well, you have Union Exhibit 1 in front of
22 MR. TRIMMER: Sure, 22 you, don't you?
23 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: So let's go off the 23 A, No, 1 never.
24 record. 24 Q. Oh, you don't. My fault,
25 (Recess.) 25 A. It will take a while to find it, but it's in |
FPage 651 Page ©53
1 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: We are back on the 1 the pass-down. Breezing through pretty quick. :
2 record. The witness is still -- we're in the middle of 2 Hopefully 1 find it the first time so 1 don't have to
3 cross-examination. You're still under oath. 3 go back. Ican tell you what it was.
4 THE WITNESS: Yes. 4 Q. I need 1o know which one it is.
5 BY MR. TRIMMER: 5 A, Al right.
6 Q. Did you taik to anyone about your testimony 6 Q. Especially since you're contending it stays.
7 during lunch? 7 A. Correct.
8 A. Counselor, 8 MR. KAHN: Just 1o speed things up,
o Q. Isthat it? 9 Commissioner, | see a reference to SD Mac in one of the
190 A. I haven't reaily talked about my testimony. 10 logs. May I show it 1o the withess?
11 Q. Have you talked about any of the exhibits we 11 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: You may, if for no other
12 were going through? 12 reason than 1o speed things up.
13 A. No. 13 THE WITNESS: That is the ane.
14 Q. Did you talk about the questions 1 asked you 14 MR. TRIMMER: Where's that?
15  before? 15 MR. KAHN: T let you describe it. The date
16 A, One. 16 was 8-18-08.
17 Q. You spoke only to Mr. Kahn? 17 THE WITNESS: It's at the top of the page.
18 A. There were others at the table, but the one 18 MR. KAHN: The page begins with 8-15-08.
19  was, one about the finger in the switch. 19 THE WITNESS: Correct, very first line entry
20 Q. Was everyone at the table a Claimant in this 20 on page thal is right after page labeled 8-18-08.
21 case? 21 BY MR. TRIMMER:
22 MR, KAHN: Everyone was a client, yes. 22 Q. Yes.
23 MR. TRIMMER: Okay. Everyone was a client? 23 A, "SD Mac. Cool brakes needed to warm up."
24 MR. KAHN: Yes. 24 Q. What does that have to do with security?
25 A\ 25 A. SD Mac is SD McDonald, which is the, it's a
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Page 654 Page 656 {
1 security breach. 1 MR. TREIMMER: 3037
2 Q. So there was a securily breach, and that's 2 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: So we think if's 307
3 what stopped the train? 3 Let's make sure we have 29. Okay, 30.
4 A. Control stopped the train. 4 (Exhibit B 30 marked)
5 Q. Okay. And then what does the rest of that 5 BY MR. TRIMMER:
€  entry mean? 6 Q. 1 guess [ won't ask you questions about that,
7 A. Because the train was stopped for a period of 7 Il ask you some other questions while Charles is
8 time, I don't know how long, I didn't worry about how 8 going through that,
9 long, that was not the issue, the point was it was long 9 You said that you and Vernon used the same
10 enough for the brakes to cool down. Once the brakes 10 process in creating this list, correct?
11 cool down -~ these were the old cars. The brakes were 11 A. We used the same process. He did his
12  having extreme problems, Once the brakes cooled down, |12  independently, and then I married it to mine and
13 you had te then drive it manually with no passengers to 13 summarized, did the totals,
14  get the brakes warmed up so it would operate again. 14 Q. Okay. So you used the same process, but then
15 Q. So it's your contention that driving a (rain 15 you say he made erroncous entries relating to alarms,
16  is repair? 16 butyours is okay. How do yvou know that?
17 A. 1t would be the equivalent of recover, because 17 A. 1 may have made mistakes, but at this time I
18 if it stopped, we did whatever we had to to make it go 18  know of none,
19 right again. 19 Q. No, that's not my question. My question is,
20 Q. 1understand that, but you've included it on 20 if you were using the same process, and his process led
21 this list and you say it stays, but all you did was 21 o systematic errors regarding inclusion of security
22 drive. 22 alarm entries, why is yours okay if you were using the
23 A. Correct. 23 same process?
24 Q. Okay. 24 A, 'We got together a lot. We weren't 100 percent
25 A. And warmed up the brakes. 25 together. This is one of those cases where our data :
Page 655 Page 657}
1 Q. Which you did by driving? Correct? 1 does not exactly match. "
2 A. Youw'ddrive it but 2 Q. Well, fsn't it true then that you can't say
3 Q. Do you use a hairdrier to warm up the brakes? 3 what on this report is admissible from Vernon's
4 A, No. 4 perspective, isn't it?
5 Q. Then how did you warm up the brakes? 5 A. That's correct.
6 A. Youspeed it up. You then applied the brakes 5 Q. Okay. Which ones are yours then?
7 to warm them up safely, applied the brakes to warm them 7 A. Everything except for the pass-down and the
8 up. It wasn't just driving from Point A to Point B, 8  logbooks.
9 you actually had to speed up, slow down with the brakes 9 Q. Everything except for the pass-down and the
10  on hard, basicaily like taking it out for a test drive 10 logbooks?
11 after a repair. 11 A. Right, I put the sheet together, but I did
12 Q. So you drove and stowed down? 12 not do the logbooks. Idid net do that half of the
13 A, Drove and slowed down hard. 13 pass-down.
14 Q. And that's repair? 14 Q. So let me understand this. If I look at page
15 A. That warmed them up. 15 1, did you do page 17
16 Q. That's repair? 16 A. Yes, 1did.
17 A. That would be equivalent to the test drive 17 Q. Okay. Sothat's yours. And it relied on data
18  after repair. 18 that Vernon completed, correct?
19 Q. Isthat repair? 19 A, Correct,
20 A, It's part of the repair process. 20 Q. Did you do page 27
21 MR, TRIMMER: Okay. 1 want to go to Vernon 21 A. Yes,1did.
22 MecClain's declaration. T don't know what this would 22 Q. But you used Vernon's data, correct?
23 be. What's our next Bombardier exhibit number? 23 A. No.
24 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Just one second, we have |24 Q. No?
25 theofficial ene. It will take & minute 10 find out, 25 A. No. This is rebuild.
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Page 658 Page 660§
1 Q. There's nothing on here from Vernon's? 1 Work on the Wayside Doors™? Who did that?
2 A. The only thing Vernon here was, we 2 A, That one is mine.
3 collaborated on the hours, how many hours we thought 3 Q. All yours?
4 was realistic, but the data is my data, 4 A. Let me verify. No, I'm sorry. Excuse me,
5 Q. Labor and parts costs to rebuild tram 5 Let me fook at this. T haven't got out of the
& components, is that yours or Vernon's? 6 pass-down yet, ne wonder,
7 A. Same thing, 7 Q. What?
8 Q. "Same thing"? What do you mean? 8 A. 1 just was accidentally looking at the wrong
9 A. Same thing. I did all the work. The only 9 page. Okay, now we're there. Those are Vernon's,
10  thing we did was collaborate on the labor. 10 Q. Those are Yernon's?
11 Q. "On the labor"? What do you mean by that? 11 A. Yes, the loghoeks, it's the, not leg - no,
12 A. How many hours we thought was realistic and 12 I'm sorry, those are mine. I did the logbooks; he did
13 fair for that job, or those series of jobs, 13  the work orders. Logbooks and work orders are
14 Q. And so then -- the data from the daily 14 different, and these are the loghooks, This is
15  computer logs used by the technicians performing work 15 straight out of the loghook that was provided by
16 under CBE-552, Vernon did this? 16 Bombardier and even references the page that was given
17 A. He did the second half, There is a dividing, 17 by Bombardier when it was PDF'ed.
18  If you'll notice the first dates go from, are through 18 Q. Iknow. I'm glad you did that because we're
19 08, and then it jumps to 2012. Where it jumps you'll 19 going to talk about some of these entries, but my
20 see there's a format change. It's very much different, 20 question is, if you did this separately, and he did his
21 That was what Vernon did. 21 work separately, how do you know there's no double
22 Q. [scethat. Now, it's not, you're not 22  counting here?
23 contending that the information in the middle column, 23 A. Beeause he did not do - he did not -- well,
24 the sort of narrative entries, that doesn't match the 24 rephrase that.
25  computer log, does it? 25 When he did his loghook, he was supposed to :
Page 659 Page 661 |
1 A. Word for word, no. 1 not do PMs, okay, and he was not supposed to do these
2 Q. Well, does it come close 10 matching it? 2 either,
3 A. It summarizes it in aspects of door arm roller 3 Q. What are "these"?
4 bearing MCR, car is LS4, Car 9 L.eaf 8, That'sa 4 A. "These" are repairs.
5 summary of what the pass-down said. '"Door roller arm, 5 Q. When you say "repairs,” but what are "these"?
6 Car 9, Leaf 8, MBLS floor switch." 6 A, These were out of the loghooks, These are -
7 Q. That's an entry from 9-22-2008 you just read, 7 you take a part off the train. You replace it with a
8 correet? 8 new part. You log it into that vehicle's logbook or
9 A. Right. 9  the wayside logbook or the door logbook and that's
10 Q. Now, that's your -- or actually that's 10 where it goes. It may also go in the pass-down.
11 Vernon's summary, isn't it? 11 Q. Right,
12 A. That one ] just read was mine, 12 A. Andis there a possibility there may be some
13 Q. That's yours? 13  duplicates? Not likely, because we did not have the
14 A. Yes, His starts right after that. 14 logbooks prior to the new trains. The part of the
15 Q. Tlis starts afier that? 15 pass-down I did was before the new trains. So if there
16 A. Yes, There's actually a blank line. 9-22-08, 16 is any duplicates, it would most likely be in Vernon
17 Q. He did everything from 2-4-2012 on? 17 MecClain's portion because the toghooks did net go back
18 A. Back. Well, yes. 18 that far.
19 Q. And you did everything prior to that? 19 Q. Well, after you did this, did you do a quality
20 A. Correet, 20 control check? Did you and Vernon sit down with each
21 Q. Everything? 21 one of these entries and say, "Okay, we got this one
22 A, Again, we collaborated on the times, but I did 22 and it could show up in the pass-down." Oh, but it's
23  the pass-down entries and I did all the computer worlk. 23 not. Did you do that?
24 Q. Okay. And then how about the one that says, 24 A. Did we take that much time? No. Did we talk
25 "Data From Logbooks Used by the Technicians Performing 25 aboutit? Yes. There was only two of us processing
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Page 662 Page 664 |
1 thousands of pages of data because we could not show it 1 A. It was on the deadline in May. :
2 to anybody else. We were restricted to two peeple in 2 Q. And how long did you werk on it?
3 our off hours. So mistakes probably were made, but we 3 A. We worked on it, different parts of i,
4 tried to keep them to the utmost minimal. And that 4 starting probably January, February.
5 1 percent I was talking about or .1 percent, that is 5 Q. You've been collecting this data for years,
6  where I'm coming from. This alsc includes that. & haven't you? Haven't you been collecting this
7 Q. Well, if you didn't do that check, how can you 7 information for a long time?
8 sayit's.1 percent with any confidence? 8 A. The loghooks go back 2008, 2009, 2010, The
g A. The logbhooks were thrown away from the old % pass-down goes bacl all the way, but I just don't
10 cars. We did not get the logbooks from the old cars, 10 understand your question.
11 Q. Sirike as nonresponsive. 11 Q. Well, so let me make sure I understand. So
12 I want to know why you are saying that you 12 you started this process in January.
13 have I percent confidence in your numbers, or 13 A. Correct.
14 99 percent confidence, | mean. 14 Q. And this, I'm assuming, Paragraph 3, and !
15 A, The data we were given would not have allowed 15 know this isn't your declaration, but it's tatking
16 it, except for the pass-down, and the pass-down is the 16 about you, and it says, "Ken Depiero and I have
17 only big issue there. Fhere may have been some also 17 reviewed Bombardier records as to the ATS technicians,
18 when we did a PM that inadvertently got in the loghook 18 as to the work the ATS technicians did to come up with
19 and a PM, but Vernon was to try not fo do that also. 19 alist of repair work as distinguished from noymal
20 Q. Well, the data is what the data is, but 1 20  maintenance." And at the time it says you concluded
21 don't understand why the data would have anything to 21 that there was more than $225,000 in wayside repairs
22 say about your -- or let me rephrase that. 1 don’t 22 and 500,000 in vehicle repairs. Is that accurate?
23 understand why having accurate data means that your 23 That's what the declaration says. Had you
24 method was correct, 24 reached that conclusion in April, on April 11th
25 A, Ifyou only have half the data, you can't have 25 before this report was complete?
Page 663 Page 665 |
1 overlap. 1 A. We had some rough numbers. I honestly don't ‘
2 Q. Well, I don't follow you, but okay. Do you 2 recall what they were. Vernon put them in here. He
3 have B 30 in front of you now, Vernon McClain's 3 obviously recalls better than me. But we had gotten
4 declaration? Oh, I guess it's being circulated. Do 4 data, we had been reviewing data. We have been putting
5 you sce that? 5 data together.
6 A, Yes, Ido. & Q. Okay. Looking at Paragraph 3 again, there's a
7 Q. Have you seen this before? 7 couple of things in here that Vernon says you did. He
8 A. Not in this format, no. 8  says you considered as repair only tasks which, A, took
9 Q. Well, it contains a description of the 9 more than 15§ minutes. Do vou see that?
10 methodology you used to create this report. 10 A. Yes, I do.
11 MR. KAHN: Objection, mischaraclerizes the 11 Q. Okay. Now that's -~ ] want to get an
12  document. 12 ynderstanding of this 15-minute number. If you look at
13 MR, TRIMMER: Okay. 13  Clark County Exhibit 43, and there's an entry here, and
14 MR. KAMN: Document's dated April, 2013, 14  we talked about this before, but there's an entry here,
15 Their reporl wasn't generated until the end of May, 15 WNo.2, 11:13 to 11:18 the east train was down; do you
16 2013 16  seethat?
17 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Is that accurale, are 17 A. Yes, I do.
18  those the dates? 18 Q. Okay. AndI understand what this means. It
19 MR, TRIMMER: That's interesting. 19 says you keyed the door off, then on; is thal correct?
20 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Maybe we couid just go | 20 1t says east side -
21 down a different line or just rephrase those questions. 21 A, Yes, [tem No. 2, correct,
22 Probably easier, 22 Q. And that means you recycled the door, right?
23 BY MR. TRIMMER: 23 A. Yes.
24 Q. Well, jet me ask the witness then, When did 24 Q. And that you recycled the door by turning a
25 you complete Exhibit 1?7 25 key; is that right?
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Page 666 Page 668 |

1 A. Correct, 1 A. According to the pass-down; that's correct, '

2 Q. Okay. So this work involved going to the 2 Q. Where was the half hour in this work?

3 train and turning a key; is that correct? 3 A. It was at satellite. You go upstairs, you get

4 A. Yes. 4 on the tram. You ride down. If it was at main,

5 Q. And you contend this took half an hour? 5 different. Satellite, that's why it was chargeable

6 A. Yes. 6 because it was at satellite, We got to the satellite,

7 Q. Okay. Now, this obviously didn't take half an 7 we reset the door, then we had to watch the door, make

8 hour. Ittook five minutes or less; isn't that true? 8  sure everything was right. We den't know why it

9 A. Again, we're going back to the repair starts 9 malfunctioned. We were watching it for one or two-
10 from the time the alarm happens to the time that we 10 trips to make sure it was operating properly and
11 have finished everything. The time you're looking at 11 safely. Key word there, "safely," Our primary job at
12 again is enly the chargeable time as far as 12 the airport is safety of the passengers.

13 availability of the system which Bombardier guarded 13 Q. Sir, no one is contending that that's not part

14 quite well because it was dollars, which I respected 14  of your job. The issue is whether this is prevailing

15 that and I really tried my best to always keep the 15 wage work. Right? And so the issue is, is this

16 alarms non-chargeable. 16  repair, and you're counting time walking to the train

i7 Q. No, the -- 17  and standing and watching it. How many of these other

i8 A. But the alarm is not the repair time. 18 tasks include that time? It sounds like every single

19 Q. Isn't the repair time the amount of time that 13 one. Isn't that right?

20 you spend performing work? 20 A. No.

21 A. Repair time, 1've always been taught, includes 21 Q. No?

22  paperwerk, The alarm, putting the alarm in, putting 22 A. No.

23  the sign up, filling out this logbook all would be part 23 Q. Well, which ones don't?

24 of that repair. 24 A. The recoveries, that may be a true statement,

25 Q. Oh. Soare you saying that in your definition 25 But the other entries, that is not necessarily true.
Page 667 Page 669

1 ofrepair throughout this document, you included things 13 Q. No? You just said that your formulation of :

2 like a bunch of non-work time, things like completing 2 repair includes paperwork. Is that right?

3 paperwork and other miscellaneous tasks? 3 A. Ifit was a scheduled replacement, we didn't

4 MR, KAHN: Objection, argumentative. 4 charge any additional time.

5 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: [ think it's a fair 5 Q. You didn't count scheduled replacements as

& question. I'm going to allow it. 6 repairs?

7 THE WITNESS: If1 take my car to a repair 7 A, Isaid any additional time.

8 shop, they're going to charge me. In that flat rate 8 Q. What is "additional time"?

9  parts-and-time manual, all that's included. We 9 A. The time that you would normatly charge if you
10 don't-- 10  were a repair shop or you were on a service call, you
11 BY MR, TRIMMER: 11 get the service call, you're called out, that service
12 Q. They don't start charging from the time you 12 call starts when you get called. That service call
13 call them and say, "I'm coming in," do they? Hyou 13 ends when you're done.

14 call-- 14 Q. Let's talk about this chargeable time, because
15 A, We are physically responding. As soon as we 15 that's referenced in one of the Union documents,
16  get that call, we're up and moving. 16 Exhibit 21. Did Bombardicr charge the County this
17 Q. Okay. This says the {rain was down for five 17 time?

18  minutes; is that correct? 18 A. It's in our document?

19 A, Yes, 19 Q. Union Exhibit 21, you say 30 percent of --
20 Q). Exhibit 43, and it, presumably that means 20 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Wait a second. | think
21  there was an alarm that went out at 11:13. 21 it's not in the binder so I want to give him a second
22 A. Correct. 22 1o find it

23 Q. It wasmoving at 11:18. 23 MR. TRIMMER: Sure.

24 A, Correct. 24 THE WITNESS: 21. 1t's here,

25 Q. And you turned a key; is that correct? 25

COMMISSIONER TOWLER: All right, go ahead.
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Page 672 |

25  Smith.

1 BY MR. TRIMMER: 1 Q. You don't recali participating in a training
2 Q. You say 30 percent of this general recovery 2 session in January 2011?
3 time is chargeable as corrective maintenance, Do you 3 A. That's where we were told to use the vehicle
4 seethal? 4 operations.
5 A, Yes. 5 Q. To do rebuilds?
6 Q. We now know that includes walking around time, 6 A. Rebuilds fell no place else,
7 walching time, riding the tram time. That's in your 7 Q. Well--
8 30 percent? 8 A, 1used -- personally I used heavy maintenance
9 A. That 30 percent was conservative to begin 9 overhaul for rebuilds, personally.
10 with. 10 Q. And so did several other people, didn't they?
11 (. That's not my question. And why Is it 11 A. Yes. Buf not everyone.
12 conservative? 12 Q. Why would you use heavy maintenance overhaul?
13 A. Because if we were to sit down and actually go 13 A, Because by description, overhaul and rebuild
14 through the pass-down, digest everything in great 14  are the two closest.
15  detail, if we had the manpower and the time, I'm quite 15 Q. And it's your contention that people were
16  confident we'd come up with a much higher number than {16 instructed to use vehicle operations for rebuild time?
17  we've ever submitted. 17 A, Yes.
18 Q. Okay. Well, we've gone through some of these. 18 Q. What is that based on? Who said that?
19 1mean just -- [ mean, we're still struggling 1o go 19 A. Melvin Smith,
20 through one of them. But this has five minutes worth 20 Q. When?
21 of work, maybe, if you include the five minutes it's 21 A. At --we could strike this if you like because
22 down when you turn the key. You're saying 30 percent 22 1can't remember the exact date, time or place.
23  ofthis time is chargeable, and 1 want to know where 23 Q. No. You said that he took -- said it to you.
24 that's coming from. [t sounds like it's attributable 24 When did it happen?
25 1o walking time, right? 25 A. 1honestly can't remember when it happened,
Page 673 |
1 A. The general recovery standby activities 1 but it wasn't in that meeting with me.
2 covered repairs, rebuilds, recoveries, and corrective 2 Q. It didn't happen in a meeting with you?
3 maintenance. It wasn't just recoveries. 3 A, Not with - because --
4 Q. Well, there are rebuild codes, aren't there? 4 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: [ think he said it
5 A, Underneath the new system, definitely not. 5 didn't happen in that meeting with me.
& Under the old system there was repair codes, but no 6 THE WITNESS: Right. Correct.
7 rebuild codes. Not that I can remember, anyway. 7 BY MR. TRIMMER:
8 Q. People didn't track time to those codes, 8 Q. Okay. What meeting?
9 didn't track rebuilds to those codes; is that your 9 A. Meeting in question, As1say, ] can't
10 contention? 10 remember clearly because it's been too many years, but
11 A, We were instructed to use a general 11  Melvin and I did not see eye to eye on some issues and
12 recovery -- 12 we had private conversations on some issues, and I
13 Q. Who instructed you to do that? Who? 13  believe that's where it happened for me was in 3
14 A, People that trained me and the people 1 14 private conversation,
15 trained. So everybody I trained -- 15 Q. A private conversation?
16 Q. What person trained you? 16 A. Not meeting.
17 A. It most likely was Brian Sustainiak (phonetic) 17 Q. Okay. Going back to Clark County Exhibit 43,
18  backin 2000, It's hard to remember. 18 I want to walk through what this document is. At the
19 Q. You're making a very specific allegation that 19 fop it says, "Duty techs MM, NB, (M1)"; do you see
20 someone instructed you to do things incorrectly, and 20  that?
21 now you can't remember who's told you that? 21 A. Yes.
22 A, 1can tell you this: And that is, that under 22 Q. And what, who is "MM," if you know?
23 the new system, we were told to use vehicle op, 23 A, Mark McGhee.
Z4  operations, And that was very much pointed by Mel {24 Q. And "NB" is who?
25 A. Nicholas Banas.
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Page 674 Page €76 |
1 Q. What does the "M " mean? 1 [ think everybody has one except for the Labor '
2 A. MI was when I answered the radio. 2 Commissioner,
3 Q. Was that the person who completed this report? 3 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: [ have. Just make sure
4 A. It did not have to be. 4 fthis is the one dated 5-7-08 at the top left? What was
5 Q. Itdid not have to be? Then who completed 5 that exhibit, and we'll just calf it A?
6 these entries? 1 MR, THOMSON: Exhibit 24. 24A, is that what
7 A. Every tech put their own entries in for the 7 we're calling it?
§ most part. M1 was to ensure that everything got in, 8 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Looks like we do not
9  but it never meant he had to do it personally, 9 have an Exhibit 25 vet, so if there's no objection,
16 Q. Right. That doesn't make any sense. The 10 we'll mark it Unior Exhibit 25. Even if there is an
11 first entry says, "Dailies complete," and it doesn't 11 objection, honestly. | did the same thing to the other
12  say anyone put that in; is that right? 12 side, so -
13 A. Yes, 13 (Exhibit U 25 marked)
14 Q. So who put that in; do you know? 14 MR. KAHN: May I hand this 25 to the witness?
15 A. In this case, no, I do not. 15 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Yes.
16 Q. The second entry, it's not atiributed to 16 BY MR. TRIMMER:
17 anyone in particular. Do you know whe put that in? 17 Q. Now,looking at the entries for 5-7-2008; do
18 A. No,Ido not. 18  you see that?
19 Q. And the third? 19 A. Yes, I do.
20 A, No, 1do not, 20 Q. Andif you go down looking at Union
21 Q. And then the fifth? 21 Exhibit 25, No. 3. Central called at 22:41 stating
22 A. "Crew." Don't know who put it in. That's -- |22  thal the north was sitting in satellite. You see that?
23  butit's referring to the crew, so both of them were 23 A. Yes, 1 do.
24 involved in that event, 24 Q. Okay, as | read this, it says that you gota
25 Q. Both of them were involved in that event? 25 call at 2241 and the train was operational as of 2248,
Page 675 Page 677 |
1 A, That's why it says ""Crew," When it cities 1 is that true?
2 crew, it means, doesn't say who put the event in. It 2 A. Please give me a moment to read it.
3 says who was involved in the event. 3 Q. Sure,
4 Q. Butwe don't know who said they were both 4 A. Please repeat your question.
5  involved; is that right? 5 Q. It says that central catled -- I assume the
6 A. Pardon? 6 technicians -- at 2241,
7 Q. We don't know who was actually writing in this 7 A. Correct.
8 entry? 8 Q. And the train was operational at 22487
9 A, No, we do nof. g A. Correct.
10 Q. Now, I also note that there's no hours listed 10 Q. Soi's 7 minutes.
11 for the amount of time this work took to perform, is 11 A. Correct.
12 that correct? 12 Q. And then looking at Exhibit 1, you have
13 A. That is correct, 13 another half hour here.
14 Q. Soevery entry in your Exhibit 1 which relies 14 A. Correct. Well, I don't see that, but I'll
1.5 on the pass-down is based on a guess in terms of labor 15 take your word on that,
16 hours; isn't that true? 16 Q. Okay.
17 A, It's based on an estimate, based on 17 A. And I would say that's a correct time.
18 experience, 18 Q. This says 7 minutes. Union Exhibit 25 says 7
19 Q. Okay. Now I'd like to go to the fourth page 19 minutes. Your log says half an hour.
20  of Exhibit 1, 20 A. Correct.
21 MR. TRIMMER: And then, Andy, you handed out |21 Q. And your contention is that's correct?
22 the foundation for Union Exhibit 21 earlier. I'd like 22 A. There were four people involved, and that
23 to enter that as an exhibit. 23 should have really been about an hour and a half,
24 MR. KAHN: Do you need copies? 24 Q. An hour and a hatf?
MR. TRIMMER: I have one. Do we have encugh? |25

25
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Page 678 Page 680
1 for that time frame. When you respond, you assist, you 1 A. You time it to where if the door starts to :
2 take one side of the vehicle and the other one takes 2 recycle because of the wind, after recycle so many
3 the other side of the vehicle. Techs were putting | 3 times, eventually it's just nof going to close. You
4 handles in because all E handles were pulled. If there 4 time it to where when the doors are clesing you have to
5  would have been one tech responding that by himself, it 5 actaally grab it and assist it closed, '
&  would have taken much longer. 6 Q. Okay.
7 Q. What's an E handle? 7 A. That's assuming they're nof malfunctioned.
8 A, E handle is a handie that you pull to open the 8 Q. Now, one of the other definitions, going back
9 door from the inside of the car, and there's also an 9 to Vernon McClain's declaration, one of the other
10 E handle on the wayside door. Jt sounds simple, but 10 things is that he said, he says it's indicative of
11 once those handles are pulled, you have to reset the 11 repairs was a condition on which yeu included the work
12 door, reset the handle, You just don't close the door. 12 inyour report, is, "The required skill's generally not
13 You have to reset everything, and there's two E handles |13 aftained in less than six moaths of training.” Do you
14  on each door set, and for this train, there -- was 14  see that, Paragraph 3B?
15 north, there was a potential of 12 E handles being 15 A. His statement disappeared.
1€ pulled. I doubt there was 12 pulled, but there was a 16 MR, KAHN: It's Bombardier Exhibit 30,
17 potential of 12 being pulled. 17 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Let's go off the record.
18 Q. Well, as complicated as you make that sound, 18 {Discussion off the record.}
19 it took 7 minutes? 19 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: We're back on the
20 A, It took 7 minutes for a crew of four. 20 record,
21 Q. So this says, Now, I'd like to go to, still 21 BY MR. TRIMMER:
22 on Exhibit £, 5-11-2008; do you see that? And I sce an 22 Q. Okay. You see that 3B required skill
23  entry for recovery. "Watched closed doors at WS due to 23 generally not obtained in less than six months
24  winds," And you have two hours of time there. 24 waining?
25 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: T think you're not 25 A. Yeah, I didn't have it. Where was that
Page 679 Page 681
1 laooking at -~ it's Union Exhibit 1. About four pages 1 located? :
2 in, under the time 3-11-2008, 2 I just found it. Yes, | see it,
3 THE WITNESS: All right. 3 Q. Does that apply to turning the key to recycle
4 BY MR, TRIMMER: 4 adoor? Does that take six months or more of training?
5 Q. You see it says, "Walched closed doors at 5 A. No, that does not,
6 wayside due to winds." Two hours. 6 Q. Yet you included that as repair.
7 A. Yes. 7 A. Yes, we did.
8 Q. That's just standing there and watching the 8 Q. What else in your report doesn't satisfy 337
9 doors, right? 9 A lot of entries, correct?
10 A. No. 10 A. 1 would have to review them to give you an
11 Q. No? 11  honest answer. Off the fop of my head, [ cannot
12 A. It's - the old deors especially, the new 12 honestly answer that,
13  doors some, but the old doors, when the wind blew, they |13 Q. We've just done two. That's the only two I've
14 would not close. So you would have to stand there for 14  asked you about. lsn't that correct?
15 possibly hours. As long as the winds were blowing, you 15 A. Correct,
16  would have to stand there and help these doors close, 16 Q. Now then, I see the third condition is C,
17  There might be two, three of you down there. Oneofmy {17 “Involved parts costing at least $50." Do you see
18 experiences down there was 90-mile-an-hour winds. The [18 that?
19 entire crew was down there and we still couldn't keep 19 A. Yes, 1do.
20  the trains running. So if yeu're watching the doors 20 Q. Now, where did that cost come from? s that
21 for wind and the wind's bad, you're not just standing 21  what we were talking about before, you pulled the costs
22 there watching. You're helping the doors close. 22 from the 2013 list?
23 Otherwise, the tram won't go. 23 A. The costs that ] used in the spreadsheets came
24 Q. Youmean you lry to close the doors with your 24 from the SIMS parts inventory.

25

hands?

25

Q. From 20137 You testified to it.
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Page 682 Page 684 |
1 A. Yes. 1 Tcan'tspeak for what he wrote. "
2 Q. Are you changing your testimony? 2 Q. Okay.
3 A. No. I was just thinking. Yes. The data in 3 A. Unless I was personally invelved, I can't
4 the 2013, however, was same as the data in 2012, It 4 speak for what he wrote,
5 had not changed, so that's why [ was thinking. 5 Q. Going through the next page of Mr. McClain's
6 Q. Now, I also see that you say, "Most repair & declaration, look at, for example, No. &, "Replacing
7 work as we have defined it," or Vernon says this, "was 7 station door guides”; do you see that?
8 notscheduled." Okay. 1s that an important aspect in 8 A. Yes,
9 your opinion, that it has to be scheduled or 9 Q. And 9, "Replacing station door rollers"; do
10 nonscheduled? 10 you see that?
11 A, We treated it differently. 11 A. Yes,
12 Q. What does that mean? 12 Q. And 11, "Replacing station door motor gear box
13 A. Ifit was not scheduled, there was more time 13 assembly"; do you see that?
14  that was applied to it. The reason for that is because 14 A. Yes.
15  you have to do more preparation, and what I mean by 15 Q. Those are all part of PM1200, aren't they?
16 thatis, you just ean't walk up to the train and change le A. 1'd have to look at the PM, but, no.
17 aspindle with 600 volts right there. You have to 17 Q. No?
18 power it down, you have to lockout/tagout, you haveto |18 A. Replacing motor gear box is most definitely
19  verifying everything is good. You have to get all the 19  net part of that PM.
20 tools ready. All that's part of a repair. Where if it 24 Q. Okay.
21  was scheduled, all that's already -~ we didn't count 21 A. You may have an old -- well, examining it
22 that. None of that preparation, none of the 22 maybe, but there is no scheduled replacement for
23  lockout/tagout or any of that was counted. Only the 23  wayside parts, and that's -- there is no scheduled
24 repair portion of it. 24  replacement for wayside parts, period.
25 Q. Okay. But, so in your opinion it doesn't 25 Q. What's the point of the inspection then?
Page 683 rage 685 [
1 matter if it was scheduled or if it's scheduled -- let 1 A. It's an inspection. Thank you.
2 me rephrase that. 2 Q. Tunderstend that. But doesn't it say il it's
3 You say "Repair work as we had defined it was 3 not in good condition, to replace i1?
4 not scheduled, but instead resulted from something 4 A, But that's not scheduled. ITit's not in
5 breaking." That's what Vernon says. Is that what you 5 condition. I it's broke, if it's bad, you replace it.
6 agree to? &  You don't replace it just because the PM says replace
7 A. 1was not involved in his paper, but no, I 7ot
8 don't totally agree with that. 8 Q. You don't have items like that?
9 Q. Well, he's saying this is how he prepared this 9 A. Not for wayside.
10 report. I believe that's what this says, 10 Q. Okay. Now, [ want to look at Union Exhibit 1
11 A. Correct. 11 again, and we're still on the page that has 5-13-2010
12 Q. You didn prepare the report the same way he 12 is the first entry.
13 did? 13 A, What's that one again?
14 A. Let me rephrase that. 1 just spoke for him, 14 Q. And -
15 1--1was just agreeing with your statement, not the 15 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: He was asking which one
16 content of your statement. F'm sorry, I don't know |16 thatis. That’s the 5-13-2010, you said?
17 what criteria exactly he used when I wasn't there, 17 MR, TRIMMER: It says -~ you know what, i's
18 When I was there, I know that we discussed it, 18 2008, but it says 2010 in the spreadsheet.
19 Q. Well, looking at Paragraph 3, the third line, 15 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: It's the page after we
20 it says, "we." He sure seems to think you guys were 20 were just going over.
21 doing it the same way, 21 THE WITNESS: Okay.
22 A. I'm not disagreeing with his thoughts, 22 BY MR. TRIMMER:
23 Q. Well, you just said that you wouldn't use that 23 Q. Now, the first entry is, "Replace resilient
24 definition to do repair. Or -~ 24 mounts of the C3 air compressor”; do you see that?
A. "Two resilient mounts, Car 9." 1'm sorry.

25

A. Ialso said I can't speak for him, 1I'm sorry,

25
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Page 686 Page 688
1 One above that? 1 Q. Adrport 325. Now, you looked at this and this
2 Q. No, that's it. "C5 air compressor”; do you 2 is your work, correct --
3 seethat? Do you see thal? 3 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: He doesn't know that
4 A. Pleasc -- oh, okay, very first line, "Two 4 document, 1 think,
5 resilient mounts, Car 5, air compressor." Al right. 5 MR, TRIMMER: 1'li show it to him.
6 Q. And this doesn't have any hours listed at all, o COMMISSIONER TOWLER: I think that would be
7 but you have parts. How can that be? 7 Detter.
8 A, Because you're looking at it wrong, 8 MR. TRIMMER: Okay.
9 Q. Tam? 9 THE WITNESS: I'm not even sure where we're
10 A, The far right column's parts, the next column 10 talking.
11  over's hours for vehicles. The other two columns were 11 MR. TRIMMER: 1 think what I'll do here is [
12 hours and parts for wayside. 12 have all of these documents and I'll move them in one
13 Q. Oh, Isce. Thank you for clearing that up. 13  atatime, as opposed to moving them in the book
14 A. Certainly. Had me geing there a minute. 14  because they are highly confidential documents. So
15 Q. Okay. Now, I'd like to go to a page that 15 I'l move them in one at a time,
16  says, "Data From Logbooks Used by Technicians 16 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: That's fine.
17 Performing Work on the Wayside ATS and Guideway Under {17 BY MR. TRIMMER:
18 CBE-352." Ii's probably -- it's this much. 18 Q. Do you see, can you go to Airpost 3257
19 MR. KAHN: That's the spreadshect. 19 A. Yes, I'm there.
20 BY MR. TRIMMER: 20 Q. And this is done -~ do you see that, it says
21 Q. Thetitle is, "Data From Logbooks Used by the 21 "C Gate" at the top?
22  Technicians Performing Work on the Wayside ATC and 22 A. Yes,
23 Guideway Under CBIE-552," and the first entry, it says, 23 Q. And in comments it says "Maintenance"?
24 "C Gate rebool,” and it cites 1o a page Airport 325, 24 A. Yes.
25 Do you see that? 25 Q. No one ever called this repair, did they, on
Page 687 Page 689 |
1 A, Yes. 1 this sheet?
2 Q. Okay. Now, when you do a reboot on the 2 A, No, they never.
3 CQGate, do you use a tool? You just press buttons, 3 Q. And this is after this lawsuit has been
4 don'tyou? 4 pending for three years, correct?
5 A. You use a computer. 5 A. Time frame sounds about right, yes,
6 Q. Okay. 6 Q. The first entry on here is January 20127
7 A, A workstation would be more exact, linked 7 A. Yes.
8 through service, 8 Q. And this doesn't have any labor hour
9 Q. And you then claim that there's 45 hours S information, does it?
10 associated with this reboot of work. 10 A. Ny, it does not.
11 A. There was 15 reboots, 11 Q. Then 1 see Airport 326.
12 Q. And does that number come from the document 12 A. Yes.
13 Airport 3257 13 Q. And this is again a reboot that's done on a
14 A. No. Those were the hours that Vernon and 14  weekly basis, isn't it?
15  myself said for a reboot. This is approximately how 15 A. The very first line, yes,
16 many hours is required to do it. 16 Q. All of them is; isn't that true?
17 Q. It takes three hours for the system to reboot? 17 A, No,
18 A. There's many people involved. You have people {18 Q. No? Which ones aren't?
19  at every station, PLUS the person doing the reboot, 19 A. Start with the fifth one down,
20 Q. Okay. Now, this is part of a PM, isn't it? 20 Q. Okay.
21 A, Itis now. 21 A, That was not a normal reboot, That was done
22 Q. Itisnow? Okay. Isn't it true that on page 22 because it didn't make it for a week. It crashed
23 Aifrport 3235, every technician that cited fo this work 23  within a week.
24 called it maintenance? 24 Q. So it crashed.
25 A, Where we at? 25 A. Within a week. That's why the weekly was done
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Page 690 Fage 6927
1 was so that it would not crash and would not jeopardize 1 A. Right. :
2 safety. 2 Q. -- it has a page that we were talking about
3 Q. Okay. 3 that at the top had "Airport 325."
4 A, So sometimes it didn't even male it a weelk. 4 A. Right.
5 Q. And is there anything different about that 5 Q. Ifyou go to the next page.
& reboot than the weekly maintenance reboot? It's the 6 A, All right,
7 same work, isn't it? 7 Q. And it says at the top, "Data for Maintenance
8 A. It's the same work. Only difference was it 8 Records of Work Performed by the Technicians on the
9 was not scheduled. 9  Wayside Under CBE-552." Do you see that?
10 Q. Now, you claim that there are 40 reboots on 10 A, Yes.
11 here? 11 Q. And all the work tasks you have listed here,
12 A. Yes. 12 did you hand count those?
13 Q. Isee at least two entries, if you go up to 13 A, These were done by Vernon McClain. These are
14 9-21-2011 and 9-29-2011 where it says, "No reboot per 14 portions that he did.
15 Pittsburgh engineering.” 15 Q. Is there any portion of the report that you
16 A. Where are we? 16 prepared that was automated in any way?
17 Q. I'mstill on Airport 326. 17 A. Tused Excel fo sort. 1used Excel for sums,
18 A. Okay. 18 Q. Ckay.
19 Q. And there's two entries here where it says no 18 A. Other than for sorting and sums, I can't
20 reboot was perforimed; do you see that? 20 really think of anything else that was automated.
21 A. Same page? 21 Q. Okay.
22 Q. Yes. 22 A, Tused Access also for sort,
23 A. Ah. Now I seeit. 23 Q. I'd like you to go back to Union Exhibit ].
24 Q. Would that have affected your count of how 24 A. Certainly,
25  many reboots were performed? 25 Q. And at the page that starts with Airport 325. :
Page 651 Page 693 ;
1 A. Possibly. I don't remember seeing them 1 A. Correct, ‘
2 before, 2 Q. And do you see the document Airport 3307
3 Q. 1t should have, shouldn't it? 3 A. Yes,1do.
4 A. Yes, it should have. 1 Q. Andyou said there were 12 reboots from that
5 Q. Yes. How many other documents where you 5 sheet; is that correct?
6 counted up the number of work tasks performed don't add 6 A. That's what I said.
7 upin this way? 7 Q. Okay.
8 A, [In the reboots? If there's more similar to 8 A. [Is that correct? I'm sure we'll find out.
S that, it's possible in the reboots. g Q. Well, it doesn't look like it, because one of
10 Q. Now, every page that cites to airport in 10 itsays, "Ryan Murray did this remotely from
11 Exhibit 1 is a situation where you counted up the 11 Pitsburgh,” sce that?
12 number of tasks performed, isn't it? 12 A. Still required all the techs to be in
13 A. Yes, it is. 13 position,
14 Q. And on Exhibit 1, if you go to the very next 14 Q. Butdid the techs do anything?
15 page, which starts with, "Data From Maintenance Records |15 A. The techs were still standing by to ensure
16  of Work Performed by the Technicians on the Wayside 16 passenger safety and that nothing broke, make sure that
17 Under CBE-552." That's another series of documents 17 nothing stopped. While it's being rebooted you're
18  where you counted up the work doing a hand count, 18  blind, you have no central, you have no menitors, you
19 correct? 19  have no controls. You don't know what's happening.
20 A. Please give me a page number, 20 You have to have techs there to physically monitor it.
21 Q. IwouldifI could. 21 If the techs are not there physically monitoring it,
22 A, I meant the - 22 you could have someone dead in the doorway and yon
23 Q. It's Union Exhibit 1, 23 wouldn't know it.
24 A. Page number of the airport, The page -- 24 Q. So you consider standby moniloring time (o be
25 Q. No. My question is, Union Exhibit 1 -- 25  repair work?

www.oasisreporting.com
Electronicaily signed by Kevin Wm. Daniel (301-417-699-4327)

OASIS REPORTING SERVICES, LLC

0170%-476-4500

101d3875-bb0e-4d7d-9858-4fh3feb55d8f

ER1706



Page 696 |

1 A. For reboots, yes, because it is safety 1 Q. What do you mean you talked about it? 1
2 crucial, 2 thought you guys agreed on a rigorous set of numbers.
3 Q. Now, looking at Union Exhibit I, are any of 3 A. This was talked about, I'm net quite sure
4 the reboots referenced on this page that starts with 4 when, but we had talked about it, and at that time he
5 Airport 325 different from the reboots we've been 5 never brought up his deposition, so I don't know if it
6 discussing? & was before or after.
7 A. There was a -- as I've already discussed, 7 Q. Soin your view, the amount of time it takes
8 there's cases where the system has crashed early. 8 o change a traction motor brush shouid be the same
9 There's the ones you just pointed out that were done 9 every time?
10  remotely. 10 A. Depends on how many hrushes. Depends on
11 Q. Right. 11 whether it's on the same moter, differcat motors, It
12 A, Off the top of my memory, I would have to 12 can even depend on whether the motor's cooled down or
13 review the data te give you an honest answer. 1t's 13 not.
14 possible there may be something different again, 14 It sounds strange, but them brushes, they are
15 Q. And the work that technicians performed, to 15  so hot that if they are too hot, you have to either let
16 the extent they were required, it would be the same? 16 them cool down, but that was not part of repair, but
17 A. We are talking page 325, correct? 17 going to go get the gloves was considered because they
18 Q. Talking about Union Exhibit 1, and I'm 18  would get hot. They would literally almost take the
19 referencing the reboots that are listed on this chart. 19  skin off your fingers, depending on -- and then how
20 All those reboots require the same work? 20  many, whether they were same moter, different motor,
21 A. No. 21 whether they were top brush or a bottom brush. A
22 Q. No? 22  bottom brush much easier to change than a top brush.
23 A. They're all similar. But they're -- 23 So, but we gave a standardized time for it
24 Q. All similar? 24 because we didn't go into the log and check every
25 A, They're all similar, but they're different 25  detail. We did the best we could with the established
Page 687
1 systems. 1 time and it was what we felt, again, a fair, honest ‘
2 Q. Okay. But in terms of what button -- so you 2 evaluation of time required.
3 may press different buttons on different computers, but 3 Q. Thank you. Farlier you were tatking about
4 do you do anything other than press buttons on 4 your role in the way SIMS time labor hours were
5  computers? 5 reported, and I didn't quite understand what you were
6 A. T'wish it was that easy. You have to go in, 6 talking about.
7 you have use a VMC viewer to view the system that 7 A, Allright.
8 you're rebooting. You have to -- basically you are 8 Q. Could you say what your role was in that?
9 ghosting into that server, rebooting that server 9 A. When I was in the office? Or when I was on -~
10 remotely. So they were all done remotely. Like I 10 Q. Yes,
11 said, I wish it was as easy as pushing a button. It's 11 A. Okay. When I was in the office, | was, as I
12 more complex than that. 12 was explaining, technical administrator, which was not
13 Q. I'dlike you to go -~ 13  asecretary, it wasn't even a site coordinator. It was
14 A, Then once they're all up, then you have tolog {14  a pesition created specifically for Las Vegas APM. And
15  back into everything. 15  the only other one that E know that ever existed was
16 Q. Okay, Can you go three pages? Oh, this is 16  Vernon McClain when he went to the project.
17 stuffthat was prepared by Vernon, "Data From 17 Technical administrator was, I was a
18  Maintenance Records of Work Performed by the 18 technician that could do technical work and assist in
19  Technicians.” 19 any way needed and do all the administration. So
20 A, Correct, 20 you'll find times in SIMS for me doing technician work
21 Q. Okay. ButI do want to ask you one question. 21 and for doing other work during that time frame. But
22 A. Sure. 22 oneof my jobs as the technical adminisirator was to
23 Q. Because did you come up with an amount of time |23 submit the weekly SIMS times. The weekly SIMS times
24 required to do a traction motor brush change? 24 was every technician had to account for every hour they
25
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Page 700

1 the hours. A lot of them, well, they used standardized 1 Q. For how long?
2 codes for their personal preferences. 2 A. Depends on what time I came in, how much the
3 Q. How would you know that? 3 overlap was, but it still came down to nights did not
4 A. The trend clearly showed it. Dave Ayers used 4 do 10 hours of maintenance work because the tram was
5 five hours for one maintenance and five hours for 5 noft out of service for those 10 hours. The PMs were
6 another maintenance. He did that almest religiously 6 not there for 10 hours,
7 every day unless he was on vacation, holiday, training, 7 Q. That was the basis of your belief?
8  sick, or something very unique. 8 MR. KAHN: Objection, unclear as to "that."
9 Q. Why would you knowingly submit data that you 9 He just gave a narrative explanation of why he believed
10 believed to be false? 10 it
11 A. Because there - I was told to submit the 11 COMMISSIONER TOWIL.ER: Well, this is a good
12 data. I wasnotina management position as far as 12 opportunity to say let's -- during this exchange there
13 leadership. 1 could not de anything about it, and it 13  has been a couple of times where there has been talking
14 appeared that the only time anybody -- well, rephrase 14 over each other. Let's just start that line again and
15 that. 15 o through it for a clear record. Go ahead.
16 The only time I was ever told that the SIMS 16 BY MR. TRIMMER:
17  times were not good was when Pittsburgh would call me 17 Q. The basis of your belief that his time was
18 up and say, so-and-so used human resource time. He 18 inaccurate is because he worked at night and there
19 can't do that. So-and-so used public relations time. 19  wasn't 10 hours of time to perform maintenance?
20  He can't use that, do that. Se-and-so used management 20 A. That was only one of the reasons, which I alse
21 tasks. He can't do that. Se-and-so used engineer 21 asI told you there was overlap, I would see him on
22 task. He can't do that because they were technicians, 22 occasion, When you're sitting at that computer doing

23 they weren't HR or management. So Pittsburgh received |23 nothing, that is not maintenance. So that should have

24  ourdata. 1 do not know what was done with it, but we 24  been general recovery standby time.
25  were never questioned on it, except for those very 25 Q. Oh. So you're saying he should have coded
Page 701 [

1 specific entities. Everything else was okay. 1 more of his work as doing nothing time?

2 Q. Did you ever tell Dave Ayers, "Hey, I think 2 A. 1'm not saying more of his work. 1 was just

3 that your time isn't quite right"? Did you ever do 3 using that as one example.

4 that? 4 Q. Okay. But with respect to Dave Ayers, you

5 A, Yes, I did, but as I said, I was notin an 5 instructed him to furn his time in accurately?

& authority-type position. There was nothing 1 could do 6 A. 1 could not instruct him. I was not

7 about it, 7 management or in position of authority.

8 Q. Why didn't he change it? He must have 8 Q. Did you submif accurate SIMS times?

9 believed it was accurate if he kept submitting it. 9 A. [ tried to submit more accurate than others,
10 A. There was no recourse for not doing it 10 but not my first few ycars there, My first few years
11 correctly. 11 there I was as guilty as everybody else. | tried to
12 Q. Well, how would you know if he wasn't 1.2 get more accurate as time went on.

13 submitting it accurately? 13 Q. Now, the first few years you were there, that

14 A. Observation. 14  was 2000 and 2001, correct?

15 Q. But you were in the office. How did you watch 15 A. No.

16 him work? 16 Q. No?

17 A. Assaid, 1 was a technical administrator. 1 17 A. That's when [ started there. 1 said few

18 also worked on the floor. [ also have a window right 18 years, 2000, 2001, 2003. I don't know exactly when [
19  in my office where I can look out. But I also know 19 probably started getting more accurate. But it was
20 that he was on nights for the majority of that time, 20 probably when 1 was in the office, I was a little bit
21  and nights doesn't de 10 hours of maintenance. 21  more accurate. 'When 1 went back on the floor, I was
22 Q. Now, you were on days, right? 22  definitely more accurate because I seen what was
23 A. Correct. 23  happening as far as the abuse of the SIMS times.

24 Q. Soyou didn't observe him work at all. 24 Q. Now, you claimed that you edited some of, some
25 A. In the mornings J would see him, 25 people's times?
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Page 702 Page 704 |
1 A. Yes, 1 Q. So it's your understanding that time was put :
2 Q. Did you do it with their permission? 2 in accurately through PMs?
3 A. Sometimes no. 3 A. Time was put in, a PM went in as preventative
4 Q. Why would you do that? 4 maintenance no matter how much corrective work was
5 A. The report was to be submitted, and the only 5 done,
& thing that it was being used for was -- well, to be 6 Q. Well, and how would you know that? Were you
7 honest, I don't know what it was being used for, But 7 doing that work?
8  when I had to submit it, as a general rule, I compared 8 A. When you put int the times, all you did when
S their times to their timecards because the timecards 9 you closed the PM is you puf the initials, you put the
10 were processed weekly, The times were processed 10  hours. The computer did the rest. You put no record
11  weekly. If they didn't mateh, then | would try to 11 of repairs or anything else in there. It just took
12 identify why they didn't match. If the technician was 12 those hours you put in and those initials and it
13 available, | would tell them to make it correct. If 13 processed it.
14  the technician was not available and I had to get the 14 Q. Now you were trained -- oh, I want to look at
15  times in, then I would make the change myself. Asa 15  Union Exhibit 24. Do you see that?
16 general rule I would also e-maii that technician. Even 16 A. Yes.
17 the manager had given me permission fo put in his times |17 Q. And looking at the top entry for 5-7-2008.
18 if he never. 18 A, Yes.
19 Q. I assume you edited it in an accurate way, 19 Q. Did you talk to Rob Tiernan or Keeran about
20 didn't you? 20 this time?
21 A. [ tried to edit it accurate, but also 21 A. No, I would not have,
22 sometimes the easiest. If I needed to get rid of three 22 Q. And did you talk to Dahlin about this time?
23 hours because they had three hours too many, it was 23 A. No, I would not have,
24 much casier to delete a three-hour entry than it was to 24 Q. And Rowell? Did you talk to Rowell about his
25 change a 10-hour entry. 25 time?
Page 703 Page 705
1 Q. So you intentionally submitted inaccurate 1 A. That was Rowell, and no. 1 would not have
2 data? 2 talked to them either.
3 A. Yes. 3 Q. And did you talk to Rasmussen?
4 Q. You changed someone else's lime? 4 A, No.
5 A. 1 was instructed to get the SIMS times 5 Q. Okay. Soyou don't have any firsthand
6 submitted. 6 knowledge or secondhand knowledge really of what work
7 Q. Did anyone instruct you 1o do that, to delete 7 they performed or why they coded it that way, do you?
8 time? B A. The pass-down stated before we're in that
9 A. The times were put in by multiple people. So 9  brake job and only two of them took repair hours,
10 even though the technician looked like he was the 10 Q. Right. But we've already said, we have
11 person putting them in, he only put in some of his 11 already determined that the person who performed the
12 times, Other people put in the rest of his times. 12 work may or may not have been the person who put an
13  Engineers could put in times based off of PMs. PMs, if 13  entry into the pass-down; isn't that true?
14  you lock at the PMs, you'll see a block that says 14 A, True.
15 "Hours." Sometimes you'll see "Time not taken." 15 Q. And we've already determined that there's no
16 Sometimes you won'f see that time not taken, What that {16 labor hours reported in the pass-down; isn't that true?
17 means is when the engineer closed out, or the 17 A. True.
18  supervisor or the A tech or whoever closed out that PM, 18 Q. Okay. So, if there's no labor hours in the
1% closed it out in SIMS, they looked at the hours that -- 19 pass-down, and we don't know who actually input the
20 example: Dave Ayers put on there and say -- well, bad 20 entries in the pass-down, why do you believe that you
21 example because he, I don't think he ever took time, 21 can look at it and divine how much time should have
22 Eric Dahlin, perhaps, But one of these techs they put 22  been spent by each one of these guys? There's no basis
23 over there, and like I said, the PMs will show it, 23 for that, is there?
24 you'll see where they put hours. I'm just describing a 24 A, The pass-down is maintained by the techs most
25  process, nof evidence here. Process is -- 25  accurately as we can. You don't put people down, as a
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Page 706 Page 708 |
1 general rule. I know I never, so I'm speaking for 1 aren'tthey? :
2 myself, I never put someone down that didn't help me do 2 A. We submitted the data for the KP1,
3 the job. 3 Q. So you were involved in hoodwinking the
4 Q. Now, don't you show the same amount of care 4 Pittshurgh office?
5 when you put in your SIMS times entries? 5 A, At the direction of the manager, yes.
& A. My SIMS times, as | said, [ tried to get 6 Q. You didn't disclose -- you didn't fell anybody
7 Dbetter. 1'm not perfect and time sometimes was, you 7 about that?
8 finished your job, you were greasy, you just wanted fo 8 A. To be blunt, I already had my hindquarters
9 get out of there. 9 chewed out for a couple of other times where I said
10 Q. So when it comes to being accurate on data, 10 something that they didn't like, so I was a little
11 you're flexible? 11 gun-shy.
12 A. When it comes to data that no one apparently 12 Q. Soit's your testimony that you were told to
13 cares about, yes. 13 do something improper, and you were okay with that and
14 Q. And why would you say that no one apparently 14 tolerated that?
1%  cares about it? You don't know that, do you? 15 A. 1did it. 1 was not okay with it. I did it.
16 A. [Ihad to falsify other data at the direction 16 Q. Well, let's look at the rest of Union
17  of the manager. 17 Exhibit 24. You have an entry here on 5-12-2008 to a
18 Q. Are you saying you -- al the direction of the 18 pinion sealed; do you see that?
19 manager? 13 A. Yes.
20 A, Yes, 20 Q. Now, and I see on Union Exhibit 24, it's
21 Q. Whe? 21 Thighlighted in yellow. Why is it highlighted in
22 A, Sushil Jaitly. 22 yellow?
23 Q. When? 23 A. Ifyou notice, every other entry has a
24 A. When I was doing the KPL I had to 24 Thighlight, except for the one in pink. 1t was just a
25  deliberately leave out corrective maintenance hours to 25 way te casily read across the sheet, Nothing else.
Page 707 Page 709
1 keep the KPI within tolerance, 1 Q. The highlighting means nothing?
2 Q. Now, | find it interesting you didn't say that 2 A. The highlighting means nothing on the yellow.
3 ondirect. Why are you saying that now? 3 On the pink it was just to take special note,
4 A. These are not SIMS times I'm referring to, 4 Q. So why is this entry here then?
5  I'm saying if's times that I had to take SIMS times and 5 A. 1don't understand the question.
6 alter the finding. I did not alter SIMS times. | 6 Q. Why do you have, "RDK repair activities,
7 altered the findings at the direction of the manager. 7 repair hours four™? You've listed this entry on this
8 Q. Okay. When did that supposedly happen? 8 chart for some reason, and I'm looking at his SIMS time
9 A. That happened, as soon as they added KP1 9 entries from that day.
10 preventative maintenance versus corrective maintenance |10 A. Yes.
11 tethe KPI. 1don't have a date. | don't have KPIs to 11 Q. And 1 see he had four hours of repair
12 reference to. I just know it happened as soon as they 12  activities, "Vehiele drive frain."
13 added that to the KPL. It was to keep the preventative 13 A. Correct.
14 maintenance at a high enough ratio and the corrective 14 Q. So what's the problem?
15 maintenance ATS technicians low enough ratio to keepus {15 A. There was no problem. It was done correctly.
16 from being looked at. 16 Q. Okay. So what does this chart show then?
17 Q. You're saying that the data you created is 17 A. It just gave some examples of how SIMS times
18 what was used to create that KPI report? 18 could be wrong or could be right.
19 A. 1did not create the data. I took the SIMS 19 (). Which ones are supposedly wrong?
20  times, Iremoved some corrective hours and counted 20 A, The ones where they -- well, if they tock
21 them as maintenance hours at his direction. 21 repair hours and they were involved in the repair, that
22 Q. And where did this conversation supposedly 22 was correct. If they didn't take repair hours and they
23 take place? 23 were supposedly, according to the pass-down, involved
24 A. This took place in his office, 24  in the repair, then that was incorrect.
25 25 Q. Okay. Butwhich ones?

Q. KPlreports are generated oul of Pitlsburgh,
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Page 710 Page 712 [

1 A. Which ones? Not which ones; which people. 1 down for drive train. Are they close? Sure,

2 The first entry would be Dana Rowell and Craig 2 Q. So as long as it says "repair,” you're okay

3 Rasmussen. The second entry would be Aaron Urbina, 1 3 withit?

4 am naming ones that do not match what they did that 4 A. Am [ okay? 1 processed the information. For

5 night. Key word I'm using, according te pass-down, 5 the purpose -- never mind.

6 they did not match what they did. 6 Q. So Thomas 5-13-2008, that's okay. 6-9-2008,

7 Q. Hold on. So your contention that what they 7 those entries are okay. Those are accurate.

8 did doesn't match what they said they did themselves? 8 Now, so the only entries on here that are

9 A. Correct. 9 inaccurate are 5-7-2008 for Rowell and Rasmussen, and
10 Q. Based on the pass-down which was created by 10 5-7-2008 for Urbina?
11 someone else? 11 A. Those were of the first entries 1 talked
12 A. Or themselves, 12 about. The rest of the entries, there's more that are
13 Q. Orthemselves? Which one? Which one was 13 not matching the SIMS pass-down.
14 created by them? 14 Q. Which ones?
15 A, There's no way to tell, 15 A. Dana Rowell again. She put 10 hours in for
16 Q. There's no way to telt? Bul based -- okay. 16 general recovery and maintenance activities, That
17 So which one of these entries is supposedly wrong? 17 accounted for her 10 hours, Peter Thomas put 9 hours,
18 A, As | was saying, it's not necessarily entries. 18 1'm not sure what the 10th hour was, but it was
19 It's the individual, Their SIMS time does not reflect 19 non-related to anything that had to do with repairs or
20  the event that happened that night. There's the bottom 20  maintenance, Otherwise, [ would have put it there.
21 line, 21 And actually, sorry, Peter Thomas did 12 hours that
22 Q. Which one? 22 night. He must have did overtime,
23 A. Dana Rowell and Craig Rasmussen, their SIMS 23 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Wait a second.
24 times did not match the event that happened that night 24 MR. KAIN: Let the record reflect what date
25  they were working and was in the pass-down with their 25 you're referring to.

Page 711 Page 713}

1 initials, Is it possible that they weren't involved? 1 THE WITNESS: 7-21-2008. :

2 Possibly. But then that means the pass-down was 2 MR. KAHN: Thank you.

3 falsified. 3 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Go ahead.

4 Q. Why would it be falsified? 4 THE WITNESS: So there's incorrect entries

5 A. Because if the pass-dowas said they were 5 there.

& involved in the event, they were supposed to be in the 6 BY MR. TRIMMER:

7 event, 7 Q. On who, Peter Thomas?

8 Q. Okay, Now look at -~ you say Rowell and 8 A, Peter Thomas, Dana Rowell.

9 Rasmussen, you think that's incorrect. What's the next 9 Q. 1guess | don't understand, because Peter
10  entry that you think is incorrect? 10 Thomas I'm looking at 7-21-2008. Is that what we're
11 A. Okay. Aaron Urbina. He helped, assisted, did 11 looking at?
12  whatever, I wasn't there, That's why we can't verify 12 A. Correct.
13 this firsthand, but Aaron Urbina said he did 10 hours 13 Q. And 1 have him with three -- he has six hours
14  of general recovery standby activities, and in the 14 of maintenance time and six hours of general recovery
15 pass-down said he was invelved in the replacement of 15  time.
16 high and low heads on Car 4. 186 A. Correct.
17 Q. Okay. 17 Q. And how do you know that those time entries
18 A. The next one, I have no problem with that. | 18 are inaccurate? Because I'm looking at the logsheets,
19 was just giving examples. 19 1don't see any times that say how long something took.
20 Q. Okay. 20 Tjust don't understand how you reach the conclusion
21 A. Item 5, again, no problem. They both put down 21 that his time was inaccurate? What's the basis --
22 repair hours, One put down brake system, the other put |22 A. Based on the pass-down, Peter Thomas was
23 down drive train, so technically enc of them's wrong if 23 involved in that repair. He recorded no time for it
24 they both were in that same repair, which the pass-down |24  for that night. Something is incorrect.

25

25

says they were. One put dewn for brake system, one put

Q. Okay. I'm looking at this entry for
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Page 714 Page 716y
1 7-21-2008. And it says that he was involved in putting 1 be William Smith. When his time was entered by the 4
2 tape on glass and cordoned off the immediate area until 2 secretary back in 2011, she made -- 1 think it was her,
3 maintenance time. So that's your basis for saying the 3 I'm not quite sure if it was her or if it was the
4 references are incorrect? 4 person -- when you - little background: When SIMS,
5 A. No. That is not my basis. If you go down {wo 5 when you're granted access to SIMS, you're putting the
& entries further, you will see, I believe it's two 6 SIMS with all your data --
7 entries further where you see they replaced that 7 Q. Look, look, that's not what I asked. What's
8  windshield, and I don't have it in front of me, but I'm 8  supposedly wrong with this?
9 thinking it says "crew." 9 A. Well, William Smith, he put down 10 hours
10 Q. Itsays "all." 10  vehicle operations Eabor, and I teok four hours of
11l A. That would be all, including Peter Thomas. 11 heavy overhaul maintenance, and he was right there with
12 Q. Okay. How about 7-25-2008? Why is this here? 12 me doing it,
13 A. Nicholas Banas? He put down nine hours 13 Q. Okay, And thal's it?
14 general recovery and one hour of vacation, and Mark 14 A. So that one, firsthand experience. 1t's no
15 McGhee put down 10 hours general recovery, but 15 hearsay on that one.
16  pass-down reflects him rebuilding a hub. 16 Q. These are all incorrect entries you found?
17 Q. Okay. 17 A. No., These are just a sampling. I started at
18 A. There is no fime dedicated to that. 18 the beginning, and then I jumped to 2012, just because
19 Q. The next, what about 7-317 19 we changed codes, so I just did a random sampling from
20 A. 7-317 They changed out Car 5 Tires 1,2 20 the beginning. That's why it starts with May and
21 during revenue service. Everybody helped out because |21 that's why it jumps all the way back to 2812. Nothing
22 it was during revenue service. That's revenue time. 22 in between. It was just a random sampling showing how
23 That's chargeable. That goes against the availability 23  the codes were misused.
24 report. Dave Ayers put down his normal -- 24 Q. Okay.
25 Q. Hold on. That's because it's your contention 25 A. To go through and identify everything would
Page 715 Page 717 ¢
1 that it's chargeable? 1 take, like I said, a whole crew of people, :
z A. Normally there would only be two, maybe three 2 MR. TRIMMER: Take a break for a second?
3 people in a tire change. Buf because this was during 3 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Yes, we are off the
4 revenue service, all of them helped out with the tire 4 record.
5 change. 5 (Recess.)
& Q. 3-16 1 see McCullough reported four hours, 6 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: We are back on the
7 McGhee reported eight hours. And your entry on the 7 record, The witness is still - we're still in
8 chart of Union Exhibit 24 says, "Ground traction motor, § cross-examination of the witness. You are still under
9  Two took time. One did not." 9  oath.
10 A. Correct. 1was just looking at the data that 10 THE WITNESS: Yes.
11 they put. They ground the traction motor during the 11 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Go ahead.
12  day, and two of them took time that were related to 12 BY MR. TRIMMER:
13 overhaul task. One of them did not take any time 13 Q. Mr, Depiero, you said that in signing the time
14 related to overhaul task, 14 spenton various fasks, you tried to be fair and
15 Q. And that's on the basis of - 15 realistic. Do you remember saying that?
1lé¢ A. He put 10 hours, he worked 10 hours, and he 16 A. Yes, [ do.
17 recorded no time for overhaul task. 17 Q. Those are subjective words, aren't they?
18 Q. So it's your contention that he was not coding 18 A. Based on the situation, 1'd say yes, they are,
19 the time right? 19 Q. And what's your definition of "fair"?
20 A. Correct, 20 A. Fair is honest. Honest evaluation is my
21 Q. Any other incorrect entries on this? 21 definition of "fair."
2z A. Yes, one I can speak of very firsthandedly. 22 Q. Well, was it honest to say that recovery times
23 Next to the bottom you'll see my name, Depiero and 23 that took 5 minutes or less should be recorded as half
24 Williams. Williams, by the way, is incorrect, It's a 24 anhour?
25 liein itself. Williams is not WS, It's supposed te 25 A. To be honest, in most cases 1 would have said
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Page 718 Page 720 |
1 more based on the number of people involved, I realize 1 *"Labor and Parts, Cost to Rebuild Tram Components for
2 yeu don't count a lot of things, but in the repair 2 CBE-552." The first entry, I don't know what this word
3 world that I came from, those were counted. They were 3 s, but it says, "Brake parts," the next column is 9
4 all part of the flat rate parts-and-time manual which 4 and the next one is "CLANED INSP." 1 think that is
5 allowed for cleaning, allowed for tools, allowed for 5 meaning it refers to cleaned.
& paperwork, [t was the average or mean repair time for 6 A. Okay. I'm still trying to find exactly where
7 anitem. We do not have that to go by, If we had 7 you were,
8 that, [ would gladly have used it, 8 Q. This is the second page -
9 Q. So you're not saying that you computed a mean 9 A. Okay, brake -- go ahead. Sorry.
10 oraverage time here, did you? 10 Q. Brake parts, and there's the entry "CLANED,
11 A. No. 11 INSP." What does that mean?
12 MR. TRIMMER: Okay. No further questions. 12 A, Those were parts that were removed in a brake
13 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: All right, Mr, Thomson? |13  job. Those parts would be cleaned, inspected,
14 CROSS-EXAMINATION 14 repaired, if needed, and then after they were found to
15 BY MR, THOMSON: 15 be serviceable again, they'd go back on the shelf for
16 Q. Thank you. Mr. Depiero, what's your 16 reuse.
17 definition of "maintenance"? 17 Q. And to you that's repair?
18 A. Lubricating, changing the oil, inspection, 18 A. Because it was part of the repair of the
19 Even inspection's not really, It's just partofa 19  train, yes. Some of them would be needing repair,
20 maintenance program. It's not maintenance. Possibly 20 Others would be, out of several pieces you might be
21 some adjustments, depending on the adjustment and the 21 able to part together half of them.
22 extent of the adjustment, 22 Q. Now, if you'll go over two other columns,
23 Q. Sois it safe to say then that your prepared 23 there's a "Part" column, correct? The entry for this
24 spreadsheets here, Union Exhibit 1, reflect that 24 vparticular line item is "None."
25 definition; thercfore, everything that is not what you 25 A, Correct, :
Page 719 Page 121
1 see as maintenance is defined as repair here? 1 Q. Now, I'm not a tech, but I'm just reading
2 A. No. 2 this, and it tells me that it was cleaned and inspected
3 Q. Then whatis in Unjon Exhibit 1 if it's the 3 and no parts were done or used.
4 non-maintenance parts of the job? 4 A. In the Exhibit 1, further back, you'll find
5 A. In Exhibit 1 is the corrective repairs, 5 the cost of a brake job. You will find those parts
6 overhauls, and a percentage of, 30 percent of repair 6 listed there with a usage rate.
7 recovery. That] consider to be repair. That's why I 7 Q. Allright, thank you., But answer my question,
8 answered no. It's not that anything else that doesn't 8 I'm talking about what this enfry says. The entry says
9 apply to, just that specific ifem. And we only took 9 no parts were used.
10 30 percent of that line item, not an unreasonable 10 A. Correct.
11  number. 11 Q. And does "CLANED" mean cleaned?
12 Q. What's "preventative maintenance,” in your 12 A. Yes, it does,
13 definition? 13 Q. So that's just a typo?
14 A, Preventative maintenance would be checking 14 A, Ttis just a fypo.
15  things, would be adjusting. Again, basically same 15 Q. And your definition set forth there, cleaning
16 thing as maintenance. Preventative maintenanee just 16 and inspecting brakes is repair?
17 goes a little bit further. You get a little bit more 17 A. [It's part of the rebuild process of the
18 detailed. You may take stuff apart and examine it. 18 brakes. It's just that it was done separately by a
19  Our preventative maintenance program says you take 19 different technician,
20 contactors apart and clean them. You won't find us in 20 Q. How do you define the replacement of a part
21 there saying we took contactors apart and cleaned them. 21 that has not yet broken but has reached a cycle that
22 Q. What about cleaning brakes? 22  Bombardier determines to be the time to putina
23 A. Cleaning brakes? We don't clean brakes. 23 different part?
24 Q. Would you look at Exhibit 1 on the second 24 A, Please explain that one?
25 page? There's a box towards the bottom that says 25 Q. Part of your work as a tech is to go out and
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Page 722 Page 724 |

1 replace certain components of the ATS system -- 1 Q. What's your definition of "heavy maintenance"?

2 A. Yes, 2 A. Heavy maintenance. There's not a lot of it

3 Q. -- before they fail? 3 done at our site. The spindles are one of them.

4 A. Definition of "failed" in this case, do you 4 Differentials, leaf springs, hubs, fraction motors.

5 mean stop a train outage? Because if they failed, the 5 Those would be heavy maintehance.

6 train has stopped, if they failed hard. If they have 6 Q. 1believe I heard you -- if I heard you

7 physically broken all the way, there's a train outage 7 incorrectly, please correct me -- you said that any

& and interruption of service. We took parts off that 8 time there was rebuilding going on, you deemed that to

9 were worn out but had not failed to cause a true 9 fall into the heavy maintenance category?

10 outage, again keeping the revenue service up, keeping 10 A. Heavy maintenance/overhaul, That's why it
11 the passengers safe, and keeping Bombardier's contract, |11 went into that category is because the second half of
12 the availability for Bombardier's contract within the 12 that description, which is overhaul, It may not show
13 window. 13 on the printouts, but it will show on the codes.
14 Q. Okay. It's going to be a long day. Please 14 Q. If you'll look at the fourth page of Union
15 listen to my question and just answer my question. 15  Exhibit 1.
16 If a lightbulb has been in service for three 16 A, Yes.
17 months and Bombardier has a preventative maintenance 17 Q. This is entitled, "Data From the Daily
18 program that says go change the Hghtbulb, even though 18  Computer Log Used by the Technicians Performing Work
19 if's still burning, is that repair? 19 Under CBE-552."
20 A. For a lightbulb, 1 would say preventative 20 A. Correct.
21 maintenance program of that fype, it's not a repair. 21 Q. And the first entry is May 1si, 2008. The
22 Q. Okay. If the preventative maintenance program 22 fourth column is headed "TY.” What does that mean?
23  of Bombardier says to replace the brakes at, after X 23 A. Type.
24 number of howrs of operation or X number of miles of 24 Q. And there's an "A" below that. What does that
25 operation, even though the brakes are still working, is 25 mean?
Page 723 Page 725

1 that repair? 1 A. Alarm,

2 A, If they had that type of program, | could 2 Q. What does "R" mean?

3 answer that question, but for the brakes, that is not 3 A. Recovery,

4 the case. Brakes are after they're worn out. 4 Q. What does "A" mean?

5 Q. Could you just answer my question? 5 MR. KAHN; Just answered.

6 A, Yes. 6 BY MR, THOMSON:

1 Q. ltis repair? 7 Q. I'msorry, excuse me. So "R's" recover.

8 A, Yes. 8  What's "RPL"?

9 Q. Why? 2 A. 1'm sorry, I'm really sorry, The shading has
i0 A. Because it impacts the safety of the train, 10 it blocked out, 1 couldn't read it. Repair. "R is
11 It impacts the passenger safety, It's -- yes. 11 repair.

12 Q. So your definition of repair is anything that 12 Q. "R is repair.

13 impacts the safety of the passenger on the train? 13 A, "A'is alarm; "R" Is repair.

14 A. My analegy earlier was like if a tie rod end 14 Q. What's "RPL"?

15  is wore out, loose, it's not fallen off yet but you 15 A, Replace.

16  replace it it's a repair. You don't wait until it 16 Q. "REC"?

17 breaks because if you wait until it breaks, you got a 17 A. Recover,

18  erash and you don't want a crash. 18 Q. "RBLT"?

19 Q. What's your definition of "corrective 19 A. Rebuilt,

20  maintenance"? 20 Q. What work on the fire alarm is repair?

21 A. Corrective maintenance? Replacing -- that 21 A. It's not that there's any, as you put it, work

22  would be the equivalent of a repair. We use that 22 {o repair the fire alarm. The alarm, when it happens,
23 because it's used on some of the codes, but "corrective 23  the tram stops. In order for the tram to go, you have
24  maintenance" and "repair" are pretty much synonymous |24 to go, you have to find the probiem, if a problem

25  with ene another, 25 exists. Sometimes it's perfume, because it's really,
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Page 726 Page 728§
1 even though it's called fire alarm, it's the fire smoke i Q. Godown 14 lines, the date entry is May 6th,
2 detector alarm, and it trips all the safety relays, and 2 2008.
3 that tram won't move until we get there, verify 3 A, All right,
4 everything is safe for operational again, reset the 4 Q. There's an entry of RPL for replace.
5 situation, and get the train moving again. 5 A. Correct.
6 Q. And how do you reset the situation? 6 Q. Replace of two taillights?
7 A, On this one, you actually have to go info a 7 A. Correct.
8 panel and reset a breaker. 8 Q. Anhour and a half of work?
9 Q. Soit's your representation to the Labor 9 A, Correct.
10 Commissioner that where it says there's fire alarm 10 Q. Do you know the value of those lights?
11 issues and it entailed going fo the site, resetting a 11 A. The value of those lights was -- I didn't list
12 breaker, that that's repair work? 12 it, 1 think they were aboutf 20-some dollars a piece.
13 A. Yes. The tram will not move without it being {13  They were red lights.
14 reset. 14 Q. Under Mr. McClain's declaration, you had a
15 Q. So to you, resetting is equivalent to repai? 15 cutoff of $50.
16 A. This falls into the recover, which the 16 A. Yes, By his declaration, which that will be
17 recoveries, we did call them repairs. 17 discussed later,
18 Q. Allright. If you go to the fourth item down 18 Q. You disagree with that? It can be far lower
19 there, it has a classification of "R™ for repair, and 19 amounts and still qualify as repair?
20  listing is, "Trash on guideway." 20 A. When it came to the parts, ves.
21 A. Correct. 21 Q. And--
22 Q. Is that repair? 22 A. 1do agree with that.
23 A, Yes. 23 Q. And so you want the Labor Commissioner,
24 Q. Why? 24 everywhere he sees something like taillights,
25 A. We have power down the rail. We have fo 25 replacement, to be deemed as repair?
Page 727 Page 729
1 lockout/tagout. We have to ensure that we're following 1 A, Yes. '
2 all safety concerns, then we had to physicatly walk out 2 Q. Now, we've already talked quite a bit about
3 there and remove the trash, which if it was tangled 3 recoveries, and you've indicated a willingness to
4 around a flag -- this is back in the days when we had 4 withdraw the SD McDonald recoveries, with the exception
5 flags for safety instead of remote control the cars, 5 ofone.
& and sometimes flags would get broke from trash, so it 6 A, Correct.
7 was a repair. We had to go out there, the fram, we 7 Q. But you're still sticking with the babysitting
8 could not let the tram run with that trash out there. 8 for wind?
9  Otherwise, we'd be jeopardizing passenger safety, 2 A. Yes, | am. If we are not there, them trams
10  because if one of those flags broke, them passengers 10  will stop. They will pull the handles. We will end up
11  Kkissed the windshield. 11 with a recovery time and an outage much greater to the
12 Q. You again seem to be equating repair with 12 effect of the airpert than inconvenience,
13 passenger safety. Is that what you're telling us? 13 Q. And you're sticking with any time that you
14 A. No. I am saving that the passenger safety is 14 have to drive the train back into the station as being
15 the primary concern. To keep them safe, we have todo {15 repair?
16 repairs. 16 A. "Any time" is too vague.
17 Q. So wherever there's a line item on Exhibit 1, 17 Q. Well, can you give me an example of when you
18  Union Exhibit 1, saying, "Trash on guideway," you are 18  would drive the car back into the station under any of
19 representing to the Labor Commissioner that this should 19 these line items you've listed as recover that would
20 be deemed to be repair? 20 not be repair?
21 A. The qualified fechnician is the only one that 21 A, That would not be repair?
22 candoit. Noone else can do it except for a 22 Q. Yes.
23 qualified technician. In 2008, '9 with the new cars, 23 A. General maintenance. We akways drive the fram
24 those flags went away, so there's probably very few of 24 back in for general maintenance, and that's not listed.
25

25
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Page 730 Page 7321
1 for -- you always drive the train out for general 1 it be fair to say that the predominant entries in this !
2 maintenance, but that's just until it finds its 2 section are related to either recovery or replacement?
3 location. Once it finds its location, it takes off on 3 A. In this portien of the pass-down, that would
4 its own, once we reset everything and let it go. 4 be appropriate because we did not have logbooks which
5 Q. Ifyou look down to May 11th, 2008. 5 showed any of this. Our logbooks were thrown out. S¢
6 A. All right, 6  we had no loghooks, We had te go to pass-down entries
7 Q. There's a recovery again for remove trash. 7 for any repairs or replacements during that time frame.
8 A. Correct, 8 Q. Why did you choose to go back to May of 2008?
a Q. Oh. Just above that, it's actually 9 A. 1was instructed by counsel that was the date.
10 May 10th, excuse me, There's an RPR, repair listing 10 Q. Oh. Before we leave this page, up towards,
11 for "Cleaned smoke detectors." It actually says 11 about quatter of the way up, May 3rd, 2008. There's
12 "DECTORS." Itake that as detectors? 12  an entry that in the PM shift, it's listed as an R for
13 A. Correct, 13 repair. "PRC Loctited.
14 Q. "C9 due to alarms." 14 A. Okay.
15 A. Correct. The train kepf stopping. In order 15 Q. What's that?
1¢ to keep the train going, we had to go up there, remove 16 A. Okay, the PRC is the propulsion rectifier
1 panels, clean the smoke detectors to clear the alarm, 17 contactor. It's a large electrical contactor. It has
18 replace everything, and then puft the train back in 18 a coil, contacts and several other moving parts. They
19  again, 19 were falling apart, so we were modifying them.
20 Q. Soyou actually did nothing with fixing a 20 Q. And how were you modifying them?
21  component, other than cleaning the compenent? 21 A. Primarily by using Loctite and I was not
22 A. The cleaning of the component involves tearing 22 personally involved in it, 1 just know Loctite was
23  the component apart. So when you say we did nothing |23 part of the process. There was other items that were
24  other than clean, we disassembled it, which weould be Z4  being used. I just was not personally part of that
25 more appropriate possibly fo rebuilding, 25  process,
Page 731 Page 733
1 Q. Does rebuild just involve taking it apart and 1 Q. But the logbook entry that you've got just |
2 putting it back together? 2 says Loctited, cortect?
3 A. Normally, no. 3 A. Correct, but it was part of that process.
4 Q. The bottom entry on that page has an enfry, 4 Q. But you don't know if any other part of the
5 "RPL, Change tire due to flat spots.” 5 process was used on this particular item, do you?
6 A, Correct, 6 A. I'd have to go back and read the full
7 Q. Was that tire operating at that time? 7 pass-down entry, then I might be able to answer that
8 A, Yes, it was, 8 correctly,
9 Q. Sois it safe to assume that this work was g Q. Sois it your representation -- 1 thought you
10 just done due to the normal PM time period on the night |10 said pass-downs weren't available for this --
11 shift? 11 A. No. Pass-downs are available; logbooks aren't
12 A, Asareplace and only two hours? Yes. 12  available. This all came from the pass-down. Logbooks
13 Q. And you're representing that replacing a tire 13 are not available.
14 that may have come to the end of it's useful life but 14 Q. Okay. What's Loctite?
15  was still operating as being a repait? 15 A. Loctite's, depending what type you use, it's
16 A. Yes. 16 normally associated, though, with ensuring that items
17 Q. Now, my attempt to look through line items may 17 don't back back out, It's a thread sealant, adhesive,
18 have a few errors, as you admit some of yours are, but 18 glae, depending on what grade. It can be permanent,
19 1believe there are approximately 38 line items on each 19 semi-permanent, and in order for him to -- } do know
20 ofthese pages from this area. Does that sound about 20 that in order for that Loctite to be used on that, he
21 right? 21 would have to disassemble the PRC, whether it was a
22 A, It sounds about right. T haven't counted them |22 modification or not. You have to disassemble the PRC
23 either. 23 and Loctite the pieces, It wasn't the pieces actually,
24 Q. And on this page, 1 counted I believe 14 24 it was the screws. That's why he had to disassemble
25 replacement entries, and eight recovery enfries. Would 25 it
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FPage 734 Page 736 |
i Q. Sounds to me tike he unscrewed things, put 1 Q. Then in 5-16-2008, the last of the entries for :
2 some Loctite around the threads of the screws and 2 that date, there's no description of the type of work,
3 screwed it back in? 3 but it says, "Had to reboot CC C computer due to not
4 A. That is a very brief, yes, There's, like I 4 printing." What's that?
5 say, a lot more fo it. 5 A. Olay. This is back before the C mod, well,
3 Q. Why would you have to go further into the & the C rehab, I'm sorry and the old central is still
7 component if the screws are tight, other than removing 7 online. And for our availability and for reports and
8 the screws, putting Loctite on it, and screwing it back 8  for everything else, there was a printer. That printer
9 together? 9 was critical to maintaining data, and sometimes the
10 A. It's a layered compenent. The screws he was 10 computer would -- I don't knew the exact cause, but
11  putting Loctite on weren't the outer layers. He took 11 forget it was there, and we had to reboot the eomputer
12 the outer layer off, he took the next layer off. It 12 sol could find it again, and in doing so, you usually
13 was alayered component. So -~ 13  had to have a couple of techs standing by beeause the
14 Q. How do you know that? 14 whole system for the C trams would be offline or D if
15 A. PRCs. I'm not -- [ haven't worked on many, 15 it happened to be the D, would be offline and you
16  butI've worked on enough to know they're a layered 16 had -- you were working in the blind again, even worse
17 component. 17 than we are now when we reboot.
18 Q. But how do you know that this person doing 18 Q. Okay. So you're saying that the basis of
19 this work item on this day did what you're describing? 19 needing to have techs stand around to look out, that
20 A. That was the process for the problem that was 20 constitutes repair?
21 encountered, which was loose components in the PRC. Or ;21 A. The rebooting constifuted additional hours for
22 potential loose components in the PRC, That's why 1 22 the technicians of safe passenger safety.
23 have to look at the full pass-down entry to see if [ 23 Q. Again, you're equating repair to passenger
24 could give you a better understanding of that. 24 safety.
25 Q. On the following page, T count 15 entries of 25 A. Yes.
Page 735 Page 737 |
1 replacements and seven for recoveries. s that aboul 1 Q. What's "repair” again, in your mind?
2 right? 2 A, Replacing, rebuilding, corrective maintenance,
3 A, 5-13-20107 3 and there's a fourth one: Recovery of vehicles.
4 Q. Yes. There's aiso another entry -- excuse me. 4 Q. And what's the basis of you saying that those
5 Areyou done? 5 ali constitute repair?
& A. Yes. 6 A, If you're notf -- I -- only a qualified
7 Q. There's an entry, isn't a date for the top, [ 7 technician can reboot the system. Only qualified
8 believe six entries, And just above 5-13-2010, the 8 technicians can be standing by, Safety of passengers
9 number 5 and it says "MOD." What's "MOD"? 9 s -- public safety's our job, as far as keeping them
10 A. Modification, 10  trams running. It's just like, you know, if we don't
11 Q. And it says, "Installed," and it's spelled 11  worry about the public and we just worry about
12 "RUBER" "material on ACC5 No, 2." What does that mean? |12  ourselves and repairs and recoveries and whatever, the
13 A. Installed rubber anti-chafing material on the 132 public's safety is in danger.
14 air compressor piping to Car 5, No, 2. No. 2N is, we 14 Q. So are you saying that these activities are
15  got two air-conditioners en each vehicke, Car 5, the 15 necessary to keep the ATS up and running?
16 second air-conditioner, the piping was in danger of 16 A. Up -- safely up and running,.
17  being rubbed through. We had to go through the whole 17 Q. Safely up and running?
18  lockout/tagout process, power down the train, get the 18 A. Correct.
19 anti-shaking material and everything else, and then 19 Q. They could run without this, just not safely?
20  climb up into there and basically insulate it from 20 A, Correct.
21  damage. 21 Q. Onthe next page --
22 Q. Sois it basically putting a sleeve on the 22 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: I'm going to pause you
23 tube? 23 right there still on the record.
24 A. RBasically. That's a very brief description, 24 1'm hoping you don't have to go through every
25  but, yes. 25 page. do see the same lines of questioning regarding
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Page 738 Page 740}

1 safety. Ijust want to make sure, because I do have 1 Q. March 2009. Is it true that -- | want to make

2 the ability to exclude redundant questions for 2 sure I understood your testimony this morning, |

3 refevance, and 1 do see the points you've been making 3 believe you said that you were not aware of any actions

4 about the witness' position on this document, how he 4 done regarding any warranty matters.

5 came to these terms, and 1 just want to make sure we're 5 A. Not that I -- during the project time, most

6 poing in a useful direction with questioning, 6 definitely, you know, when the project was physically

7 MR. THOMSON: Well, I understand the 7 there. They definitely handled their own stuff. After

8 Commissioner's frustration, but when the Commissioner 8  the project, I cannot recall being involved in any. If

% says that you look to this as something to be useful in 9 you're looking for like refunds of parts, I can't
10 your decision-making, I think it's very important to 10 recall that,

11 get down in the weeds. F'm sorry about that. 11 Q. Soyou don't recall any instructions to return

12 COMMISSIONER TOWLER; 1 said that it may help 12 the Stanley Door motors on the wayside doors?

13 me ascertain the facts of the case. 13 A. That's Stanley contract, not the other

14 MR, THOMSON: Okay. 14  contract. The Stanley contract, yes, there was

15 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: That's fine, You've 15 guidance on that,

16 been e~ 16 Q. Okay. I'm just about, asking about any

17 MR. THOMSON: I'll see what I can do -- 17  warranties, I'm not asking about warranties on either

18 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: You've been admonished {18 552 or 2305 or 2273,

19 that | may make sure that the questioning states 19 A. Okay,

20  relevant evidence. 20 Q. Scyou were aware of instructions te return

21 Okay, with that, what were you going to say? 21 defective motors that belonged to Stanley that had been

22 MR, THOMSON: I{'I can take a few moments, 22 supplied by Stanley Door; is that correct?

23 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Okay. 23 A. Only if they were older than a certain date.

24 BY MR. THOMSON: 24 I they were newer than that date, the extended

25 Q. Are you familiar with the term "recycie door 25  warranty did not apply. Manufacture date, not install
Page 739 Page 741

1 command"? 1 date.

2 A. Yes, I am. 2 Q. Inyour entries in Exhibit 1 where you're

3 Q. What is that? 3 assigning value to parts, did you take that into

4 A. Recycle door command, when the train has an 4 account?

5 outage or a train delayed at station, depending on what 5 A, Yes, I did.

6 alarm -- well, il it's a train delayed at station, G Q. So there are no entries there regarding any

7 doors failed to close, those two, normally procedure 7 Stanley Door motors that had the date or serial number

8  would be give a door recyele command. The door recycle 8 that was related to the warranty of the motors?

9 command then makes the vehicle and wayside doors 9 A. Based on the records that were provided to me,
10 simultaneously open up and then close. 10 I honestly believe there were not. Is that a correct
11 Q. What tool is used by the tech out there during 11 statement? 1 honestly believe it's a correct
12 the recycle command? 12  statement,

13 A. Radio. 13 Q. Did you participate in the examination of

14 Q. While we're looking for an item, did you ever 14  Bombardier's records as part of discovery in this case?
15 read the CBE-552 contract? 15 A. Yes.

16 A. 1 may have several years ago, but I do not 16 Q. Who was present when you did that?

17 recall what's in it. 17 A. Michael Shaman, Vernon McClain, the people
18 Q. Do you know the time periods that was covered 18 from the, for lack of beiter terminology, the copy

19 by CBE-5527 19 people. They took all the records, went out, made
20 A. If I'm correct, May of 2008 until the system 20 copies, and I'm not sure if there was anybody else or
21  was turned over, but again, as I said, you're asking me 21 not.

22 questions I'm not confident of. 22 Q. You testified that the information that has

23 Q. During the time period afier, 1 believe it 23 been translated into your Exhibit 1 was based on

24 was -- when did you just return to becoming a tech? 24 information you got after hours of work; is that

25 A. March 2009, 25 correct?
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Page 742 Page 744 |
1 A, That is not totally correct. That information 1 A, Very little.
2 only applied to the parts cost. 2 Q. Can you give me an example of something that
3 Q. Only to parts cosis? 3 would not meet that criteria?
4 A. And one page of the pass-down. Well, seven 4 A. I'm not sure but brushes during the
5 days of the pass-down. 12 days, 5 maintenance hour might not meet that criteria, I'm not
6 Q. What 12 days? 6 sure, because if it was just a single brush during a
1 A, May Ist to May 11th. Those were not 7 scheduled work order, it might not meet that criteria,
8 supplied, and those I did copy by hand at work and take 8 but then I'm not sure if we included those or not.
9  home and type, but that was again after hours, 9  That would be his stuff from the log entries if they
10 Q. Did you have permission to be there? 10  were. And again, it's top brush, bottom brush, how hot
11 A, We've never been told we couldn't, 11  itis, how many. It all makes a little bit of
12 Q. On Exhibit B 30, Mr. McClain's declaration, 12 difference, especially if you're doing all eight. Of
13 just going back to the criteria of it had 1o just 13 course it takes a lot longer. If you're doing just
14 involve something that's 15 minutes, 14 one, you still got all the -- take the traction motor
15 A. Allright, 15 covers off, inspect them, but you're only changing one,
16 Q. Now, you apparently don't agree with the 16 Butif you're changing several, of course, cumulatively
17 $50 threshold, but you did say you agreed with that 17 they would meet the criteria.
18  I5-minute criteria; is that right? 18 Q. Allright. I'd like you to -- it's about 10
19 A, I think there may be one exception, one or two 19  pages into Union Exhibit 1, the dates on the page, the
20 exceptions to that, And the parts cost ] think, like 20 first date is September 1st, 2008, Down in the dates
21 the collector shoe, I'm not sure how long we charge for 21  of 9-4-2008 and 9-5-2008, 9-6-2008, there are entries
22 it, but a collector shoe is almost $30, just for one 22 regarding Truesdale repairing cracks in the concrete at
23  shoe. But again, like I said, it's really hard to 23 C Satellite.
24 speak for what he wrote when I wasn't involved in the 24 A. Correct,
25 actual writing of this. 25 Q. Are you aware that that work was not under
Page 743 Page 745 |
1 Q. So he had no right to say "we agreed upon 1 5527
2 these criterta"? 2 A, No, I was not aware of that. And those - 1
3 A. The best of my memory, we didn't really talk 3 know at one point, I'm not sure when, there was
4 in that deep detail until after he already submitted 4 discussion that guideway repair would fall to the
5 this. We had talked generalities and that, I'm just 5 airpert. Iden't know when that changed, but it used,
6 not sure if we spoke that detail. 6  to the best of my knowledge used to be Bombardier
7 Q. Allright. When you're describing the time 7 expense paid for by Bombardier. That's why those are
8 that you feel is appropriately chargeable time here, it 8 there, If they don't belong there, then they should be
9 includes from being, for instance, on the day that you 9 struck.
10 were in recovery, inactive time, if I've got the phrase 10 Q. What was the basis of you putting it in there?
11 wrong, please correct me. You get an alarm, you walk 11 A. Atone time Bombardier was responsible, or to
12 out, you see what's happening, you walk back andyoudo |12  the best of my knowledge they were the ones paying the
13  paperwork, And all of that time is included in your 13 hill
14 time assessment? Correct? 14 Q. Where did you find these entries of $8,000,
15 A. Would you please repeat that? 15 $5,000, $5,0007
16 Q. I believe your testimony earlier was that you 16 A. Those were estimated, and I don't remember. 1
17  caleulated time based on from walking from the shop -- 17 thought someplace 1 said they were estimated,
18 for instance, if it was in the C Gates, out to the 18 Q. You're charging five hours of repair time for
19 € Gates, taking care of business, walking back to the 19 each of these things involving Truesdale. Why is that?
20  shop, and doing paperwork, and all of that would be 20 A, Truesdale sent out an entire team, all the way
21 included in your time catculation? 21 from Phoenix. That team consists of multi-members, all
22 A. If we did something physical, yes. 1f we just 22  the equipment, al their tools, everything they needed
23 did it over the radio, no, 23  to do heavy repairs to the guideway. I don't know
24 Q. Based on that, is there anything that doesn't 24  their cost, but they were expensive,
25  meet that 15-minute criteria? 25 Q. But why did you see fit to put in hours of
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Page 746 Page 748
1 repair on this spreadsheet? 1 done and answer them the best we can, with a, "It's ‘
2 A. Our technicians assisted, helped in the 2 poing to be down an hour,” "It's going to be down a
3 repairs, not to mention all the prep time, meeting them 3 balf hour," "We'll have it up in five minutes. We see
4 at the gate, powering down the rail, having them 4 the problem.”™ "lIt's going now." Whatever it is, we
5 lockout/tagout, walking them out there, helping them 5 have to give them that estimate of time.
6 carry their tools, helping them with whatever they 6 MR. KAHN: Nothing further.
7 needed, but they were to assist also. 7 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Anything based on that?
8 Q. Do you have any personal knowledge of any of 8  Allright. You are fiee to go. Thank you.
& those activities? 9 (Discussion off the record.)
10 A. In this case, I will have to confess it's 10 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: We are back on the
11 hearsay. 11 record. Mr. Kahn, your next witness.
12 MR. THOMSON: No further questions. 12 MR. KAHN: Call Nick Banas.
13 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Mr, Kahn? 13 Whereupon,
14 REDIRECT EXAMINATION 14 NICHOLAS BANAS,
15 BY MR. KAHN: 15  having been first duly sworn to testify to the truth,
16 Q. Did you ask, during the discovery period for 16 the whole truth and nothing but the truth, was examined
17 data, on which Stanley auto locks were covered by the 17 and testified as follows:
18  warranty? 18
19 A. Auto locks? 1 thought they just fell under 19 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Please state your name
20 the normal warranty, 20 and spell your last name for the record.
21 Q. The Stanley devices that you heard there was 21 THE WITNESS: My name is Nicholas Banas, B as
22  warranty about, did you ask for data about that? 22 inboy, A-N-A-S,
23 A. That was the motors, 23 DIRECT EXAMINATION
24 Q. Thank you. And did you get data from the 24  BY MR. KAMN:
25 County or Bombardier? 25 Q. Mr, Banas, do you work for the County as an
Page 747 Page 749
1 A. 1asked for all their purchase orders and a 1 ATS technician?
2 certain file which would have answered a lot of 2 A, Tdo.
3 questions. They gave me the file, but it was dated 3 Q. And what shifts are you working currentiy?
4 from 2005 and older, so it was absolutely no use, 4 A, I'm working the midnight shift or the night
5 Q. Did you, though, in making entries for Stanley 5 shift.
6 motors, take into account the possibility of some of it 6 Q. When's the last time you've gone to sleep?
7 being covered by warranty? 7 A. Twoke up, 1 want to say about 24 hours now,
8 A. Most definitely. 8 ago.
9 Q. So you reduced the number from the maximum? 9 Q. And did you previously work for Bombardier?
10 A. Right. There was ones that were broke for 10 A. Tdid.
11 encoders, there were some broke for pulleys, there were |11 Q. And you were an ATS tech there for how long?
12 some that possibly weren't in that window, but without 12 A, Twant to say it was about six years.
13  all the records, I don't have a solid number, so [ 13 Q. At the time you were hired, what related job
14 reduced the number to what I felt was a realistic 14 experience did you have?
15 number. 15 A. Before 1 got hired, I had actually worked for
16 Q. Are you ever asked in the course of your job 16 the Air Force as, down in special operations wing as a
17 to estimate how much time certain work tasks will 17  comm nav missions systems journeyman. It dealt with
18  likely take? 18 radars, radios, all sorts of electrical and related
19 A. Thave been. 19  equipment,
20 Q. How has that occcurred? 20 Q. How long did you work there?
21 A, It's -~ start with every time the tram's down 21 A. 1 worked there four years.
22 for more than a few minutes, Central's calling us up 22 Q. Did you have any mechanical experience in
23 and saying, "How long is it going to be down?" They 23  addition?
24 want us to make an educated, knowledgeable time, give 24 A, We did a lot of electrical, but we also had
25  that to them, and we have to look at what needs to be 25 mechanical. The radar specifically had hydraulic
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1 equipment that dealt with it, as well as cooling 1 A. Well, we did all sorts of repairs. Any par{
2 systems and several mechanical interrelated systems 2 that was taken off during night shift was nermally done
3 that -~ 3 during day shift. I worked every single shift at the
4 Q. Did you have any related education when you 4 site while I was there. 1 had been rotated. When |
5 started? 5 was new, [ was low man on the totem pole so they put me
6 A. Tactually had done a year at Marquette 6 to different slots and used me in different spots so |
7 University before ['d gone into the Air Force, and 7  managed to get the entire rotation through. On night
8 while [ was in the Air Force 1 had gone to-- I had 8 shift generally, the parts that breal on the train are
9 taken, continued my schooling, and I was working S usually taken care of on nights, and during day
10  towards an clectrical engineering degree, 10 shift --
il Q. While you were at Bombardier, did you also 11 Q. What kinds of tasks, though, took muitiple
12 aftain additional education in engineering? 12 man-howrs to accomplish?
13 A, Edid. 13 A. There's qaite a few, Some of the big things
14 Q. What was that? 14  that I can remember being involved in, excessively big
15 A, That was at TSN, 1 had gone for a semester 15  things was there's a differential carrier that we
16  before I was advised by my manager at the time to 16 pulled out that took an enormous amount of manpower,
17 perhaps take a break and wait for better circumstances |17 five people or so, multiple hours. We ran evertime on
18  because the future was unknown. 18 it, past the maintenance window. Any sort of, any sort
19 Q. And your technical skills, did you contribute 19  of maintenance where it required a kot of effort, we -
20 those to Bombardier in any particular way? 20 ftires took a significant amount of time, any axles that
21 A. Yeah, 1 actually did quite a bit. Asa 21 youdid.
22 techuician we did quite a bit of work, both electrical 22 Q. Why did tires take a significant amount of
23 and mechanical. The job is a lot of interrelated 23 time?
24  disciplines, and I can't say you particularly rely on 24 A. They're big.
25  one of the disciplines more than the others. You end 25 Q. Explain "big" in terms of size.
Page 751 Page 7531
1 up as sort of a melting pot. i A. Generally speaking, they're a lot bigger than :
2 One of the things 1 did in particular was 1 2 the standard tire that you would have, say on your car.
3 designed a test stand for the doors, for the station 3 They're semti tires, and they're an elevated surface.
4 doors that we use to replicate the wayside signals so 4 You have a whole bunch of nuts holding them on that you
5 that we could use parts and test them, while not 5 have to go through and, so you take fime to jack the
6 actually having them on the system. 1 designed and &  train up, which is, you got to power down first so
7 built a relay control board, so it had relay logic, and 7 you're not clectrocuted, jack the train up, pull all
8  did all electrical wiring and the signal paths so that 8  the nuts off and then remove the tire, and the whele
9 it could have the same signals that we had on the 9  system takes multiple people because you ean't jack up
10 wayside. 10 the train by yourself. You need one person on each
11 Q. That was outside the normal scope of your 11 end. Otherwise, you end up getting it sideways as you
12 regular dutics doing mainignance and repair on the 12 go up, and then you need two people to lift the tire
13 wvehicles and the wayside; is that correct? 13 becaunse, I want to say they mentioned the tire's
14 A. Yes. Actually, it was something that had 14  semewhere around 200 pounds, and although I'm sure
15 never been done before. My manager at the time, Melvin 15  there's a person that ean lift 200 peunds by himself, |
16  Smith, had, was apparently pleased with my work because |16 can't.
17  he went and took pictures of it, and from my 17 Q. Now, the job included submission of time on
18 understanding he went and sent them to corporate 18  the SIMS system; is thal correct?
1% headquarters so that they could use them for whatever 19 A. Yes, sir.
20  they decided. 20 Q. How did you generally classify your time when
21 Q. Did you get invelved in repairs while working 21  youentered it into SIMS?
22 for Bombardler that took multiple man-hours to 22 A. Generally speaking, | entered it in as a
23 accomplish? 23 general recovery manpower requirements. I was tokd
24 A, Yes, 24 that that was the default catch-alk, and generally
25 Q. What kinds of things? 25  speaking, everything 1 did, at least while on day
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1 shift, fell under those parameters for the most part. 1 A. Both Ken Depiere first, and then later on
2 Q. During days that you listed as general 2 after he left the office, Linda, I forgot how to
3 recovery, did you on occasion do rebuilds? 3 pronounce her last name. Starts with a G.
4 A, All the time. 4 Q. What was her paosition?
5 Q. What do you mean? What kind of rebuilds? 5 A. She was -- I do not know her technical name of
6 A. Like I said, any parts that came off during 6 her position, but she was the administrative assistant.
7 night, day shift was responsible for repairing them. 7 She was in charge of generally all the paperwork and
8  We took them -- they obviously weren't working., They 8 everything that was done as far as that side, ordering
9 were removed from the train because they weren't 9 parts, making sure our SIMS times was correct, 1t
10 working, so we had to take them, refurbish them, turn 10 was -- she -- she was responsible for those general
11 them into working parts, and that often required 17 things.
12 dissembling them, replacing components internal to 12 Q. And did you have to fell her what to enter for
13 them, or generally disassembling them, cleaning them 13 you?
14 and putting them back together in working order. 14 A. At first, and I told her the same thing I was
15 Q. And did you always enter your SIMS time daily? 15  told, that as far as I was told, it was not very
16 A. No. That was -- originally when ] had gotten 16 important. It didn't affect the site, and so she just
17 to the site 1 was told that the SIMS times did not 17 started, when I didn't have them entered in, putting in
18 affect my pay in any way, shape or form. We had 18 general recovery standby for me or whatever she felt
19  several different timekeeping systems. One of them, 19 should go in.
20 only one of them I was told mattered to my pay and it's | 20 Q. Now, during some of that general recovery time
21 the only one I should worry about. The only thing 1 271 as it was classed in SIMS, you did rebuilds, Did you
22 was told to worry about SIMS is, at a specific time and |22 also do any repair on the vehicles or wayside?
23  date, 1 had to have 40 hours in so that it would match 23 A. Absolutely.
24 the system. 24 Q. What kinds of things?
25 Q. You're talking at the end of the week? 25 A, Well, any time that a train was down was ‘
Page 757 |
1 A. Oh, absolutely, It was -- well, specifically 1 considered a recovery incident. So if a part broke and 4
2 while I was working the second half, the later half of 2 the train was down, I'm recovering the train. There
3 the week, Wednesday through Saturday, the tines were 3 was no difference between that and any, than my normal
4 not turned in to Pittshurgh until earlier in the week, 4 time, so the train was down multiple times while I had
5 Monday, Tuesday, I'm not entirely sure, and as long as 5 just put general recovery standby.
6 I had the times in, and even when I didn't have the 6 Q. Ifyou had to estimate what percentage of your
7 times in, on multiple occasions 1 forgot, didn't put it 7 general recovery thme was spent an rebuilds and
8 in, whatever reason, sometimes I would wait until 8 actively doing repairs and the related paperwork, can
9 Saturday to just enter all the hours because 1 was S you provide an estimate?
10 told, frankly they weren't important. 10 A, Well, the prodem with specifically day shift
11 Q. Did anyone in the office, did you see anyone 11 s your work is very, very variable. On night shift
12 inthe office ever enter time for you? 12 you have generally steady work. Day shift, you're
13 A. Absclutely, 13 relying on - for work you're relying on either the
14 Q. Do you recall how many occasions? 14  train breaking, or the parts that night shift pulled
15 A. It was multiple times. When 1 was working the 15  off, Sometimes they would puil off lots of parts,
16 front half of the week, I believe that Ken Depiero was 16 sometimes they wouldn't.
177 stillin the office or was the one taking care of the 17 Generally speaking, though, if | had te
18 times, and he absolutely had to enter times in for me 18 average it out over the course of a year, I would say
18 multiple occasions. As I said, I was told they were 19  in between 25 and 35 percent of my time, It's, as I
20  unimportant so I didn't particularly worry about having | 20 said, it's very hard to come up with any sort of number
21  them enfered. 21 without seeing all the work and geing back and
22 Q. Did anyone in the office ever say that they 22 calculating it.
23 were going to enter time for you? 23 Q. Now, does your job involve any heavy lifiing
24 A. Absolutely. 24 other than the tires?
25 Q. Who? 25 A. Oh, abselutely, Since I've been in the
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25 Q. Can you estimate how far down?

1 County, the County actually cemmissioned a study done, 1 A. I believe it's somewhere in the neighborhood

2 because as one of the work requirements, they 2 of 40 foot. I haven't measured it.

3 instituted a requirement, after I was hired, that you 3 Q. Now, do you recall in the pass-down log seeing

4 be able to lift a hundred pounds. So they had their 4 time entries for the beginning of alarms and the end of

5 safety coordinator come out and he had us lift 5 alarms?

6 different various objects. There was the spindle, 6 A, Yes,

7 there were the tires, there were doors because we lift 7 Q. Does the work on occasion require to deal with

8 doors on and off the train, and on the wayside, and he 8 those alarms extend past the second alarm time?

9 would measure the weight of whatever object we were 9 A. Absolutely.
10 lifting and then he would, however many people wonld do |10 Q. How so?
11 jt, and he declared that it was abselutely a job 11 A. The times that are entered in the SIMS or into
12 requirement to be able to lift a hundred pounds. In 12 the incident log or they're entered mulfiple tocations,
13 fact, one -- as far as 1 know, one person was denied 13 are exactly that. They're the times that the train was
14  employment at the County because they claimed they 14 not moving, generally speaking. And the direction |
15  could not lift a hundred pounds. 15  was given, the general direction | was given from
16 Q. Have you ever been exposed te hazards at your 16 management was to limit those as much as possible, in
17 work? 17 any way that I could,
18 A. Absolutely. 13 In fact, one of the interesting times is when
13 Q. What kinds of things? 19 we have -- on the wayside, we have the wayside doors,
20 A, Well, we have to go through an electrical 20  there's a lock, and it has interlocks and it's to
21  safety program, and there is good reason for that. 1 21 prevent their vital circuits so that the doors are not
22 have been exposed to an arc flash, an arc blast. 1t's 22  open while the train's running because that present a
23 where you have clectricity actually arcing between two 23  safety hazard to any passengers. All sorts of bad
24  different contact points. At this particular instance, 24 things can happen. So one of those locks was having a
25  we actually had, we have power shoes that carry the 25 major issue. The interlock wasn't working correctly,

Page 761

1 electricity from the rail over to the car, so it has, 1 the door was closed, so 1 was able to change the lock

2 the clectricity -- and it's 575 AC volts -- and we had 2 out while the train was running. Physically while the

3 had them phiysically touching, so it was a fireball, for 3 train was running, there's a way fo do if, If takes a

4 lack of better word, of molten copper that came cut a 4 lot--

5  good 15 to 20 foot from underneath the train, and it 5 Q. At that point the alarm was over because the

6 was during one of our incidents that we had that this 6 train was back?

7 was absolutely coming out, and I was standing next to 7 A. Oh, the train was running. Yeah, that doesn't

8 it. In fact, my, my manager at the time, Melvin Smith, 8 count. That does not count in the times at all because

9 actually told me to back further away because he was 9 the train’s ranning, so it doesn't count as time, so I
10  concerned for my safety. 10  was working on the lock. I'd gone up and gotten the
11 We go through a whole lockeut/tagout procedure 11 lock to a state where the interlock was satisfied and
12 which covers that sort of thing, are blast, arc flash, 12 the train would move and I was able to replace the lock
13 'Wehad at a time arc flash clothing that was required 13  during specific parts of the, of when the train is --
14 for us to wear during specific tasks that we did, due 14 generally speaking while the train is in the station
15 to the nature of those hazards. 15 here or the train is at the station at the other side,
16 We also have pinch hazards. There's a falling 16  you're able to do things to lock and so you would do
17 hazard, because | worked with multiple crews that would ;17  small amount while it was there, small amount while it
18 come out and do contract work, and 1 don't know why 18 was here, and you keep working threugh until you ended
19 they were required to tie off while they were out on 19  up at a peint that you could guickly swap the lock.
20 the guideway, and I was not, but they would tie off, 20 Keep in mind, for the D system, anything under
21 and I would be standing next to them, not tied off, 21 five minutes is not counted, Anything under three
22  while they did their work and 1 would help them with 22  minutes on the C system was not counted. So if you
23 their work sometimes, To be realistic, yeah, you're up 23 could manage to do the work or a portion of the work
24 apretty significant distance, 24 that would stop the train in under five minutes, well,

25  that doesn't count. That's not chargeable as far as
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1 the company's concerned, 1 find wrong, and if it's during your PM time, then you ‘
2 Q. So this lock repair you're describing as the 2 charge it info the PM time,
3 trains are going back and forth, can you estimate how 3 MR. KAHN: Nothing further.
4 long that total process took you, including reporting 4 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Thank you, ali right.
5 it? 5  Mr, Trimmer?
6 A. Yeah. Generally speaking, just to change out 6 MR. TRIMMER: Can we take a quick break?
7 alock in and of itself, if you have the train down, 7 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Yes. We'll go off the
8 and you can do it as much as you want, takes about a 8 record.
% half hour or so. If you're doing it while the train's 9 (Recess.)
10 going back and forth, you have very small windows todo {10 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Allright, Let's go
11 it, and you can get it done somewhere between hour and |11 back on the record. The witness is ready for
12 15 minutes or so. About that amount of time is how 12 cross-examination, And you are stilf sworn.
13 leng it takes for you to actually do the physical work, 13 CROSS-EXAMINATION
14  because like I said, you're very much slowed down by, 14 BY MR. MOSS:
15  okay, do a little, wait for it, do a little more. And 15 Q. Mr. Banas, you gave us a description of your
16 it's what we did to keep the train running. Honestly, 16 military service and what you did there. And I think
17 it was one of the prime directives is we were told that 17  you said that, what was your job actually?
18  the contract was based off these availability figures. 18 A. Comin nav mission systems, It was an extremely
19 Q. Do you remember having a meeting with the 19 long title, apparently they'd taken a whole bunch of
20 manager Mel about time recording in SIMS? 20 different fields and combined them together slowly over
21 A. It was, I'm trying to remember exacily when it 21 the years. They started with radio was a separate one,
22 was, but af a certain point, general recovery standby 22 the radar was a separate one, the mission systems part
23 disappeared completely and all the codes changed. We 23  came from, we dealt with optics, radar, IR, all sorts
24  were given, I don't know if I'd call it a class, but we 24 of different things,
25  were given a meeting. We had a meeting going over the 25 Q. Well, did you do those things, or were you
Page 763 Page 765 [
1 times as far as, these are due times, These are the 1 maintaining that system? :
2 ones you're allowed to use; vou're not allowed to use 2 A. | maintained those systems.
3 these ones, 3 Q. Okay. Allright. And you said that you had
4 Q. And during that meeting, was there any 4 electronics deals -~
5 discussion of what you should do if during a 5 A. Yes,
6 preventative maintenance task on the night shift, you 6 Q. - associated with that. And then you said
7 look over somewhere else on the vehicle and you notice 7 some mechanical,
8  an unrelated problem and you have to go and correct it? 8 A. Yes,sir.
% How were you supposed to record that time? 9 Q. And the mechanical was working on the physical
10 A. Ol that's, that's part of the preventative 10 systems and stuff?
11 saintenance, 11 A. Well, the physical systems, as I said, we had
12 Q. According to whom? 12  the TV, had all sorts of moving components inside that
13 A. According to Melvin, In the preventative 13 we would have to deal with. There were motors and
14  maintenance procedures, there was -- there's a -- 14 actuators, servos. The radar system, for example, had
15  almost always there's a section that says te look in 15 hydraulics because the antenna was run off a hydraulic
16  the area around where you're working and make sure that |16 system to change where the actual radar was pointed at
17  everything's secure and where it's supposed to be and 17 and the sweep, and it also had a cooling system because
18 operating properly, because you could have damaged it. 18 the oscillator in there actually ran very hot. So we
19 Q. Do you recali that particular kind of 19  dealt with all sorts of things, and especially because
20 corrective maintenance being done when you were 20 we are such a small unit, when we deployed, you didn't
21 waorking? 21  have a job. You did everything because there wasn't
22 A. Yeah. Whenever yoa're underneath and you're 22 enough people.
23 doing a PM and, or doing any PM, anywhere, and you 23 Q. Okay. Then when you went to Bombardier, you
24 npotice anything wrong, you're supposed to fix it. If's 24 described it as soiewhat of an interdisciplinary system
25 part of the job, You're supposed to fix things you 25  orsome words fo that effect. You said there were a
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Page 766 Page 768 [
1 lot of different disciplines that were intermixed with 1 Q. Could you explain that for me again?
2 each other. 2 A. Generally speaking, the reason why it was
3 A. Yes, sir. 3 built is we have wayside doors that were built by
4 Q. What were the disciplines? 4  Stanley Systems. In my epinion, they did a poor design
5 A, Well, if I can put it in, or try to at least 5 job, When they gave us a test stand, they had a
& putit in my boss' words, he teld me that he liked to 6 control unit that had internal circuitry which they
7 hire certain individuals that had mechanical experience 7 would use to run it into a test mode.
8 and certain individuals that had electrical experience, 8 Q. Run it into what?
9 and certain individwals that he could find from 9 A. Into a test mode so the door would open and
10 different, as many different disciplines as he could, 10 close 300 times.
11 because he said that that way we would be able to teach 11 Q. We're talking about the station doors?
12  each other and learn all the different parts of the 12 A, Station doors. They modified a station test
13 components. 13 dooer that we had from the original installation on the
14 Generally speaking, there is an awful lot of 14 C doors and then modified it for their doors.
15 mechanical things on there, and there's an awful lot of 15 The problem with their methodology was it used
16 electrical things on there and a lot of different 16 internal circuitry to that board and did not use the
17 fields that 1've run into, generally speaking, 17  field wiring that came in and the field signals, so you
18 electricians or carpenters or mechanics, they deal 18 never actually tested that unit the way it was actually
192 mechanical or electrical systems. And so they tend to 19  run on the system. And although that doesn't sound
20 be more disciplined towards one field in particular, 20  like a big deal, we had many units on the controllers
21 Since I've been working and I've started 21  that would pass that test, but when you put it in, up
22  working with some other individuals, I've found that 22 into an actual installation, it would fail
23 some disciplines require a little bit more of a mix, 23 miraculously.
24 And the newer automobiles, if you talk to some of the 24 So I took it upen myself and built a stand
25 newer mechanics, they have to deal with more computers |25 using parts from around the shop, old discarded parts,
Page 767 Page 769
1 than they ever had to before and they've had to 1 that - well, and some parts that were currently in
Z actually learn some of the electrical skills rather 2 wse, and put them to use to replicate, as well as 1
3 than they would before. 3 could, the field wiring, the signals that were coming
4 The elevator technicians that I've talked to, 4 in that you would normally see when you put it
5 they have plenty of different systems. They have both S installed on a regular, on an actual system.
6 the control boards on the electrical side, and they 6 Q. So you were testing the doors when they
7 have power to the clectrical motors that they have, and 7 weren't in place?
8 then they have all sorts of mechanicals dealing with 8 A. It was a specific - the stand was a set of
9 governors and the wheels and the doors and everything 9 doors that were originally installed down in the
10 else. 10 maintenance shop.
11 Q. Well, my guestion was what were the 11 Q. Right, okay.
12 disciplines? 12 A. And so you could put components that had been
13 A. Itried to, as 1 tried, I started to answer., 13 identified as having a fault, and if you'd repaired
14 1 tried to answer with my boss' words, like I said. 14  them, specifically auto locks, you could put them on
15 Q. Wha's your boss? 15 this test stand and you could see if your repair would
16 A. That was Joel Middleton, 16  actually hotd up over several hours' worth of use on
17 Q. So what were the disciplines? 17 ftest stand on constant cycle,
18 A. He said that he liked to hire from the 18 Q. So the purpose of the testing ultimately was
19 electrical field and mechanical fields. 19 to see if, to make sure that the door would operate as
20 Q. And when you -- okay. And that's what your 20 it's supposed to operate?
21  job involved, mixture of those two things? 21 A, The component, the specific - because you
22 A. Yes. 22 would use, you would put one specific component that
23 Q. And you mentioned that you built this device 23 was pulled off of a door onto that test stand at a
24 that did some testing on the doors? 24 time.
25 A. Yes,sir. 25 Q. I'm saying though, you're testing a door, and
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Page 770 Fage 172
1 you're saying, "Okay, | want to see if when we put this 1 train goes down, I can't say, "I'm not going to go
2 door up there or some other door up there it's going to 2 recover the train because I'm working on a test stand,"
3 work the way it's supposed to"? 3 That's not an option.
4 A. Generally speaking -- are you talking the 4 Q. Tunderstand that. And you're saying nobody
5 physical door leaf? Because what it was designed for 5 actually instructed you to do this? You just on your
& was the components. The moter, or the lock, or the & owndid it?
7 controller, Beecause door leafs, you don't change 7 A. Honestly, I couldn't tell you if someone
8 those. The door leafs were there permanently as test 8 instructed me. 1 was encouraged after 1 started, to
9  door leafs to test those components. 9 continue,
10 Q. Did you test them and then install them? 10 Q. Okay. And were you on day shift at the time?
11 A. Yes. 11 A. Yes, sir.
12 Q. So the test was to make sure that when you 12 Q. And were you doing it while you were doing
13 installed it, it would work? 13 your other duties on day shift?
14 A. Yes. 14 A. In between them, yes, sir.
15 Q. Okay. Allright. Now, when you designed 15 Q. You talked about some of the work that you did
16 this, you said it was a test stand. 1 got an 16 and you characterized it as repair, et cetera, What is
17 impression that that was kind of a small little thing. 17 your definition of "repair"?
18 Whatdid it ook like? 18 A. T have a broken component and I need to do
19 A. Well, Melvin would have the pictures, but if's 19 something to it to fix it, | would consider that
20 still there. It's — it was taken from an old control 20 repair, If I have a stick that's broke in half and }
21  console that was out of the, that was out of the 21 take it and then I put two splints on either side and
22 central that they had ripped out from the old C system, |22  screw them together, I repaired that stick.
23 so the test stand unit was about -- the part that 1 23 Q. Youfixed it. Right. Okay. Allright. Now,
24 built was about that tall, that wide, that deep, It 24 what do you consider maintenance to be?
25  interfaced with wiring into the actual doors, and it 25 A, That's an interesting question.
Page 771 Page 773
1 was a full mock-up of doors. So you ean imagine, just 1 Q. Give me an inferesting answer.
2 looking at doors, they're 8 foot tall by 10 foot wide 2 A. bdon't know if I can. I don't know if my
3 for the doors that are actually up there with the 3 anmswer is all that interesting. Maintenance, generally
4 motor. 4 speaking, is something that you're doing on a part that
5 Q. And what was your -- well, you said you built 5 has normal wear on it, as far as il a tire is going to
6 it & be wearing over the course of a2 hundred thousand miles,
1 A, Yes. 7 it's not brolen; it's worn. You have a general -- it
8 Q. Did you invent it and come up with the whole 8 would, it would be generally maintained. You're
8 idea? 9  doing -- I'm sorry. As I said, I've been up for a long
10 A. Yes. I designed the circuit using components, 10 time,
11 both active and passive, designed the signal flow for 1l If you have a tire, it's worn down, it's a
12 that circuit, put it all together, made sure that it 12 wear part that is supposed to wear at a specific rate.
13  operated correctly and that it replicated the signals 13 If it fails before then, which has happened quite a few
14  from the wayside, and then built it. 14 times, that's -- it will break. If it's worn down to
15 Q. Allright. How long did it take you to put it 15 the point where its usable life span and you're going
16 together, the whote thing? 16 to throw it away, there is no way that you can fix that
0 A. From start to finish? 17 tire, I would consider that maintenance.
18 Q. [don'tmean build it. Come up with the idea, 18 Q. Okay. That's a fairly clear distinction, |
19  the whole thing, how much time did you spend on i{? 19 understand that. Now, have you ever -- you understand
20 A. Alot. Weeks. Weeks. 20 that Bombardier had a maintenance contract with the ATS
21 Q. Weceks? 21 system that was, the purpose of the contract was
22 A. Weeks, 22 maintenance?
23 Q. Fuli-time? 23 A. Yes,sir.
24 A. When -- well, nothing is full-time there. 24 Q. You understood that, did you?
25  You're interrupted by alarms, You cannet -- whenevera |25 A, That it was a mainfenance contract?
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Page 774 Page 776 |
1 Q. Yes. 1 generally speaking, I didn't use that term very often.
2 A. Inever went into the details of the contract, 2 1do know some guys used it anytime they replaced a
3 frankly. It was -- 3 partor repaired a part. 1 do know that I, at that
4 ¢. ['mean the purpose of the contract, 4 point 1 was on day shift and so I was generally -- 1
5 A. To maintain the system? 5 rarely used the term, I should say.
6 Q. Yes. Okay. Haveyou ever heard the term 6 Q. When you say some guys used it, others didn't,
7 “preventalive maintenance"? 7 what do you mean "used,” in what context?
8 A. Preventative maintenance? 8 A, Well, during SIMS times. Like 1 said, I was
9 Q. Um-hum. 9  told not to worry about it, Some guys took it upon
10 A, Yeah, we had -- they used two terms: 10 themselves that they wanted to do their own thing,
11  Preventative maintenance and corrective maintenance, 11 Q. Some guys did worry about it, you mean?
12 from the manager's mouth. 12 A. Some might have.
13 Q. What did you undersiand preventative 13 Q. OCkay. You know what codes are, don't you?
14 maintenance to be? 11 A. Which codes, sir? There's many different
15 A, Preventative maintenance was, a good example 15 codes.
16 of preventative maintenance is you have hearings that 16 Q. The codes - well, in your working
17 need to be lubed. The grease inside the bearings 17 environment, did codes have a, mean anything to you?
18  Dbreaks down over time, wears away. You can't --you're 118 A. There were plenty of codes, sir, We had ali
19 not going to take the grease cut, fix the grease and 19 sorts of different codes. We had codes for the ATS, we
20 put it back in, but you can replace the grease by 20 had codes for the control boards on the wayside doors,
21 putting more grease in, That's what was - that is 21 we had codes for everything, There were maintenance
22 considered preventative maintenance. 22 codes, there were codes for everything,
23 Q. When you were working days, was one of your 23 Q. In other words -~
24 jobslo, at the beginning of the shifl, {0 go out and 24 A, That's a very large term.
25  ustsort of ingpect the system? 25 Q. There were codes that were used to describe
Page 775 Page 777
1 A, Yes, sir. 1 work functions; isn't that correct?
2 Q. Did you censider that fo be maintenance? 2 A. Which codes, sir?
3 A. Twas told that that fell under gencral 3 Q. Did you have codes that described work
4 recovery and standby duties, that that was part of 4 functions?
5 those duties, 5 A. I'm not understanding -- I'm sorry, 1 really
6 Q. No. Did you understand it was maintenance, 6 am trying to understand the question that --
7 though? 7 Q. Well, you know what SIMS is?
8 A. To - 8 A. Yes,sir,
9 Q. That was a maintenance function? 9 Q. And you knew that you're supposed to put some
10 A. A maintenance function to inspect the system. {10 information into SIMS, did you not?
11 Q. Yes. 11 A. Yes,sir.
12 A. 1 was told it was an inspection. I didn't 12 Q. And did you understand that the information
13  realize that inspection was necessarily preventative 13  was to relate to the work functions that you had done
14  maintenance. 14 during the day?
15 Q. Okay. You said that we used maintenance and 15 A. Yes,sir. And once again, as | said --
16 corrective maintenance, or is that, were those the 16 Q. Yes, sir. Youdid. Okay.
17 terms? 17 A. I 'was told --
1g A. Those were the terms. 18 Q. You did understand that you were supposed to
19 Q. Preventative maintenance and corrective 19  put information in SIMS relating to your work
20  maintenance? 20 functions, and that the way you did that was fo
21 A. Yes, sir. 21 atiribute a code that encompassed that work and use
22 Q. What was corrective maintenance? 22 that code inputting it in SIMS?
23 A. As far as | was told, we didn't use corrective 23 A, Sir, I never heard that termed as a code.
24  maintenance all that much. Well, af least I didn't. 24 Q. Younever heard the term "codes"?
25 Night shift may have when I wasn't on there. But, 25 A. I never heard that particular thing termed as |
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Page 778 Page 780 |:
1 acode. 1 of it if you mess up."
2 Q. What did you hear it termed as? 2 Q. Okay, stop. When did you start working for
3 A. SIMS times. That was the word that was used 3 Bombardier, the company Bombardier.
4 to describe that entire functionality was SIMS times, 4 A. As an official employee of Bombardier?
5 sir. Which is why I'm sorry I did not understand you. 5 Q. Yes, yes.
3 Q. Okay. Now, you said a couple of times that 6 A. Or-—-
7 you were told that the STMS time was not relevant or 7 Q. Yes, as an official employee of Bombardier,
8 ot very important. Correct? 8 A. 1believe that it was August or October of
9 A. Sir, I was specifically told it did net relate 9 2007. Somewhere in that time frame.
10 to my pay and that it wasn't important to me, Andthat |10 Q. I'msorry?
11 I should fill out general recovery standby for most 11 A. Somewhere between Aungust and October of 2007,
12 work, and then at one point I was informed during --we |12 Q. 77
13  had a window of downtime and that I could put 13 A, Yes, sir.
14 preventative maintenance for that one, the entire 14 Q. And then how long did you work as a temp for
15 window. 15 Bombardier?
16 Q. Okay. So you just listed a number of things le A, Istarted - ¥ do remember my temp starting
17 that you were told. Who told you those things? 17 date because I was told that was when 1 officially
18 A. Generally speaking, sir, from the office, It 18 started, and that was in February of 2007,
19 was during my initial orientation. And the office 19 Q. Okay. So, all right. So February 1o what was
20  encompasses -- since I'm not sure if you're familiar 20  the date?
21 with our work, there's a square of four separate 21 A. Tt was in the later half of the year, I want
22 offices with a small conference area between them, and 22 tosay it was between August and October.
23 the people in there were, are engineers, supervisors — 23 Q. So for six or seven months, you were with the
24 engineers, our manager, and the office of the 24 temp company?
25 administrator, whatever that position was, the person 25 A. Yes, sir,
Page 779 Page 781
1 who was, did administrative assistant duties, 1 Q. You were filling out their forms. Then you
Z Q. Okay. I understand that. Go ahead. 2 started with Bombardier. And then you said, "Somebody
3 A. And so generally speaking, anything that came 3 told me that SIMS time was not important to my pay."
4 out of there was from management and so -~ 4 And you said, "It was right when I started." But you
5 Q. Came out of any of those arcas? 5 can't tell me who the person was?
6 A. Well, yes, sir. They're all my management. 6 A.  As I said, sir, it was a long time ago.
7 Q. Okay. I want to be more specific, though. 7 Q. Taccept that, I'm just wanting to know what
8 Can you give me the name of an individual who told you 8 youcan. I'm not being critical of you.
9 that, A, SIMS time doesn't affect your pay? 9 A. IfI had to take a -- if I had te take guesses
10 A. Honestly, I couldn't, When I was told that 10 at who it was, it was not Sushil, because generally
11 s, T don't even know how many years ago now. It was 11 speaking ¥ tried not to talk to my manager at the time.
12 while I was still an employee of actually a different 12 Because as | said, I tried not to talk to my manager at
13 company, 1 believe it was Cadre, it was a temporary 13 the time, which means that it was either between Jocl
14 agency, so I was told how to fill out those forms. 1 14 or Ken, because those were the two other people in the
15  was told how to fill out my SIMS times. I was told how 15  office.
16 to fill out any number of forms we had, We had a 16 Q. You're guessing, you're speculating?
17  separate form for our pay, which mine was different 17 A, T am speculating.
18 than all the other employees because I was a temporary |18 Q. Can you tell me for a certainty it wasn't
19 employee at the time, and so I had to fill out a form 19 somebody with the temp company?
20  for them to get paid. 20 A. Yes, sir. I didn't talk to them.
21 That was the form that | was told was 21 Q. You didn't talk to anybody at the temp
22 important, Those other forms, those aren't what you 22 company? Who did you fill out the forms for?
23  need to worry about. In fact, as I said, there were 23 A. 1 filled out the forms and I turned those in
24 multiple times when 1 didn't fill them out correctly, 24 to Ken.
2?5 and I was told, "Don't worry about it. We'll take care 25 Q. Okay. You also said that you were told that
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Page 784 [

25 A, As Isaid, I had to come in on my days off to

1 the SIMS numbers were not important to you. 1 f{ill those out correctly because they were
2 A, Yes, sir, 2 double-checked and I was told it was wrong, and in
3 Q. Not your pay, not to you; is that correct? 3 order for me to get paid -- they told me I could not
4 A, Yes, sir. 4 get paid if I didn't want to come in, or I could come
5 Q. Who told you that? % in and fill the form correctly and get paid. I chose
6 A. As I said, those were the same -- this is the 6 tocome in.
7 same general conversation on the filling ouf of the 7 Q. But you said that the other forms you were not
8 forms. So if you would like me to speculate, I can. 8  so careful about?
9 Q. No. I just want to know, can you tell me, and 9 A. No,sir. 1was told it wasn't important.
16 if you say no, then you can't. 10 Q. Mr. Kahn asked you some questions about some
11 A, Sir, I honestly couldn't tell you, as I said, 11 of the work that you did, and you mentioned
12 Tt was a long time ago. 12 differential carrier or something like that.
13 Q. Now, again, I want to get a little more 13 A. Yes,sir,
14 specific. When you say "a long time ago," can you give 14 Q. What's that?
15 me a little better estimate of how far, how long the 15 A. Sir, differential carrier is the part — do
16  time was? 16 you know what a differential drive is?
17 A. Well, as I said, sir, I started in February of 17 Q. Sortof.
18 2007, and I was a temporary employee up through 18 A. The rear end on an old, on an old rear-wheel
19  somewhere between August and October of 2007, 19  drive car. The carrier is the part that actually holds
20 Q. So it's probably back in the 2007 years? 20 the ring gear and the pinion that's inside the
21 A. Yes, sir. 21 differential. 1t's the one that does all the work, 1
22 Q. Okay. 22  should say, It's only much, much larger on the trains,
23 A, D'was filling out -- just to be clear, I was 23 1t's in a very awkward spot and requires an awful lot
24 filling out SIMS times and all the other Bombardier 24 removed to even get to it in the first place,
25  forms during that time. The only time difference was, 25 The problem with them is the amount of work :
Page 785
1 or the only difference between the forms was the 1 you have to do, because there are two rods that come in :
2 timecard that 1 was told affected my pay. 2 from the side. They're the actual rods that transfer
3 Q. You said that you didn't fill out some of the 3 the motion from the differential carrier out to the
4 forms correctly, 4 hubs, and in this system, the way that it works is you
5 A. No,sir, 5 have to remove those because they spear from either
6 Q. Right? And you did fill out others correctly? & side the differential carrier in order to get the
7 A. Yes, sir, 7 differential carrier out.
8 Q. Okay. Do you recall which ones were, that you 8 So the amount of work that you're doing is,
2 did correctly? 9 you're almost doing an entire brake job on either side
i0 A. Absolutely, sir, The ones that I filled out 10  in order to pull those rods out, and then you're
11 correctly were the ones that there were, as 1 said, the 11 disconnecting the motor because the motor attaches to
12  ones for the temporary agency that affect my pay and |12 the drive shafi, to the differential carrier, and once
13 the one for Bombardier that affected my pay, and the |13  you've removed all that, you can start to get to the
14 reason why 1 can tell you I filled them out correctly 14  differential carrier,
15 is because I came in on my days off on several 15 The differential carrier is a very heavy part.
16 occasions to fill that form out correctly in order for 16 IfI had to guess, I would say it's between 150 and 200
17 it to be turned in in time for me to get paid 17 pounds. It's solid metal, solid steel. And it's a
18  correctly. 18 very awkward part because it does have a large ring
19 Q. Okay. 19 gearinit. If you hold it by the ring gear, it's
20 A. Because F had made a mistake. 20 going to move, and that's going to tear your fingers
21 Q. Soyou did your timecards, you filled out your 21 off,
22 timecards? 22 Q. So this took a number of techs to do it?
23 A. Yes, sir. 23 A. Yes, sir.
24 Q. But the other stuff you were just sort of -- 24 Q. "Number" meaning three, four?
25 A, You try to get as many people on if as you
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Page 786 Page 788
1 can. Generally speaking, the most you counld fit on it 1 we didn't know hoew long it was going to be until that
2 at any particular moment was four., And you would move 2 relay failed.
3 the people -- because four people could move in there 3 So Joel instituted a program and he came to
4 and you could lift it out, and you lifted it to a 4 the other techs and he said, "{ want to institute a
5 particular position that yeu could try and find, 5 program where we determine what we're going o put this
8 Q. This is something you did on the night shift? & time frame at." And so we ran the train without
7 A, Actually, sir, I did it one time going info 7 changing them, without touching the relays as much as
8 day shift because of the amount of trouble we were 8  we could, and so we waited until the first failure
9  having. H ran-- one carrier, they started at the 9  happened. Well, that could have been an outlier, so
10 hbegioning of night shift, and the amount of trouble 10 we're going to wait until several other ones happen.
11  they had ran - it would be hard for me to accurately i1 So once we had around three or four of these
12 recall, but my best guess, because I came in on day 12 failures happen, we determined, I want to say it was
13 shift and they were still in the middle of it, my best 13 arcound 20 months into the actual time since the trains
14 guess is we went until about noon fixing it or getting 14 had been instituted, and so he backed it off to 18
15 it back in. 15 months, Af 18 months he was going to have, he asked us
16 Q. That was one, a particularly difficuli one 16 to have those schedulely changed out so we woukdn't
17 that you just described? 17  incur downtime.
18 A. Yes. 18 Q. Good. Now, you also mentioned tires, and [
19 Q. Were they all that difficult? 19 may have missed it. Are you talking about changing
20 A. No, sir, 20 tires as being a difficult or time-consuming job?
21 Q. And how frequently did you do them? 21 A. Yes, sir.
22 A. It would be very hard for me fo tell you, sir. 22 Q. Okay, Andis it changing a tire that's
23 Tt was net frequent enough that it was routine, but it 23 failed, or is it changing one that's come to
24 happened on at least several occasions. 24 50,000 miles and it's time to getrid of it and get a
25 Q. During the time that you worked there? 25 new one?
Page 787 Page 789 |
1 A, Yes, sir. i A. We never changed them on -- we never changed 4
2 Q. And that was, I guess May of '12 is when it 2 tires based off of a time, sir.
3 ended, s0-- 3 Q. So you were changing them because you thought
4 A, Yes, sir, 4 there was some reason to? You needed a new tire?
5 Q. Late ‘07 through May of '12, it happened 5 A. Yes, sir,
6 several times? Was it scheduled work; do you know? 6 Q. Okay. When you said you -- well, you said
7 A. Well, sir, it was not scheduled in the sense 7 it's, it is fike an 18-wheeler axle, is that what you
8 that it's been five years so we're going to change out 8 said? 1mean the tire?
9 adifferential carrier. 1t was scheduled as in, this 9 A. The tires are around the same size as a
10 differential carrier is not right. It needs to be 10 semi-trailer tire, However, they are a very specific
11 changed, but we can let the train go for another dayor |11 ftire that's developed by Michelin. It's actually not
12 two because we just don't have the manpower to take 12 rated -- it's nof approved by DOT to be used out on
13 care of this. 13 highways or on roads, so it's not allowed to be used,
14 Q. lunderstand. But do you understand there 14 There was an entire -« Michelin came out to
15 were some functions, maintenance functions that were 15 our site and they did an evaluation and they developed
16 performed on a repular schedule? 16  the tire just for APM systems. Now, there was -- this
17 A. Yes, sir. Actually I hetped develop one of 17 took, I want to say it was three, four years of back
18 the schedules. 18 and forth between them going and there was an enfire
19 Q. Which one? 19  dealing with the cast in the tire and they wanted to --
20 A. I believe it was for relay called the ZSR. It 20 it was a long, involved process.
21 was for the new trains. It was a different type of 21 And so as I said, these tires are actually not
22  relay. We'd had a ZSR before, but it was a different 22 rated to be used on the roads, so Michelin, we have a
23 type of relay when we got the new trains. It was a 23 special account apparently set up with Michelin so that
24 Hengsler -- I don't know how to spell it, 'm sorry -- 24 we can order these tires where we agreed not to use
25 it was a Hengsler relay that we'd never had before, so 25  them out on roads.
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Page 790 Page 792 |
1 Q. So when you're changing them, | know there's a 1 and generally speaking we use an impact to take them ‘
2 way to jack up the train. 2 off because the cleats, the nuts are on there pretty
3 A, Yes,sir. 3 heavily. So that's a three-quarter inch impact gun
4 Q. And are they attached to the train just like a 4 that we use. And then you use a lift table because the
5 regular tire with bolts, you know, series of bolts 5 maintenance, the running surface is so much higher than
6 and-- 6 the maintenance platform that to actually take those
7 A. The way they're attached, sir, there's cleats, 7 tires off, as I said, someone could probably do it. |
& 8o you have a rim that goes over a hub and it slides 8  couldn't,
9 onto the hub, and then there's a ridge on the back of 9 So you get the lift table up, you take off all
10 the hub that the tire sits against. These are dual 10  the nuts, you take off all the cleats, you take off the
11 sets of tires that have a safety disk in between so in 11 hoses to the tire, and then you take the tire, two
12 ease of a dual blowout you'll have something it's 12 techs take the tire, one on each side, lift it off,
13  riding on. It's a large piece of metal, a large metal 13  bring it down, and then you got to roll it out, bring
14 wheel. Which, by the way, has a very interesting sound |14 the new tire in.
15 when you are riding on them. It sounds, the best I 15 Now here's where the problem comes: As |
16 could deseribed it is we had a roller coaster back in 16 said, there's two tires on each hub. There's an inside
17  Six Flags, I'm from Chicage, and it was called Rolling 17 and an outside tire. 1f you're deing the inside tire,
18 Thunder, and they had these neoprene wheels and it 18 it's even more of a process because you have to take
19  would go up and just (indicating). The first time | 19 the outside tire off, the safety disk off, and then you
20  heard it, 1 was with another guy who never heard the 20  can get to the inside tire.
21 sound before and he thought it was an earthquake. 21 Regardless of which one you end up doing, you
22 So back to the topic at hand. Sorry to get 22 have to disconnect both hoses because of the way the
23  sidetracked. So it has a ridge in the back, which one 23  system's set up, They run out into a bracket that
24  rib slides and butts up against, you have a safety 24 holds these tire pressure monitoring system that are
25  disk, another tire with the rim, and then you have 25  gensors, pressure sensors that tell you exactly how :
Page 791 Page 793
1 cleats. These cleats go, are little triangles with a 1 much pressure is in those tires. And the bracket's too '
2 hole. They go over a stud, and then the small point of 2 large to fit the rim over, so you have to remove the
3 the cleat attaches into the tire and holds and 3 bracket. That's another, ¥ want to say S-inch bolt
4 compresses the tire so it's compressed between two 4 that you have to remove from either end of the bracket
% points: The back ridge and the cleat. 5 in order to pull the bracket off,
6 Now, you have to be very careful with these. 5 Also, in order to get the tires up to the
7 They're torqued to very specific value. And we've 7 maintenance platform, which is I want to say § foot
8 actually had a lot of trouble, because at certain 8  above the ground, you're not going to lift the tires up
9 points people would hurry trying to get this job done 9 there. 1t doesn't happen. So you need a forklift to
10 quicker, and they didn't follow the specified torque 10 even get the tires up there.
11  wvalue, Itwas found that that was a bad idea, because 11 It's a process. We have had several tires
12  two things would happen: One, the threads on the bolt |12  blow out for various reasons, side wall splits are the
13 would pull out, and so that's never a good thing 13  most common, where a tire will blow out. Yeu have to
14 because the nut doesn't fit correctly on the bolt 14 changeit. Youdon't want to be running on one tire.
15 anymore, and then two, we started wallowing out the 15 The system isn't meant to be running on one tire. So
16 inside of the cleats and actually led to tires spinning 16 any time if occurs, it requires significant downtime,
17  on the wheel because they weren't compressed well 17 and minimum of two people. 1t was actually the
18 enough, and it led to an entire whole incident where we |18 justification used by my current manager at the County
19 started ordering all new cleats, and it was a rather 19 to require that there be two technicians at all times
20 expensive mistake to find. 20  to be able to change those tires.
21 Q. What tools do you use? 21 Q. You mentioned your County job. Are you
22 A. A lot, sir. There's a half-inch to use for 22 performing the same functions for the County as you did
23 the hose, a half-inch open-ended wrench., You use an 23 for Bombardier?
24 impact, and I want to say that's -- I'm sorry, sir, I'm 24 A. Well, sir, I've been promoted since I've been
25  trying to remember. I want to say it's a 1 1/4-inch, 25  with the County.,
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Fage 794 Page 796
1 Q. Did you ever act as a tech for the County? 1 County?
2 A. Yes, sir. z A. Sir, we do not record the SIMS times, as |
3 Q. Okay. And during that period, how did what 3 referred to them, or as the codes is referred to them,
4 your job duties were during that period compare to what 4 They're not used.
5 they were at Bombardier? 5 Q. The codes are not used?
& A, Well, sir, they were very similar. 6 A. No, sir,
7 Q. Okay. 7 Q. Allright. Now, you mentioned, Mr. Kahn asked
8 A. The largest difference was in the attitude 8 you if -- he gave you some work duties and asked you if
9 taken towards | would say the availability, sir. As1 9 you could make an estimate of what percentage of time
10  said, while we were under Bombardier, the availability |10  you did doing X and what percentage of time you did
11 was stressed as the single most important thing at the 11 doing Y, and I thought he said general recovery and,
12 site. While we have been under County, and this is 12 what else; do you recall? What's, what do you spend
13 perhaps the best improvement at the site, availability 13 most of your time dotng, what categories of work? You
14 is not stressed anywhere near as much, 14 said 25 to 30 percent of X, and, which would leave 75
15 Q. Do you record your time for the County? 1% (o 70 percent of Y. What's X and what's Y?
le A, Yes,sir, 16 A, Sir, he -- and I am not reading his statement,
17 COMMISSIONER TOWLER; Are you saying the 17 sir, but if I recall, he asked me how much time 1
18 availability of the functioning -- 18 estimated was done doing rebuilds or repair work, and
19 THE WITNESS: Of the system, sir. The 19 that was the 25 to 35 percent --
20 availability is incredibly complicated for, T don't 20 Q. Okay.
21 know why. 21 A, --of my day.
22 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: [understand. 1just |22 Q. Okay. Because it was not clear to me which of
23 wanted to make sure you're talking about the same 23  those you had said was the bigger number. Okay. All
24  thing. 24 right, Now, you said that -- how much of your time did
25 THE WITNESS: Yes. 25  you spend working on the day shift? _
Page 795 Page 797
1 MR. MOSS: You want to get home and get some 1 A. Sir, | want to say that I went to day shift
2 sleep. 2 towards the end of 2008, but I'm not entirely sure,
3 BY MR, MOSS: 3 gir
4 Q. Do you record your time? 4 Q. And then were you there the rest of the time?
5 A. Yes, sir, 5 A. Yes,sir.
& Q. Okay. And how do yourecord it? 6 Q. Now, I think you said it was on day shift when
7 A. 1, sir - I record it only -- 7 the night shift guys would take some broken parts off
8 Q. How do you record it? 8 the train and bring them in and you would fix them
9 A, 1don't record all of my time, sir. 9 during days?
10 Q. How do you record it? 10 A. Yes, sir,
11 A. 1know, and when I do a rebuild, sir, I record 11 Q. Okay. Allright. And how much time did you
12 the rebuild that I take, It doesn't actually record 12 spend doing that, do you think?
13 any of the time that is taken on that rebuild. The 13 A. Sir, thatis what [ believe I was asked
14 time that I do record in SIMS is times that are taken 14 earlier, and that was my answer was, those repairs,
15 for downtimes, availability, the same way that we did 15 those combined with repairs on the train when it broke,
16  before, when a train is down to when the train starts 16 only during day shift. | was referring to my day shift
17 moving. 1do not record actual man-hours worked., 17 time in the 25 fo 35 percent of my time I spent, It
18 Q. Is there a system similar to SIMS? 18  would be hard for me to split up the difference between
19 A. Sir, we still use SIMS, 19  repairs or time that I spent on the train. Generally
20 Q. You're still using SIMS? 20 speaking, though, more of that percentage time was
21 A, Yes,sir, 21 spent doing repairs on parts taken off.
22 Q. Okay. Soyou basically -- well, have you 22 Q. So you said general recovery and the dealing
23  changed -- you indicated that you, when you were at 23 with those parsts that were taken off the train. Olay.
24 Bombardier, you weren't too careful about following the 24 And you mentioned in a couple of places the term
25 25

codes and things. Are you more careful now with the

"rebuild." What's that?
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Page 798 Page 800
1 A. Sir, a rebuild is a repair that we do on a 1 referring to this half.
2 part that comes off, or a part that's not attached to a z Q. He only gave you the first?
3 train at the moment. It's a particular part, 3 A, 1did not, at ever time get the e-mail, sir.
4 Rebuild's - should I walk you through a rebuild or any 4 Apparently 1 have a different document than you, sir,
5 particnlar -- 5 T have e-mail chain on front?
& Q. lust tell me generally what the concept, what 6 Q. Well, which part of it do you recall seeing?
7 isit? 7 A. As I said, the presentation, sir,
8 A. You take a part that's broken and you make it 8 Q. And does this refresh your memory about what
9  worl again. 9 the presentation was about?
10 Q. Okay. That'sit. I understand. Ckay. You 10 A. A little bit more, sir.
11 mentioned you had, I think you called it a meeting with 11 Q. "Yes™
12 Melvin? 12 A. Yes, sir.
13 A. Yes,sir. 13 Q. And was it in the meeting when this was being
14 Q. That related something, somehow lo SIMS and 14 discussed that Melvin said there are certain codes
15  recording your time on SIMS? 15 you're supposed to use and certain ones you're not
16 A. Yes, sir. 16 supposed to use?
17 Q. And]! think you said that you characterized 17 A. Actually, sir, 1 believe he said that before
18  what he said as he stood up and said these are the 18 this meeting and after this meeting.
19 codes you can use, and these are the codes you can't 19 Q. Allright. Let's take them one at a time.
20 use; is that right? 20 When did he say it before the meeting?
21 A. Sir, that meeting was at a particalar time, 21 A. Well, sir, as the e-mail apparently came,
22  and once again I'm not sure exactly when this happened. |22  says, we had a meeting before this one where we were
23 All the STMS times, those codes as you refer to them 23 told not to use certain codes because they were — and
24  changed. And so no one had any idea what to use 24 I'm not 100 percent sure on this terminology, sir, but
25 anymore, because we had been familiar with the old 25 1 believe he said seme were chargeable and some were
Page 799 Page 801
1 codes. The new codes were something else. They did 1 nen-chargeable, and as I said, sir, I'm not 100 pereent
2 not match one for one at all, 2 sure on the terminology.
3 And s¢ Melvin had a sheet of all - I don't 3 Q. So then you're saying in this meeting he
4 Kknow if they were all. He had a sheet of codes, and he 4 conlinued to say there are some Lo use and some not o
5  said, ""These are the ones you can use,' and there were 5 use?
& ones that I believe they were in red, "Don't use these 6 A. I'm saying, sir, after this meeting we
7 codes.” And so those were the codes that we were 7 identified certain codes that were duplicate codes,
8 allowed to use. 1 believe they were actually, those 8  There were two sets, and I believe it turned into a
9 sheets were even posted on the wall in certain parts of 9 slate issue. I believe it has to do mostly with this
10 the shop for a period of time. 10 last page, sir. Some of these codes were duplicated in
11 Q. Are you sure that you didn't have two meetings 11 there where they had twe different codes that were for
12 with Melvin on that subject? 12 the same thing, and we were told we were absolutely not
13 A. Sir, I am not sure of that. 13 allowed to use certain ones of those codes and other
14 Q. Beside you or near you is a binder that has 14  ones we were.
15 our exhibits in it. Would you grab it? Take a moment 15 Q. So don't use the duplicate ones?
16 tolook at this, please. 16 A. Well, as I said, sir, one set was of a
17 Have you had a chance to get through it? 17 particular function, | am not sure what they were for,
18 A. Yes. 18  but the other ones I was told were the ones that
19 Q. Have you ever seen this document before? 19 applied to us and not to use the other enes,
20 A. Looks vaguely familiar, sir. Pm sure [ have. 20 MR. MOSS: That's all | have,
21 'Well, not in its entirety. 1should say I haven't seen 21 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Mr, Thomson?
22 the front section, 22 CROSS-EXAMINATION
23 Q. Well, do you recall now having a meeting with 23 BY MR. THOMSON;
24 Melvin in which he distributed this document? 24 Q. Sometime back, let's see if we can remember
25 A, As I said, not in its entirety. If you're 25  earlier testimony, you were talking about being out on
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Page 8§02 Page 804 |
1 the guideway with Truesdale's personnel? 1 EXAMINATION ;
2 A. Not just Truesdale, sir. 2 BY COMMISSIONER TOWLER:
3 Q. Who else? 3 Q. 1have a coupie of quick questions. You
4 A. There were multiple different contractors. 1 4 testified that if your time clock was not cotrect, you
5 believe it was either Sun City -- actually, 1 believe 5 were asked to come back in. Do you remember testifying
& it was Sun City and Morse Electric. 6 1o that?
7 Q. And Morse Electric? 1 A. Yes,
8 A. Yes,sir. 8 Q. To correct the time sheet? When you did come
9 Q. I believe you said you were helping. What 9 back in to work to correct the time sheet, were you
10 were you deing? 10 paid?
11 A, Sir, at least the most, the easiest one for me 11 A. No, sir.
12 to recall, sir, we had an issue, and [ believe if was 12 Q. You testified also, I believe, that you were
13  Morse Electrie, but it may have been Sun City, where 13 told that if you didn't want to get paid, then don'l
14 during -- sometime after the C system was upgraded, 14 correct the time sheet; is that correct?
15  they had pulled new wires for the power feeds, and one |15 A. Yes. Sir, can 1 clarify that?
16  of those wires had actually, was later determined fo 16 Q. Yes, please do. Just quickly.
17 have had a defect in it where it shorted out fo the 17 A. By that I mean, I would get paid on the next
18  conduit that it was running through. 18 pay cycle because it wouldn't go through the system.
19 During that, me and another technician were 19 So if I wanted to get paid on time I sheuld have said,
20 the ones, or another technician and 1 were the ones 20 I'msorry,
21  that had identified where the problem was and why we | 21 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: That's fine. 1 just
22 were getting faults with our breakers, And so 1 helped 22 want to clarify that for me. Thank you. You may go.
23 him tear apart different parts in order to get to see 23 THE WITNESS: Thank you, sir. ‘
24 and inspect the cable, 24 COMMISSIONER TOWLIER: Thank you, Let's go off :
25 Q. I've gone back and forth with all sorts of 25  therecord.
Page 803 Page 805§
1 activities. I'm going to try and ask a very short 1 (Discussion off the record.) ‘
2 question. 2 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Al right, we're back on
3 The activities that you describe that you do 3 therecord. Union can call their next witness.
4 at work, are they essential to keeping the ATS system 4 MR, KAHN: Union calls Dan Safbom.
5 up and running? 5  Whereupon,
6 A. Sir, it's hard to say everything is, but a lot 6 DANIEL SATBOM,
T of the things are, sir. 7 having been first duly sworn {o Lestily to the truth,
8 Q. Perhaps the test doors you do don't have a 8  the whole truth and nothing but the truth, was examined
9 direct relationship, but in terms of the PM that you do ¢ and testificd as follows:
10 and the CM, you're going out and doing recovery of the 10
11  cars, would you say that they're all essential to keep 11 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: All right. Please state
12 the ATS system up and running? 12 your name and spell your last name for the record.
13 A. Yes,sir, A lot of the work, a lot of the 13 THE WITNESS: My name is Danicl Satbom. My
14  work we do is extremely essential to keeping the system |14 last name is spelied 5-A-F-B-O-M.
15 running. It's -- it becomes very evident when the 15 DIRECT EXAMINATION
16 system isn't running, The airport takes notice. In 16 BY MR.KAHN:
17 fact, the system wasn't running here a few weeks back 17 Q. Dan, are you employed as an ATS tech at the
18 and the entire nation took notice that this system 18  County airport?
19  wasn't running, 1@ A. Yes.
20 MR. THOMSON: Yes. I was hiking with a guy 20 Q. And how long have you worked there?
21  who had to buy a whole new suit in Sweden, very 21 A. About 14 months,
22 important business deal. No further questions. 22 Q. And prior to that, how were you employed?
23 MR. KAHN: Nothing further. 23 A. Iwas, prior to that I was an elevator
24 M 24  mechanic.
25 M 25 Q. Andin, say, that last five or six years of
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Page 806 Page 808}
1 your employment as an elevator mechanic, did you do any 1 A. Yeah, Vern McClain and Ken - Ken, I'm
2 construction work? 2 drawing a blank on his last name right now.
3 A. No. I'was in service department. 3 Q. Those were the only two people there?
4 Q. And did you work on elevators, escalators and 4 A. Yes -- oh, let me see. Oh, and Matt
5  moving walkways during that time period? 5  McCullough, I think he was there also.
6 A. Elevators and escalators. 6 Q. And when Dr. Murphy interviewed you, were you
7 Q. Did you provide a written statement in this 7 all together?
8  matter? 8 A. Yes. He didn't -- yeah,
9 A, Yes, I did. g Q. Did he ask you individual questions or group
10 Q. Could you turn to the book in front of you? 10 questions?
11 Lookat Tab 17. Is that a copy of your written 11 A. He asked me individual questions that related
12  statement? 12 to the elevator industry, I believe.
13 A. Yes, it is. 13 Q. 1know, but did other people jump in and talk
14 Q. Are the contents of the statement true and 14 when there's a question asked?
15  correct? 15 A. There was -- there might have been. Yeah,
16 A, Yes, 16 Q. Was a group dialogue; is that fair to say?
17 MR. KAHN: Your witness. 17 A, No. I wouldn't say it was group dialogue. I
18 MR. TRIMMER: Are you done? 18  would -- 1 would say he said -- he kind of went through
19 MR. KAHN: Yes. Trying to get everyone out of 19  what we were doing there, then he handed out
20 here at a reasonable hour. 20 questionnaires to each of us, and then he kind of
21 CROSS-EXAMINATION 21 talked and let us fill out a document.
22 BY MR. TRIMMER: 22 Q. What did he say was the purpose of the
23 Q. Mr. Safbom, looking at your declaration, it 23 interview?
24 says you used mostly the same tools, mostly wrenches, 24 A, He really didn't,
25 ratchets and meters? 25 Q. You said he told you what you were doing '
Page 807 Page 809
1 A. Yes, 1 there.
2 Q. Doyouseethat? 2 A. Right.
3 A. Um-hum. 3 Q. What did he say?
4 Q. And that's the basis for your conclusion that 4 A. You know, [ don't even really recall at this
5 you use mostly the same tools? 5 point. If was, it was -- | knew what it was related
6 A. Yes. & to, which was he was some sort of an occupational
7 Q. And it's frue that you never worked for 7 expert, and that's all I can tell you, really. 1It's
8 Bombardier, isn't it? 8 been a while.
9 A. Yes. That's true. 9 (). How did you know what it was related to?
10 Q. And do you recall being interviewed by a 10 A. Do you mean -- I'm not sure I understand the
11 person named Kevin Murphy? 11 question.
12 A. No,Idon't. 12 Q. Well, you said you knew what if was related
13 Q. You don't recall meeting with some kind of 13 to, what the purpose of the interview was. Did you
14 expert at the Union hall? 14  know it was related 1o this litigation?
15 A. Oh, yes, I do. Yes, I do. Yeah. 15 A. Yeah, I'm sure 1 did.
16 Q. And do you recall where the meeting took 16 Q. Who told you that?
17  place? 17 A. [ have no idea, It was kind of common
18 A. Yeah, It was at our Union hall over on Spring |18 Lknowledge.
1% Mountain. 19 Q. Do you know how you came to be selected to
20 Q. Where in the Union hall? 20  participate?
21 A. [t was, it was in an office. Me and two other 21 A. Yeah. I think Bill asked me to come down to
22  gentlemen were in front of a desk. 22 the Union hall,
23 Q. You and who? 23 Q. How did you come to be hired at the airport?
24 A. Me and two other gentlemen, 24 A. [Hfilled out an application online,
25 Q. Do you remember who they were? 25 Q. How did you become aware of the opening?
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Page 810 Page 812
L A. An e-mail from the Union hall, 1 A. Um-hum, :
2 Q. 1want you to turn to the Bombardier folder in 2 Q. And No. 8, "What tools do you use regularly";
3 front of you or at your side, Bombardier Exhibit 18. 3 do you see that?
4 A. Okay. 4 A. Yeah.
5 Q. Okay. And 1 don't know how to say this any 5 Q. Are those the tools you use most of the time?
6  Dbetter: If you start at the back and work your way 6 A. Yeah,
7 forward about 15 pages, it will be the beginning of the 7 Q. Okay. And No. 11A, it says, "What tasks would
8 document that I believe is your interview 8 you perform at these locations?” Do you see that?
9 questionnaire. 9 A. Yes.
10 MR. KAHN: Well said. 10 Q. Did you fill this out yourself?
11 BY MR. TRIMMER: 11 A. Yes.
12 Q. Do you see that? 12 Q. And this was your best description of what the
13 A. Take out my glasses here. 13 duties were?
14 Q. Oh, sure. 14 A. Yes.
15 MR. KAHN: Do you mind if T help the witness? 15 Q. You filled this out in your own words?
16 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: That's fine, go ahead. |16 A. Um-hum.
17 He's just helping him, for the record, find the correct 17 Q. How about 11B, you filled that out in your own
18 page. There you go. 18 words, too?
19 BY MR. TRIMMER: 19 A. Yes.
20 Q. Do you recognize this as your handwriting, [ 20 Q. Did you do your best to be fully accurate when
21 guess? 21 you completed this?
22 A. Oh, yeah. 22 A. Yeah
23 Q. Now, the first thing { want you to look at is 23 Q. So you think this is your best answer to these
24 Question No. 5 and it says, "How does work differ from 24 questions?
25 personio person? Are there different assignments?” 25 A. Yeah.
Page 811 Page 8131
1 Do you see that? 1 Q. Okay. I'd like you to turn -- there's a Union
2 A. Yeah. 2 book in front of you -- Exhibit 13. Now, | believe
3 Q. And your answer was, "Days different from 3 that's supposed to consist of a five-page tool list.
4 nights, and days is train monitoring and recovery"? 1 A. Okay.
5 A, Correct. Yeah. 5 Q. Do you see that?
6 Q. Okay. And then | see your answer to No. 6, & A, Um-hum,
7 "How long does its take people to leam this job,"” you 7 Q. And have you seen this tool list before?
8 say "Years." Do you see that? 8 A, No.
9 A. Yes. 9 Q. You haven't?
10 Q. How long had you been employed at the airport {10 A. No.
11 atthe time you completed this questionnaire? 11 Q. Would you take a few minutes to go through it
12 A, 1think probably two or three months, 12 and just tell me if you think this accurately describes
13 Q. Did you feel like you were able to complete 13 the tools you use?
14 some of the work there already? 14 A. 1 think this is just a little bit more
15 A, Yeah. 15 extensive than what we would normally use, But, yeah,
16 Q. Yeuah? 16 it accurately describes it, 1 wonld say.
17 A. Yeah, 17 Q. In what way? What do you think is something
18 Q. Now, No. 7, "What training is required to do 18  youdon't normally use?
19 this job?" 1see, "Mechanical, automotive, electrical, 19 A. Forinstance, in the electrical and electronic
20  industrial and low voltage, electronics, computer, 20 testing equipment, I haven't used an oscilloscope, I
21 communications." Do you sce that? 21 personally haven't used a graphical multi-meter, or a
22 A. Yes. 22  multi-wave form generator.
23 Q. Those are what you thought was relevant? 23 Q. Anything else?
24 A, Yeah. 24 A, As far as the measuring tools, I've used the
25 Q. And go to the next page. 25  calipers, micrometers, but as far as carpenter squares
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Page 814 Page 816 {
1 and 48-inch levels and that sert of thing, as far as on 1 repair work.
2 the train, no. i A. Okay. I'm having trouble finding it. Here we
3 Q. Anything else you can think of that sticks 3 go. 11A?
4 out? 4 Q. Yes. Inotice that you didn't mention doing
5 A. No. Not really. 5 any repair work there. Is that not a primary focus of
6 Q. What's an oscilloscope? 6  your job?
7 A. An oscilloscope? Well, an oscilloscope is for 7 A. Oh, as far as the job I'm in now?
8 measuring voltage. Gives you graphical representation 8 Q. Yes.
2 of what's going on in an electrical circuit. 9 A. Actually, ] do believe it is. I'm neot sure
10 Q. And was that something that was important for 10 why I wouldn't have mentioned it, except I guess I just
11 your work as an elevator constructor? 11 wouldn't specifically have mentioned it as repair. But
12 A. Actually, no. Not on the level I was at. As 12 I guess -
13 aserviceman I typically wouldn't get that involved. 13 Q. Fell me which one of those would be repair
14 Normally a problem that I would work on could 14 then,
15 be fixed in two hours or less. I it was more i5 A. Yeah, I just, I just didn't mention it. It's
16 extensive than that, it would be handed off to maybe an {16 something I overlooked.
17 adjustor or somebody that did have tools like this. 17 Q. It's what?
18 Q. What's an adjustor? 18 A. It's - I didn't mention repair, but in
19 A. Anadjusfor is -- he is a - well, he is the 19 hindsight I guess 1 should have.
20 man that goes on a construction site, gets the 20 Q. Well, why should you have? 1 mean, didn't you
21  elevators ready for normal operation, so he goes 21 doyour bestto -
22 through all the electronics, gets the elevator balanced 22 A. Well, I wrote maintenance, but repairs can be
23  properly, gets it running for autematic operation, and 23 Ilike something's broke, has to be changed out, If they
24 then he hands that elevator, and the construction 24 have to bring a train down and it has to sit down for a
25  department hands that elevator off to the service 25 period, you have to change out, let's say a leveling
Page B15 Page 817 |
1 department, and then we go ahead and maintain them from 1 valve or something of that nature, well, that would be
2 that point. 2 avepair and 1 just -- I didn't -~ I guess 1 just
3 Q. Isee. Now I want you 1o go back to your 3 didn't think of it. For one thing -- well, that's it
4 qguestionnaire. 4 1 just didn't think of it.
5 A, Okay, 5 Q. In your declaration, you said that you -
6 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Exhibit 18. 6 there's fellow elevator repairmen, and you've learned
7 MR. TRIMMER: Yes. 7 the ATS job faster than many of the other new hires.
8 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: About 15 pages from the 8 Do you recall saying that, in your declaration, I mean?
9  back. a A, Yeah. It's - I - that's not my style to
10 MR, TRIMMER: T guess | would ask that Union 10 even say something like that, so I mean, I take pride
11 Exhibit 13 be admitted as a list. 11 in my work so I try to accelerate any learning process
12 MR. KAHN: Noe objection, 12 I'm involved in, So-- but as far as me being better
13 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: All right, Union 13 than anybody else, I can't imagine. I it came across
14 Exhibit 13 is admitted. 14 like that, I didn't mean it, theugh.
15 (Exhibit U 13 admittec) 15 Q. Did you draft this?
16 MR. TRIMMER: I'm not sure what weight you're 16 A. Where we at now?
17 going to give it, but I'd like it {0 be in the record 17 Q. This declaration that's attached as -
18  because he was looking at it, 18 A. Can you read the statement to what --
19 MR. KAHN: And Fadmitted one of yours, so 19 Q. Idon'tknow. 1just--this is the
20 il'sonly fair. 20 declaration that you looked at at the beginning of your
21 MR. TRIMMER: And I know that Bombardier 18 is 21 testimony with Mr, Kahn, Union Exhibit 17,
22 already in. 22 A. Well, I would say that's accurate, 1 mean, I
23 BY MR. TRIMMER: 23 mean --
24 Q. On page 2 of your questionnaire, Mr. Safbom, 24 Q. You personally prepared this?
25  al 11A, Inotice that you don't mention doing any 25 A. Yes. Absolutely.
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Page 818
1 Q. You wrote this whole thing?
2 A. Yes.
3 Q. Who are the other fellow elevator repairmen
4 vyou're referencing?
5 A. There was a gentleman named Scott Hoffrichter,
6 He no longer works with us, He's back working
7 elevators, and Bill Maier,
8 Q. And do you know how they learned of the job
9 openings at McCarran Airport?
10 A. T have no idea.
11 Q. They weren't copied on the same e-mail that
12 you received?
13 A, No. It was -- no.
14 Q. You don't know?
15 A. As far as I know. I don't kirow.
16 MR. TRIMMER: Okay. No further questions.
17 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Mr. Thomson?
18 MR. THOMSON: No questions.
19 MR. KAHN: None, thank you.
20 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Allright. With that
21 you're free to go. With that, let's go off the record.
22 {Proceedings recessed at 5:37 p.m.)
23
24
25
Page 819
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Page 358 Page 360
1 check a bag or for any other reason, you have to be at 1 estimate as to how many of the passengers using C Gates
2 the terminal where the airlines has their operational 2 walk, versus taking the train to their flights?
3 space. 3 A. The majority of the outbound customers will
4 Q. So the gates that you must walk to and can't 4 walk. The reasen for that is that the C Gate ticket
5  take a terminal, the tram are A and B Gates? 5 counter is on the very south side of the ticketing
6 A, A,Band E. 6 building in Terminal 1. The vast majority of C Gate
7 Q. E. 7 customers are not tocal, so they're dropped off at that
8 A. Which are the gates that are at Terminal 3. 8 ecurb by their taxi or bus or whatever, and once they -
Q Q. Ifyou're dropping off and ticketing and using 9 and most of them check bags, and so once they conduct
10 Terminal 3 asa-- 10  their business or dropped off on the curb next to the
11 A. I you're using the A,B or E Gates, you would 11 Southwest ticket counter, the closest checkpoint for
12  notuse a train. In fact, there is no train service fo 12  them is actually the new C Gate checkpoint that we
13  those gates. 13 opened not too many years ago. And once you go through
14 Q. And any time you need to go to D Gates, 14  that checkpoint, it's actually much easier just to walk
15 wherever you're coming from, you've got to take the 15 than it is to walk across the bridge I discussed to the
16 train? 16 train station and then out,
17 A, Thatis correct. 17 We've actually modeled the total walking
18 Q. Now, with respect to the C Gates, is it 18 distance, and to walk from the C Gate ticket counter to
19 correct that you may waltk or take the train to the 19 the train station the way the customers used to do it
20 C Gates? 20 Dbefore we built the new checkpoint, the new checkpoint,
21 A, Correct. When C Gates were originally opened, |21  the walking distance is actually less for the customer.
22 before my time in 1990, but they certainly were in that 22 So 1 would say probably on the outbound, about
23 configuration when I arrived in 1990, it was also a 23 80 percent of the castomers walk because of the new
24  satellite terminal similar to the D Gates. There was 24  checkpoint configuration. The local people that park
25 o way fo walk. You had to get to the C Gates via a 25  in the garage clearly will come to the old C Gate
Page 359 Page 361|
1 train, 1 checkpoint, what we call Balry C now, and if they were :
2 Subsequent to that, when we added the, what we 2 in the far gates, they would clearly ride the train.
3 called the four-gate expansion, which is now two gates, 3 And some customers choose to meander, go to the
4 but those gates on the northwest part of that terminal, 4 Esplanade, shop, those kind of things, and then they
5  that, those gates, we added a bridge from those gates 5  would use the C Gate, old C Gate checkpoint as well,
& to the, basically the C Gate checkpoint, which was the & But I guess about 80 percent.
7 only C Gate checkpoint at the time, and that gave 7 On the arrival, the vast majority of the
8 customers the opportunity to wall, as opposed to taking 8 customers will use the train. Clearly the 15 gates
9 the train, 9 that are closest to the train will use the train, The
10 We did that because the four gates, the main 10 two gates that are closest to the bridge, clearly most
11 purpose was the four gates that we added to use the 11 of those customers would walk, and the other two gates
12 train would have been a long walk to the train station 12 where it's even-steven, we sign it actually for the
13 and then back, and it was much more efficient to build 13 customers to go to the train, Experienced custemers
14 a bridge and have all the customers in that gate, those 14 may choose to walk, but if you're an inexperienced
15 four gates basically take a short walk to baggage 15 customer, the signage would take you to the train and
16 claim. Much more efficient, a higher level of customer 16 you would ride the train over to baggage ¢laim.
17 service than actually using the train for those four 17 Q. You're describing the way it is today?
18 gates, 18 A. Correct.
19 The next two gates down the row there is 19 Q). Do you know when the first tram was introduced
20 probably about 6s whether you take the train or walk, 20  at McCarran?
2% but all the other 15 gates, clearly the train was a 21 A. 1was not there, but my understanding was it
22  much easier and higher level customer service than 22  was introduced with the, in 1985 when the central
23  walking. But a customer can choose to do whatever they |23 terminal C Gate project was opened.
24  would want to do, 24 Q. Soifthis were a map of 1985, the only thing
25 Q. And currently, do you know, do you have an 25 on here would be the tram running from the terminal to
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Page 362 Page 364 |
1 C Gates? 1 Q. And, but you didn't connect it with a walkway?
2 A. If this was 1985, D Gates and Terminal 3 would 2 A. No.
3 not be here. The C Gates would be here, but not all of 3 Q. Why not?
4 it. You wouldn't have the part, now two gates, that's 4 A. Well, first off, it's a long walk. It's about
5 close to the checkpoint and you would not have the 5 a mile, and so, in airport analysis there is a maximum
& bridge connecting the train station area to the gate & walking distance you want to subject your customers to.
7 area. 7 For example, when we built Terminal 3, the
8 Q. You started at the airport in 19907 8 planning rule of thumb that we used is we did not want
9 A. Correct, November of 1990, 9 the customers to have a walking distance that was any
10 Q. Okay. And at that time did the airport have 10 further than walking between the two United terminals
11  some relationship with Bombardier? 11  at Chicago. Most people have done that before, and
12 A. They did. 12 that's about 800 feet,
13 Q. Between '85 and '90, were there any changes in 13 And so when we did the layout of Terminal 3 in
14 the system that you're aware of? 14 relation to the D Gates, that's about a thousand feet,
15 A. Idon't recall. My understanding -- the 15 and se that's why we elected to put in & train, becauvse
16 initial trains to the C Gates were two two-car trains, 16 we believed that the thousand feet was not a level of
17 At some point that was expanded to two three-car 17 customer service that we wanted to subject our
18 trains. I believe that was done in the early '90s, but 18 customers to. So we installed the train.
19  I'd have to go back and refresh my memory. 19 We did put a -- there is an underground
20 Q. You're not sure if you were here or not? 20  tunnel. The entire T3 train is underground, and we did
21 A. [Ithink I was here, but, you know, you're 21 putin between the two train sets a walking capability
22 talking some 20-some years ago, so might, between what |22 between Terminal 3 and the D Gates, but it is only for
23 lexperienced and what I heard about, might gef a 23  emergency purposes. So under the code, we did not
24  little fuzzy back in those days. 24  build that space for constant use by the publie, so our
25 Q. Well, from 1990 on when you were here, were 25 agreement with the Building Department is that is not
Page 363 Page 365
1 there changes to the system? We know that T3 is there, 1 open to the public, except for emergency situations,
2 but were there any other changes? 2 and then we have very, an emergency procedure which we
3 A, Well, in June of 1998 we added the D Gates, 3 have to comply with to make sure that we meet all the
4 the first, the two southern wings of the I) Gates were 4 fire life safety standards that the Building Department
5 opened in June of 1998, and at the time those were 5 requires of us.
6 opened, the D Gate train was operational, and that was 6 Q. Sois it correct that the planning for the
7 the way that customers have to get from Terminal 1 {o 7 D Gates, what do we call it -
8 the D Gate, so it was an essential part of the 8 A. D Gate Satellite Facility.
9 operation of the D Gates. 9 Q. -- satellite facility was premised upon the
i0 We have no way for the customers to walk from 10 fact that there would need to be a tram sysiem?
11 Terminal I to the D Gates. And so without the frain, 11 A. Absolutely, Yes, it was part of the ptan and
12 you would not have -- I mean, there's emergency 12 part of the eperational scheme of the airpert to have
13 procedure, but the normal high level of customer 13 the train system, because it's a sateflite terminal,
14 service procedure is to use the train. 14 does not have its own baggage claim and ticketing,
15 Q. Why was D opened or built? 15 there has to be a connection between what we call the
16 A. D was opened because we were running out of 16 main terminal - in this case Terminal 1 - and the
17  gate capacity and the community continued to grow. 17 gate, the gate arca, and so since the distance was too
18 There were large hotel casinos continuing to open at 18  far, we clected to put in a train system, as opposed to
19 the, on the Strip and we needed additional gate 19 any kind of walking system which we felt would be
20 capacity and this is where we built the additional 20  not-- a mile's just too long to make people walk.
21 gates to provide more operations for the airline to 21 Q. And who was selected to design, install and
22 bring more passengers to Las Vegas, 22 manufacture the system?
23 Q. Why was that location selected? 23 A. Bombardier. I can't remember. Idon't think
24 A. It was the best location based on the land 24  that was their name at the time. It was probably one
25 that we have available for gates. 25 of their other names they've had, but a former name of
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Page 366 Page 368}
1 the same company, Bombardier, that produces the trains 1 three, but I believe those were the three companies, '
2 in Pittsburgh. 2 and after an evaluation of the systems, we selected
3 Q. Working with the same people? 3 Bombardier to be the provider of the system as well.
4 A. Working with the same people essenfially, yes, 4 Q. You're talking about 37
5  Atleast the faces I dealt with were the same people. 5 A. ['m talking about Terminal 3 to the D Gates,
2 Q. And why did you select Bombardier? 6 correct,
7 A. Well, we selected Bombardier because, 7 Q. And at one point were they going to be also
2 obviously we'd had very good experience with them in 8 providing the maintenance?
2 the C Gate train in terms of liability, et cetera, and 9 A. Correct. The maintenance contract that we
10 they were also the leader in the industry for airport 10 entered into, I believe in 2008, anticipated the
11 shuttle systems, both in the United States and around 11 operation of the Terminal 3 train, and there were, that
12 the world, quite honestly. So most airports that you 12  scope basically included the maintenance of that train
13  go toin the United States and you see a frain or a 13  once it became operational, was turned over to the
14 shuttle or an ATA systemt, whatever you want to call it, 14  airport as a complete system, and the prices included
15 it's a Bombardier system. There are others, but they 15 in the contract reflected that,
16 clearly have the lon's share of the market, 16 Q. Isit possible for the airport to expand any
17 Q. Now, at the time you built the B Gates, did 17 further than it is today?
18  you have a maintenance contract with Bombardies? 18 A. Oh,it's possible. 1t's very difficuit,
19 A. When we built the D) Gates? 19  Where terminal 2 is today, which the airport -- 1
20 Q. Yes. 20 shouldn't say "we'" anymore, I'm not there -- which the
21 A. Yes, we'd had a maintenance contract for the 21  airport plans to demolish, the planning group is
22 C Gate train system. 22 looking at that land mass, plus the economy kot which
23 Q. And Bombardier was selected to provide the 23 is currently operational for Terminal 1, as a potential
24  maintenance for the D Gates; is that correct? 24 future expansion for a small terminal, 10 to 12 gates,
25 A. Yes. They were maintaining the C Gates, and 25 assuming that the capacity's necessary for any future
Page 367 Page 369
1 they were also, that, the D Gate train was added fo 1 growth of the community. :
2 their maintenance responsibility. 2 That would also be a satellite terminal,
3 Q. Did you do a new maintenance agreement at that 3 We've looked at the possibility of a unit terminal, but
4  point? 4 there's not enough land available to put in
5 A. [ believe that we did. I believe that we did 5 additional -- to put in a roadway system and ticket and
6 anew agrecment, but 1'd have to go back and research 6 baggage claim in that area, so that terminal, if it
7 the files to see whether it was an amendment {o the 7 were to be built in the future, would be a satellite
8 existing agreement or a new agreement in total, 1 8 terminal, would have to be connected to Terminal 1 by
9 don't recall specifically. 9  some kind of train or similar conveyance system.
10 Q. Now, in planning Terminal 3, was the 10 Q. Okay. Now, after D Gate was constructed, were
11 avallability or necessity for a tram system considered? 11 there further changes before T37
12 A. Yes. I explained to you that in our planning 12 A. Yes. Initially the D Gate trains were two
13 process we set a maximum walking distance that we were [ 13 two-car sets, and | can't remember the exact time
14 going to, that we were going to have our customers 14 frame, but some years after it was operational, we
15 walk, 15 expanded that to two three-car train sets, which means
16 Once the layout of the facilities and the 16 an additional car per set had to be brought in and
17 actual distances were known, and we determined that we 17 integrated into the system, and the train station at
18 exceeded that maximum distance, then it was time to - 1.8 the Terminal 1 had to be expanded in order to allow the
19 then it was decided that a train would be the 19 longer train.
20 conveyance system between Terminal 1 and the D Gates, 20 Q. And it was just the station itself, not the
21 We actually did a competitive process to 21 system?
22 select the train in this case. We had a request for 22 A. Well, the guideway was there, and the guideway
23 proposals. We had, 1 believe three submittals: 23 didn't need to be changed because it's a fixed guideway
24  Bombardier, Doppelmayr, and Otis I believe all 24 from one point to the other.
25 submitted. I may be incorrect, but I know there were 25 The D Gate area was, train station was big
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Page 370 Page 372§
1 enough to accommodate a three-car sef. The Terminal 1 1 prevailing wage contracts?
2 side was not, and so it needed to be, the train station 2 A. No,
3 necded to be clongated basically to allow for the 3 Q. Let me direct your attention --
4 additional train on each set. 4 A, We're done with this exhibit?
5 Q. Now, you may have hit on this. Was there a 5 Q. Yes, you are.
6 refurbishing process that took place? & A. 1 don't know where it came from,
7 A. That was subsequent to the expansion of the 7 Q. Let me direct your attention to Bombardier
8 train scis off the D Gates. Subsequent fo that 8  Exhibit 1 in the binder.
% expansion of the size of the trains, or the length of g A, This one. Okay. Exhibit 1. I have it.
10  the train at the D Gate shuttle system, there was also 10 Q. And would you just quickly peruse that?
11 acontract entered into to refurbish both the C Gate 11 A. How quickly? It's a pretty big --
12 and D Gate trains as part of one contract, really about 12 Q. That's enough.
13 $26 million refurbishment, which completely replaced 13 A. Okay, all right.
14 the C Gate system and the C Gate trains, and the D Gate | 14 Q. Do you recognize what this is?
15  trains, and upgraded the equipment on the guideway 15 A, Well, it appears to be from the cover page
16 itself in terms of the rails and the flags and all the 16 CBE-552 contract, which is the contract with Bombardier
17 other things that arc out there that make the system 17 for the maintenance of the frain system that I think
18 work. 18 went inte cffect sometime in 2008.
19 Q. Was that done pursuant 10 a mainienance 19 Q. Right. And you're familiar with that
20 contract? 20 contract?
21 A. No. That was done as a -- actually, it's a 21 A. [ have read the contract before. I do not
22  construction project as a Public Works project. 22 review it on a regular basis, but, yes, I'm familiar
23 Q. So then as we ook at this document today and 23  with that contract.
24 f(race it from '85, Bombardier has designed, built and 24 Q. Did you participate in the negotiations of
25  installed all of the system? 25  thai conlracl?
Page 371 Page 373
1 A, Correct. 1 A. Not directly. I was not the face that talked
2 Q. Now, when you do the design, build and 2 to the Bombardier folks on a day-to-day basis. 1did
3 install, do you do a separate contract? 3 have meetings with the facilities staff which was
4 A. The installation of the systems are separate 4 responsible for the management of this contract.
5 and apart from the maintenance of the system. They're 5 Mr, Bob Kingston was the assistant director at
& separate contracts. 6 the time. He was assigned to do the actual
7 Q. But you've done meore than one of those kind of 7 mnegotiations. I met with him before, during and after
8  contracts? 8 the negotiations to review our positions, both before
9 A, Well, we've done multiple construction 9 we started and during the process, and at the end of
10 contracts, We've done C Gate train system, the D Gate |10 the day 1 did approve what he had negotiated with
11 train system, the expansion of the D Gate train system, 11 Bombardier before it went to the Board of County
12 atsome point the expansion of the C Gate train system, 12 Commissioners for approval.
13 and the addition of the Terminal 3 train system, 13 Q. And | think you said that there was another
14 Those were all separate construction contracts 14 maintenance contract in effect immediately prior to the
15 basically, handled by our construction engincering 15  beginning of the 2008 contract?
16 group at the airport. 16 A. Correct, 1 believe that one was expiring.
17 And then there has always -- since I've been 17 Q. Okay. Now, you said this contract had to be
18  at the airport and before my time there's alwaysbeena |18 approved. Had to be approved by whom?
19 maintenance contract with Bombardier, and that 19 A. By the Board of County Commissioners. Dollar
20 maintenance contract has covered all of the train 20 amounts exceeded my authority.
21 system that were operational at the time. 21 Q. Would you take a look at Bombardier
22 Q. Onthe design and build contracts, were they 22 Exhibit No. 57
23 prevailing wage contracts? 23 A, OKkay.
24 A, Yes. 24 Q. Would you take a look at that?
25 Q. Were any of the maintenance contracts 25 A. Yes, freadit,
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Page 374 Page 376 |
1 Q. Are you familiar with this? 1 "The agreement as best reviewed and approved -- has :
2 A. lam, 2 been reviewed and approved as to form by the District
3 Q. Can you tell us what it is? 3 Attorney's office,” the paragraph immediately before
1 A, It's an agenda item that would have been on a 4 that indicates that this was, that you were suggesting
5 regular meeting of the Clark County Commission. [t 5 that this not be a bid contract.
6 would have been in the airport section of that agenda. 6 A, Correct.
7 It was an item to ask the Board to approve the 7 Q. Are you aware of that? Okay. And was that
8 maintenance agreement for the train system by 8 something that you desired, that it not be a bid
9  Bombardier. 9 contract?
10 Q. And is that your signature at the bottom? 10 A, We made a decision, [ ultimately made the
11 A, ltis. 11 decision as the director, clearly with the
12 Q. Now this document is submitted to the 12  recommendation of staff, that we renegotiate directly
13  Comimission? 13  with Bombayrdier for the contract and not puf it out to
14 A. Yes. It's submitted to the County Manager's 14  a competitive process, correct,
15 office who puts the agenda together from all the 15 Q. And why did you want to do that?
16 different departments, and then once it's, the agenda’s 16 A. Well, for a number of reasons, We felt that
17 completed and posted, then it's provided to the Board 17  the contract was best maintained by Bombardier since
18 of County Commissioners in their agenda book. 18 they were the installer of the system. The software
19 Q. And this was seeking approval of the 2008 19 clearly is a critical component of the operation of the
20 maintenance contract? 20 system, and they're the only ones that have access to
21 A. Correct. 21 that software,
22 Q. And was the approval granted by the City 22 Secendly, we were not aware af the time that
23 Council, | mean the County Council -~ commission? 23 there were any other providers that, third-party
24 A. Heaven forbid. 24  providers that provided maintenance of Bombardier
25 Q. Commissioners? 25 systems. We were certainly aware that Seattle did the .
Page 375 Page 377
1 A. Yes. It was approved by the County 1 maintenance in-house. They did so at the very :
2 Commission. 2 beginning of their system.
3 MR, MOSS: Okay. We offer this into evidence. 3 And so for those reasons, we believed it was
4 MR. KAHN: No objection. 4 best to renegotiate the contract with Bombardier,
5 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: All right. With that, 5 Q. And you're aware of the fact that the NRS has
& Bombardier Exhibit 5 is entered into the record. & a provision that allows exceptions to the bidding
7 (Exhibit B 5 admitted) 7 process?
8 BY MR.MOSS; a A. Correct, for various reasons.
9 Q. Mr. Walker, who creates this document? 9 Q. And Il represent to you that that paragraph
10 A. This agenda item? 10 sets forth the ones that you were basically saying that
11 Q. Yes. 11  you were moving under and gives the reasons. Who
12 A. Well, it's created generally by the division 12 actually creates that?
13  within the airport who's responsible for the issue. In 13 A. Creates what?
14  this case, my guess would be this was created by the 14 Q. That language? Is that -
15  Facilities Division and then forwarded to the 15 A. The division who would write ¢his up would,
16 director's office for review and signature, 16 certainly the common practice is they would coordinate
17 Q. And the information that's set forth, like in 17 those types of paragraphs with our District Attorney
18  fiscal impact, background, et cetera, is supplied by 18 representative.
1%  them? 19 Q). And it says at the bottom that it's been
20 A. Yes. And it should be the amounts that are 20 cleared with the District Attorney's office,
21 enumerated in the contract, and hopefully everybody 21 A. "Reviewed and approved as to form," which has
22 reviews that to make sure that those numbers match. 22  a different meaning than cleared.
23  We've had a problem with that once or twice, but 23 Q. What's the difference?
24  generally that's the way it's supposed to work. 24 A. Well, they review it for form to make sure
25 Q. Well, if you lock at the paragraph right above 25 that they agree that -- obviously, we would expect them
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Page 378 Page 380
1 to catch anything they might see that they might 1 one is that it is more efficient to give the contract -
2 question, but clearly if we were geing to do, request a 2 to Bombardier than to somebody else. You understand
3 competitive exemption, that would be cleared with the 3 that?
4 District Attorney's office before we put it on an 4 A. Yes,
5 agenda and get their concurrence - I apologize, 1 5 Q. Did you believe it was more efficient to do
¢ thought that was on "off" -- and get their concurrence & that?
7 that it was appropriate to ask for that, 7 A, 1did.
8 Q. And 1 assume since your signature's on it -- 8 Q. Why?
9 shouldn't assume. Your signatore's on it. Did you 9 A. Like 1 said before, they're the -- they were
10 read it? 10  the installers of the system, They built - designed,
11 A. Yes, ] read the agenda items very carefully. 11 built and installed the system.
12 Q. Do you have to formally tell somebody, "Yeah, 12 The software which 1 indicated was a very key
13 I'm okay with this"? 13 component of the operation of the system is
14 A. Tsign it 14  proprietary, and we did not have aceess to that code,
15 Q. That's -- 15 nor would we -- even if we did, we certainly wouldn't
16 A. If I'm not okay with it, I don't sign it, 1 16  venture to try to change the code ourselves. And so we
17 send it back with questions. 17 believe that they possessed the ability to more
1.8 Q. Okay. Prior to this contract, had you ever 18 efficiently maintain the system.
19  done any other no-bid contracts? 19 Q. And 1 believe you've already said that the
20 A. Oh, certainly. You mean with other companies? |20 airport has entered into construction contracts in the
21 Q. With anybody? 21 past?
22 A. Oh, yes, certainly, 22 A. Correct.
23 Q. So that wasn't unusual? 23 Q. And have you done that prior to 20087
24 A. No. 24 A, Certainly.
25 Q. Was this one proposed and handled, both at the 25 Q. Now currently -- I don't know if currently's
Page 379 Page 381
1 DOA and by the Commission, in any way thal was 1 the case, but al one point you had a company called
2 different than the other contracts? 2 Bechtel that was doing work for you?
3 A. No. We've done similar contracts with 3 A. Bechtel was our construction management firm
4 Honeywell for maintenance of the fire life safety 4 that we had retained to oversee and manage all of the
5 system, with Johnson Controls for maintenance of the 5 large construction projects on the airport.
6 security system, which is all the card readers and 6 Q. Did they have anything to do with obtaining
7 cameras which comprise our security system. Mainly for 7 the contract?
8 them it's the card readers. 8 A. No. Actually obtaining the contract for the
9 We've done contracts for elevator/escalator 9 installation was done by the airport staff. But once
10 maintenance without going out to competition in the 10 the process started to either build the guideway or
11 past. So there's — I mean, I'm sure there are others, 11 install the train system, then those contracts wouild
12 but those three come to mind right off the top of my 12 have been managed by Bechtel through the arrangement we
13  head. 13 had with them.
14 Q. P'mtalking about the process for secking the 14 Q. And would that be similar to you if you were
15 approval and obtaining the approval. Was this done 15 going to construct a new ferminaf?
16 pretty much the same way as the others? 16 A, Same as Terminal 3, same as a new runway. Any
17 A. Well, all of these are large contracts, so 17 large construction project was managed through the
18 they all require approval by the Board of County 18  construction process which had Bechtel act as the
1.9 Commissioners by statute, and so therefore they're 19  owner's representative for construction management.
20  taken to the Board, and if you're asking for, not to go 20 We also have our own internal construction
21 through a competitive process, there's a rationale and 21 management team, They manage Bechtel, and then they
22 justification on the agenda item for why that should be 22 also manage the smaller airport projects and then
23 se. 23 oversee all of the tenant improvement projects,
24 Q. 1think you said earlier that on the reference 24 Q. And have you worked with a number of
25 10 the sole source, you explained that one. The other 25 construction coniracts in your --
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Page 382 Page 384§
1 A. Yes, many, many, 1 the construction?
2 Q. Okay. In your experience, do the contracts 2 A. Yes. Certain things that must be completed by
3 define what the work is to be done? 3 certain dates, and there is a, generally liquidated
4 A, Yes. 4 damage associated with not meeting those milestones,
5 Q. And inyour experience, do they set any time 5 Q. Isee. Andyou've had some quote,
& limits to complete the work? 6 construction contracts with Bombardier?
7 A. Construction projects have a time limit, 1 A. Correct.
8  Generally they're, in the scope they're listed as "N 8 Q. Did they have those characteristics that we've
9 plus,” which notice to proceed, plus so many days, 9 just discussed?
10 There's milestones included in the contract for various |10 A, T1'm sure that they did, but it's pretty
11 key points within the contract that need to be met 11 typical, but I'd have to review the specific contract
12 within those time frames, And then obviously there's 12 to verify that,
13 anend date which is N plus so many days, 13 Q. Now, you've testified that the DOA had
14 Now, that can change for unforeseen 14 maintenance contracls with Bombardier. Does -- well,
15  conditions, change orders, requests by the owner, or 15 docs -- presently, today, does the DOA have any other
16 change orders required by design errors or omissions, 16 maintenance contracts?
17  but nevertheless if it is changed, it's a change order 17 A. We have lots of mainfenance contracts,
18  that adds days to the contract. 18 Q. Can you give me some examples?
19 And then at some point the contract ends and 19 A. 1 mentioned the Honeywell contract, the
20  whatever is being built by the contractor is turned 20 Johnson Controls contract, contract with Koenig for
21 over to the owner for use, and then there's a closeout 21 maintenance of the elevators, escalators and moving
22 procedure that our staff uses to actually close out and 22  walkways. We have a contract with Sedillo to do all
23 terminate the contract. 23 the landscape maintenance around the airport. We have
24 Q. What is that? 24  a contract with First Transit to maintain all of the
25 A. Well, it's a process to verify - well, final 25 Dbuses that are used to shuttle our customers between
Fage 383 Page 385
1 change order to either pay the contractor the final 1 Terminal 1 and Terminal 3 and the rental car facility.
2 amount that's due under the contract, or a deduct if 2 We have maintenance contract -- [ don't
3 there's some credits coming back, like quantity 3 remember who it's with now -- for our chillers and
4 estimates and things like that might have been 4  boilers in our central plants, We have maintenance
5 different. 5 contracts for large HVAC equipment. We have
6 Then once all that's done, then the bonds can 6 maintenance contracts for computer equipment, such as
7 bereleased and the retention can be released and all 7 routers and things like that. We've got a whole host
8 those things, and so once it's totally closed out, all 8  of maintenance contracts.
9 those things are done, and we officially close out the g Q. You said the 2008 contract was a maintenance
10 contract and consider it a complete contract, 10  contract with Bombardier, and you had one of those, at
11 Q. When you said officially closed out, you mean 11 least several of those before. Prior to 2008, had you
12 completed that process that you just said? 12  had other maintenance contracts, companies other than
13 A. Yes. And sometimes that happens rather 13  Bombardier?
14 quickly after the contract is complete and the 14 A, We've had maintenance contracts with lets of
15 property's turned over to the airport. Sometimes if we 15 companies since the day I walked through the door in
16 have a dispute with the contractor about how much they (16 1990,
17  should be paid, it may not get closed out for, 17 Q. Areyou familiar with any maintenance contract
18 sometimes two or three years in the worst case 18 that has any of the characteristics of timetables and
19  scenario, until all of those disputes are reselved and 19 completion dates and that kind of thing?
20 we can close the centract ouft. 20 A, Well, the contract expires. You enter into a
21 Q. Now, are there sometimes penattics associaled 21 maintenance contract for a period of time, a year, two
22 with not meeting the time limits? 22 years, five years. Sometimes there's options for
23 A. Yes. Generally every milestone has a penalty 23 renewals. Each contract might be a little bit
24 associated with the milestone. 24  different,
25 Q. "Milestone” being events during the course of 25 But at some point the contract itself will
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Page 386 Page 388}
1 expire on the expiration date of the contract, but the 1 liffed up and worked on, so they do a fair amount of '
2 contract itself doesn't have milestones like a 2 maintenance or repair if something breaks on the buses
3 construction contract, in other words, by notice to 3 aswell
4 proceed plus 110 days you must have accomplished this 4 Q. So we own the buses?
5 or that. 5 A. We own the buses.
6 Q. So inthe construction contracts, the 6 Q. We built a facility in which they would be
7 milestones mean that we're making progress and moving 7 mainiained?
8 toward the end of the project? 8 A, Correct,
9 A. That's the design, That's the plan, 9 Q. And then contracted with First Transil to
10 Q. And the maintenance confract, the same work 10 provide the people to actuatly do the maintenance?
11 just continues on until the contract expired? 11 A. Do the -- to drive the buses and to maintain
12 A, Correct. It's usually repetitive, same types 12 the buses, correct.
13  of things over and over again, and in terms of 13 Q. And under the contract, was First Mainienance
14  scheduled maintenance, you might have unscheduled 14 (sic) responsible to do whatever it took to keep the
15 maintenance due to equipment shutting down 15 buses in operation?
16 uanexpectedly, those kind of things. 16 A. First Transit, yes. Well, we set with them a
17 Q. Are you familiar with any maintenance contract 17  budget every year for the number of hours that we want
18 that the DOA has had or has now which was a prevailing 18 the buses to be operational, and there's a price per
19  wage contract in which they paid the prevailing wage to 19 hour for operating.
20 the workers? 20 And then we also set a budget for the number
21 A, Not maintenance contract, no. 21 of people that they will have on staff to maintain the
22 Q. There's a couple of maintenance contracts that 22 buses and for parts and those kind of things. And as
23 ] want to discuss with you, The first is the rental 23 long as they operate within that budget, we're fine,
24  car shuttle contract. Can you tell us what -- there is 24 If the budget's going to be exceeded for whatever
25 such a contract, is there not? 25  reason, then they would, the contract would require
Page 387 Page 389
1 A. Thereis. 1 them to notify us that they anticipate that and we'd ‘
2 (). A maintenance contract? 2 have to sit down and decide what to do about that.
3 A. Correct. 3 Q. But, for example, you don't have another
4 Q. Okay. Can you tell us, describe what it is, 4 contract with somebody to do the body work on the
5  what it covered? 5 buses?
& A. We have a shuttle system with 40 — well, it's 6 A. No. Wedo not. No. Now, you know, they may
7 more than that now. It used to be 42, We expanded it 7 have other contracts with other folks to do certain
& when Terminal 3 opened.” We have X number of buses 8 things to maintain the buses, but our contract with
9 which we own. As the airport, we procured and own the S them is to have the buses maintained,
10  buses., We also built a bus yard and bus maintenance 10 Now, if a bus was crashed, I would, you know,
11 facility which we own, and then we went out for a 11 somebody ran into the bus or our bus driver ran into a
12  competitive process -- an RFP process, not a bid 12 wall or something, then I don't believe the maintenance
13  process -- to enter info a contract with the company to 13  contract would cover the repair to, you know, a
14  operate and maintain the buses. 14 substantive damage to the bus. That would be outside
15 First Transit is that company, They supply 15 the scope of that contract, I believe, but I'd have to
16 thedrivers to drive all of the buses to take people 16 read it to assure myself of that,
17 back and forth from the airport to the rental car 17 Q. Now, is the First Transit contract a
18  facility. They also maintain all of the buses, so 18 prevailing wage contract?
13  whether that's routine maintenance or, you know, 19 A. Itisnot.
20 something -- I'm not an expert on buses but, you know, 20 Q. And does the DOA also -- do you know what the
21  if they have some kind of mechanical failure, something 21 term of the First Transit contract is?
22 like that, then they'd be responsible for getting that 22 A. ldon't remember. It's been renewed since it
23  maintained. I'm sure some of the things they might 23  was initially -- they were selected under a competitive
24  send out to third parties, but we do have a maintenance 24  process. | believe it was for five years initially.
25  facility that has the lifts that allow the buses to be 25 It's been renewed since then because I know the
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Page 382

1 facility's been open for seven years now, six, seven 1 Q. And what is the first page? Do you recognize
2 years, 2 that?
3 Q. The rental car facility? 3 A, It's an agenda item that would have been on
4 A, Correct, 4 agenda for the Board of County Commissioners for
5 Q. Prior to that it was one of those deals where 5 approval of a contract. This is unsigned, however, so
6 you went to 15 differemt places to get your -- 6 it's not the final one.
7 A. Prior to that each rental car company provided 7 Q. Was the contract submitted to the Commission
8 their own shuttle buses. 8 for approval?
9 Q. Whatever, from that date on, some sort of 9 A. It was.
10 maintenance contract has been in effect? 10 Q. And was it approved?
i1 A. Correct, 11 A, It was,
12 Q. Now, do you have a contract with respect to 12 Q. Letme ask you to turn the page.
13  the maintenance of elevators and escalators and moving 13 A. Just turn the page?
14 walkways? 14 Q. Yes. There's a multiple-page document
15 A, Wedo. 15 starting on the next page. Do you recognize that?
16 Q. And who is that contract with? 16 A, 1ldo.
17 A. Koenig. 17 Q. Whatis it?
18 Q. Koenig? 18 A. It's a cover sheet for Contract CBE 602, which
19 A, Yes. 19 s the contract for maintenance of clevators,
20 Q. And what's the work that is covered by that 20 escalators and moving walkways.
21 contract? 21 Q. And then if you go to the next page --
22 A. To maintain all the elevators, escalators and 22 A. Yes, I see the next page.
23  moving walliways. There's also a requirement for them |23 Q). That appears to be the beginning of the first
24 to have minimum amount of staff on site for response to |24 page of the contract itself, correct?
25 events where the escalator -- particularly the 25 A. Correct. 1was just checking to see if this
Page 393
1 escalators, the moving walkways would stop 1 was an executed copy. 1don't believe that itis
2 anexpectedly. 2 because the dates aren't filled in, but yes, this
3 A number of years ago — trying to remember, 3 appears to be the contract that was submitted to the
4 if was the last contract we entered into with them, so 4 Board for approval,
S probably seven years ago, our maintenance contract was 5 Q. Andis it in effect now?
& much different than it is today, and one of the biggest & A, Itis.
7 complaints that we had at the airport was the failure 7 MR, MOSS: We offer this into evidence.
8 of the moving walkways and escalators in particular, so 8 MR. KAHN: [ have no objection, subject to the
9 we increased the scope of that significantly, changed 9  County's representation that this draft version of the
10  their processes on how we'd respend to those. Now 10 blank page is the same one that was signed?
11 requires a Koenig employee. 11 MR. THOMSON: 1 fully believe that it is, and
12 Cost of that maintenance went up 12 we can go one further and substitute in when we're
13 significantly, but they're responsible, so the scope is 13 doing this printing off the others, get a signed copy,
14 not only te maintain it for whatever their routine 14  if everybody will stipulate to that just so it's
15 maintenance requirements are, I assume per 15 cleaner for the record.
16 manufacturer's recommendation, they're also responding {16 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: That's fine. With that,
17 in the event of an unscheduled stop which happens quite 17  Exhibit 7 is -- I'm sorry, Bombardier Exhibit 7 is
18  often with escalators and moving walkways. They are to 18  entered.
19 restart the system to see if it simply requires a key 19 (Exhibit B 7 admitted)
20 to restart it, or replace a tread if a tread's broken 20 BY MR. MOSS:
21 oragear box if it fails or anything like that. 21 Q. Now, is this a prevailing wage contract?
22 Q. Would you look at Exhibit 7 in the book? 22 A. Itisnot.
23 A. Do you want me to review this? 23 Q. Are the employees who do the maintenance work
24 Q. Yes. Well, just the first page. 24 represented by a Union?
25 A. Yes, 25

A. They are.
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Page 394

Page 396 |

1 Q. What Union is that? 1 Q. So the maintenance function is a mix between
2 A. Elevator constructors Union. I always forget 2 in-house and maintenance contracts?
3 the official name, but 1 just call it the elevator 3 A. Correct, We've -- 1 don't think we, in my
4 comstructors Union. 4 tenure, we've never taken something that was done
5 Q. You've commented upon a number of maintenance 5 in-house and created an outside contract. We have had
6 contracts. Do you do all maintenance for the airport 6 occasion where we've talken things that were done by a
7 through a maintenance contract with a third party? 7 third party and brought it in-hounse. But they're -- [
8 A. No. 8 mean, there's no legal requirement to do it with our
9 Q. So ihe airport itself does some maintenance ~- 9 own forces or with a third party, either way.
10 well, of course it does now, We know it does the 10 Q. And is the airport maintained every day?
11 (rains -- but other maintenance? 11 A. Oh, yes. Constantly.
12 A. Lots of maintenance is done in-house, yes, 12 Q. 1 will represent to you that one of the issues
13 Q. Generally, what are the kind of things that 13 inthis case is whether the 552 contract, which you've
14 youdo yourself? 14 entered into with Bombardier, was directly refated to
15 A, We have plumbers who maintain plumbing systems |15 the normal operations of the airpott or to the
16 atthe airport, s¢, you know, restroom plumbing, 16 maintenance of the airport's property? Did you
17 toilets, sinks, those kind of things. 1f they happen 17 understand that? Do you understand that?
18  to be clogged or malfunction, plumbers would respendto |18 A, Tthink so. Clearly the --
19  that. Ifadrain is clogged, a plumber responds to 19 Q. [ need you to understand that?
20  that. 20 A. I believe so. Do you want me te respond or
21 We have electricians who maintain the basic 21 pot?
22 lighting system of the airport. Inside the building, 22 Q. Well, I'm going to ask you another question,
23 they generally do things like change lightbulbs or 23 A. Sure. I'll wait for your question.
24 troubleshoot if there, you know, is a problem with the 24 Q. Do you believe the 2008 contract was directly
25  electrical service. 25  related to normal operations of the airport?
Page 395 Page 3971
1 We have some electricians on the airfield that 1 MR, KAHN: Objection. Calls for a legal
2 maintain some pretty robust electrical vaulis that 2 conclusion.
3 operate the airport lighting system, airfield lighting 3 MR. MOSS: "Do you believe,” that was the
4 system. 4 question.
5 We have airport equipment mechanics that 5 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Well, you know, I'm
6 maintain a vast system of baggage handling. All of the & nof -« | think it's fine for him to answer, if it's
7 system that you see behind the ticket counter, the 7 just going to whether the witness believes it from his
8  in-line automated screening nodes, the baggage claim & opinion or not. It's not going to be -- I'm not going
9 devices, all of the jet bridges, maintenance is all 9 to say whether it's for the truth of the matter
10  done in-house with County staff. So those are some 10 asserted that it was or was not, so if you have an
11 examples. There's other things that are done but 11 opinion on that.
12 that's -- 12 BY MR. MOSS:
13 Q. Are there any maintenance facilities on the 13 Q. Well, let me put it this way. Based upon your
14 property other than the one that you mentioned for 14  experience with the tram systemn, was the tram
15 First Transit? That may not be on the propetty, | 15 maintenance contract important to the operation of that
16 don't know. 16 system?
17 A. We don't have a consolidated maintenance 17 A. Without a very high efficiency rate for the
18 facility for our maintenance group., Each one of them 18 trains -- the contract requires 99-point some percent
19  has space that's allocated to them for parts storage. 19  reliability -- there would be significant operational
20 Some of themn have some shops where they might 20 problems for the airport in terms of delivering our
21 manufacture or repair things in the shops, It's kind 21  customers either from ticketing and the checkpoint to
22  of scattered. We have a plan to build a consolidated 22  the gates, or getting people from the gates to their
23 maintenance facility, but we have not yet found the 23  baggage claim and transportation network.
24 money to put it into our capital plan, so it's still a 24 There is no alternate system that I'm aware of
25  plan. 25

at any airport in the world that can move the velumes
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Page 398 Page 400
1 of passengers, particularly that we have from 1 Q. Ifyou'll look at the second paragraph, and if "
2 Terminal 1 and Terminal 3 to the D Gates, as 2 you haven't read it completely, would you read it now?
3 efficiently as a train system, so we -- I do not 3 A. [did hefore,
4 believe we could handle 44 gates of capacity at 4 Q. There's substantial factual information set
5 terminal -~ at the D Gates, excuse me, satellite 5 forth in that paragraph. Is that information correct?
& facility, without a train system. It would be 6 A. Yes,
7 impossible, in my opinion, to properly manage that part 7 Q. And also in that paragraph, you say that, "The
8 of the airport without a train system. 8 system is vital and integral to the airport's
9 Q. Is moving passengers from the terminal to 9 operation.” What did you mean by that?
10 gates and from the gates to the terminal an activity 10 Well, first of all, was that your thought,
11 that normally occurs at the airpori? 11 that it was vital and integral to the operation of the
12 A, Well, it's why we're in existence, The 12 airport?
13 airports exist to facilitate transfer of, between two 13 A, Yes, Clearly that was my thought because it's
14  modes of transportation, an airplane and a surface 14 true.
15 wvehicle. That's what we're about, That's our very 15 MR, MOSS: Okay. We offer it into evidence if
16 existence. If we can't do that, then we're failing in 16  we haven't done so.
17  our principal requirement, 17 MR, KAHN: No objection,
18 Q. And you understand -- well, you know that the i8 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: All right, Bombardier
19 airport owns the system? 19 Exhibit 4 is entered into the record.
20 A. Yes, we own the system, We procured the 20 (Exhibit B 4 admitied)
21 system, we own the system, 21 MR. MOSS: Mr. Hearing Officer, I'm a little
22 Q. And in your experience, was the maintenance 22 unclear as to whether the determination jetters that
23  contract important to the maintenance of that property? 23 Bechtel, I mean, that were created, are they in the
24 A, Yes. If we didn't believe it was important, 24 record?
25  we would net have had a maintenance contract. 25 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: They are part of our
Page 399 Page 401 :
1 Q. Let me direct your attention to Bombardier 1 file, part of the hearing file.
Z  Exhibit No. 4, I'm going to ask you to review that. 2 MR. KAHN: 1 think they were tendered as
3 A. Excuse me. i just dropped some stuff. I've 3 County exhibits before the hearing also.
4 got to get organized here. Exhibit No. 4? I'm there, 4 MR. THOMSON: They are,
5 Q. Yes. Would you review it? 5 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: That would be easier
6 A, Okay. & just to add them as exhibits, [ believe. That way you
7 Q. Do you recognize this document? 7 can reference them,
8 A. Ido. 8 MR, KAHN: | would stipulate to the admission
8 Q. What is it? 9 of the County exhibits that are the determination.
10 A. H's a letter to -- I'll mess up the name, 10 MR. THOMSON: Those are County Exhibits 3, 4
11  Margi Grein who is executive officer of the Nevada 11 and$.
12 State Contractors Board. 12 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: I think that would be
13 (. And there's a signature at the bottom and the 13 easier to reference, especially since they were done
14 name. Isthat you? 14  years ago and there were multiple determinations.
15 A. That is my signature. 15 MR, THOMSON: The earliest one in November 24,
16 Q. And did you create this letter? 16 2009, Determination Letter is Exhibit 3.
17 A. I'm certain I did not, 17 March 30th, 2010, Determination Letter is
18 Q. Do you know who did create it? 18 Exhibit 4.
13 A. My guess, this would have been created by our 19 And July 25th, 2011, Determination Letter is
20 construction group, either by Bechtel or someone within {20 Exhibit 5.
21 our airport construction and engineering division. 21 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: So everyone stipulated
22 Q. Was it presented 1o you for your signature? 22 that those are entered as part of the record as County
23 A. Tt was. 23 Exhibit 3, County Exhibit 4 and County Exhibit 57
24 Q. And did you review it before you signed it? 24 MR, TRIMMER: And for the sake of
25 A, Fdid. 25  completeness, we should probably enter the stipulation

www.oasisreporting.com
Electronically signed by Kevin Wm. Daniel {301-417-699-4327)

OASIS REPORTING SERVICES, LLC

0139ZF476-4500

3f182528-bb61-433e-ae1¢-9e57b35dbh422

ER1597



Page 402 Page 404 |
1 that we entered into as a result of the District Court 1 Q. All right. During the course of your
2 action, because it goes to the -- it relates directly 2 testimony, you've referred to individuals as being
3 tothe 7-25-2011 determination and whether that has any 3 passengers that utilized the airport. Have you ever
4 effect. 4 used the term "customers" for those people?
5 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Is that in one of the 5 A. Yes. We have various types of customers, but
6 exhibits now? Ifit's not, [ can -- & our passengers are one of our customers, correct.
7 MR. TRIMMER; It's Bombardier 2. 7 Q. Is there anything about the passenger
8 MR. KAHN: 1 have no objection. 8 complement at McCarran that can best describe what, who
9 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: All right, Bombardier 9 the people are?
10 Exhibit No. 2 is also entered into the record, 10 A, Well, yes.
11 (Exhibit B 2 admitted) 11 88 percent of them are not local. 12 percent
12 BY MR.MOSS: 12 arelocal.
13 Q. Mr. Walker, rather than have you read each of 13 8 percent of those are connecting. 80 percent
14  these documents at this point, are you familiar with 14  are destination passengers, those passengers whoe are
15 the process whereby if someone makes a complaint 15 coming to Las Vegas, either as conventioneers,
16 regarding cerfain subjects to the Labor Commissioner, 16 principally as conventioneers, or for leisure, tourists
17 that it's incumbent upon the owner or you to 17 basically. Some business, but that's very small,
18 investigate and make an initial determination on that? 18 Most of our customers are very infrequent
19 A. Yes. 18 castomers. They don't come often to Las Vegas, 1In
20 Q. And are you aware of the fact that that was 20 fact, the average visit is once per year. Some come in
21 done in this case? Were you aware of these 21 more often; some come in less often.
22 determination letters? 22 Our customers are very unfamiliar with the
23 A. 1t was done multiple times. I'm aware of 23 airport, and in essence must learn it over again each
24 that. 24 time,
25 Q. And how do you become aware of them? 25 Since Las Vegas is highly dependent upon
Page 403 Page 405 [
1 A. Well, fivst the complaint is filed, and then 1 tourism and convention business, it's very important k
2 the staff would notify me that there was a complaint 2 that our customers have a high level of customer
3 that was filed. People would be assigned to 3 service, both on the inbound and the cutbound part of
4 investigate the complaint. That is usnally, for a 4 their experience, so customer service to us is a very,
5 construction project that is coordinated by, in the 5 very important part of what we provide those customers
& past was coordinated by Bechtel, who was our 6 who are going on and off an airplane.
7 construction management firm at the time, and certainly 7 . Now, when you say "customer service,” is that
8 airport employees would be involved. 8  justaterm you're using, or is that something that's
9 En this case, Facilities Division which 9 actually discussed at the airport?
10 managed the Bombardier maintenance contracts and 10 A. No. 1t's discussed with employees from the
11  oversaw the installation, because they're responsible 11 day they walk through the door and every opportunity
12 for the operation later, were involved in that review, 12 that we get.
13 and at some point in time, once the review was done, 13 Customer service is very important. We teach
14 was communicated of the findings, and then there was a 14  our employees that the first and last look that
15 Jetter signed by Mr. Kingston, I believe, Bob Kingston, 15 approximately half of the people who come to town to
16 who at the time was Assistant Director for Facilities 16 drive this economy get are at the airport, and it must
17 and Qperations of the airport, which was then forwarded |17  be a positive experience so that they will come back
18  to the Labor Commissioner with the findings. 1 believe 18 again and they will tell all their friends and
19  that's how it happened. 19 relatives that it's a good place to come as well,
20 Q. And did you review the letters that were 20 There's nothing worse than having a terrible
21  created? 21 experience when you leave from your vacation, to take
22 A. 1did, 22 the whole experience. So we try our best not to allow
23 Q. And did you agree with the content of those 23  that to happen.
24 letters? 24 Q. Do you believe that the ATS system contributes
25 A. IfThadn't, they would not have been sent, 25 1o customer service?
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Page 406 Page 408 |
1 A. Absolutely. 1 of the system., We patterned that after the Seattle
2 Q. Why? 2 model.
3 A, Because it provides a more efficient, more 3 Q. And essentially -- well, provides technical
4 friendly, and faster way for customers to get from 4 services. How does it do that?
5  either the curb or the ticket counter to their gate for 5 A. There's a person assigned that our staff can
& those gates where we do have a train system providing & call and consult with on terms of operational issues
7 that service, 7 with the system.
8 Q. You're aware, or are you aware that the 552 8 Q. Okay. Was the Technical Services Agreement
9 contract has system availability requirements in it? 9 something that you wanted?
10 A. Absolutely. 10 A, 1 believed it was essential for us to be able
11 Q. And I'l represent that it's 99.65 percent. 11  to successfully maintain the system on an ongoing
12 You understand -- do you know that? 12 basis.
13 A. I thought it was 99.6 or 7, so 65 seems to be 13 Q. And why was that?
14 between 6, 7, so yes, ] was aware of that. 14 A, Because, first off, we don't have the source
15 Q. And the contract is set up in a way that if 15 code, and we cannot modify that source code. If's
16 that number's not met, Bombardier suffers financially? 16 proprietary. And we learned very painfully on, 1
17 A. Correct. There were performance penalties for |17 believe it was May 25th, that when something goes
18 falling under that performance, and I belicve they 18 wrong with the software, you can have a serious
19 escalated to the extent that performance number 19 problem.
20 dropped. 20 Q. Andyou said that earlier something about
21 Q. 99.65 sounds like a rather rigid requirement. 21  Seattle having cne?
22 Why is it that high? 22 A. Yes. When --
23 A. Because the process fo get passengers, 23 Q. Did you know that at the time that you were
24 particularly te the D Gates now, without a train 24 considering it?
25  system, is expensive, cumbersome, a very low level of 25 A. Yes. When the Board directed us to look into |,
Page 407 Page 409
1 customer service, and one that we would not want to 1 bringing the maintenance in-house, we sent two T
2 have to do, ever, 2 employees, Bob Kingston, and I forgot who the second
3 Q. You said to the D Gates. Is it different for 3 one was, to Seattle. | called the director, Mark
4 the other gates? 4 Reese, T know him very well, and asked him if we could
5 A, C Gates, it's a mixed bag, For the arriving 5  send two folks up to meet with their staff to review
6 customer, the majority of them now walk, as I & their processes and their, the way they maintain, and
7 explained, because of the new checkpoint, 7T wedid that, They spent a couple of days there, They
8 For the arriving customer, it would be a 8  showed them their system, how they maintain it, and one
9 degradation of the level of customer service, no 9 of the things that they have is a Technical Services
10 question, but the walking alternative would certainly 10  Agreement which they had from day one, and they very
11 be a reasonable short-term alternative, as long as the 11 much recommended that that was an important part of
12 customers knew we were working on a solution. 12 their in-house maintenance process.
13 The D Gate experience, under no circumstances, 13 Q. Did they tell you that they wouldn't do it
14  would be a reasonable short-term solution. 14  in-house if they didn't have that agreement?
15 Q. Obviously you're aware of the fact that the 15 A. They did not tell me that personally, no, but
16 552 was terminated in 2-127 16 that's what Mr, Kingston reported back based on his
17 A, Correct. 17  visit with Seattle maintenance staff.
18 Q. After that termination, does Bombardier and 18 Q. And you believe the Technical Services
19 the DOA have any kind of contractual relationship? 19  Agreement is important today?
20 A. No, 20 A, ldo,
21 Q. Are you familiar with something called the 21 Q. Would you tum to page 87 Not page,
22  Technical Services Agreement? 22  Exhibit 8.
23 A. Oh, excuse me, Yes, I misspoke. We do have 23 A. Exhibit 87 Yes, I've reviewed it.
24  the Technical Services Agreement with Bombardier to 24 Q. Are you familiar with that first page?
25 provide technical services and advice on the operation 25 A, Yes, fam,
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Page 410 Page 412 |
1 Q. Again it's an unsigned copy. Do you know what 1 A. I believe the risk of maintaining it in-house
2 itis? 2 did not match any projected cost savings that weuld be
3 A. Correct. 1t's an agenda item. 3 available.
4 Q. For what? 4 Q. What risks are you talking about?
5 A. For entering into an agreement with Bombardier 5 A. Risk of the system not being available at the
6 for Technical Services Agreement. 6  high level that we had experienced in the past.
7 Q. And would you turn to the second page? 7 Q. And obviously that didn't carry the day.
8 A. Okay. 8 A. No. My arguments don't always win the day.
9 Q. That's a multiple-page. Do you know what it 9 Q. Would you turn to Bombardier Exhibit 22 and
10 is? 10 review that.
11 A. T have reviewed the document, yes. 11 A, Okay.
12 Q. What is it? 12 Q. ltappears to be a job classification for the
13 A. It's the agreement that we have with 13 airport position. Have you seen that before?
14 DBombardier for what we call the Technical Services 14 A, Thave
15 Agreement. 15 Q. Inbringing -~ in deciding to bring the work
16 Q. So the agenda item was approved? 16 in-house, the maintenance work in-house, you obviously
17 A, H was approved, 17 were going to have to have workers to do that work?
18 Q. And the agreement is in ¢ffect? 18 A, Wedid.
19 A. Itis, 19 Q. At the time that this was taking place, did
20 MR. MOSS: We offer this into evidence. 20 the DOA have any in-house employees who you felt were
21 MR. KAHN: No cbjection, subject to corrected 21 capable of doing that work?
22 copy from counsel, 22 A, Wedid not.
23 MR, THOMSON: We'll endeavor to supply the 23 Q. And did you have a job classification that
24  Commission with a signed copy. 24  gsome way would have encompassed this work?
25 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Allright. So with 25 A. No,
Page 411 Page 413
1 that, Bombardier Exhibit 8 is entered into the record, 1 Q. So was this created as a result of this :
2 and if a signed copy is made available, we'll replace 2 process of bringing the work in-housc?
3 the portion that js unsigned in this document with the 3 A. Once the Board of County Commissioners
4 signed pages. 4 directed us fo bring the work in-house, there was a
5 (Exhibit 3 8 admifted) 5 time frame that was agreed upeon to, as a target to
6 BY MR.MOSS: & bring the work in-house. We did not successfully meet
7 Q. Mr. Walker, we talked about the termination of 7 that target, it was later than that, I might add, but
8 the contract. Isn't it correct that there was 8 part of the steps necessary fo bring it in-house was to
9 discussion with the Commission by the DOA about the 9 hire the appropriate staff. In order to hire the
10 possibility of terminating the contract and bringing it 10 appropriate staff, we had to have job descriptions and
11 in-house? 11 positions to hire them into, and so one of the first
12 A. Yes. There was discussions in the County 12 steps of, for a new position is te ereate the job
13 Commission meetings and privately with Commissionerson |13 description.
14 thatissue. 14 Q. And was this job description adopted by the
15 Q. And was your opinion solicited on that 15 DOA?
16 question? 16 A, It was,
17 A. That's an interesting statement. Yes, and no. 17 Q. Do you know who creafed it?
18  Solicited by some; not by others, 18 A. The actual final copy would be created by our
19 Q. Okay. Well, did you have an opinion as (o 1%  human resource personnel, which is headed by Chris
20 whether it shouid be, the contract should be lerminated 20 Santiago. The actual final document would be approved
2% and the work brought in house? 21 by the County human resources as the official human
22 A. My recommendation to the Board, both privately 22 resources group for the entire County. Certainly input
23 and in public was that 1 did not believe it was in the 23 at this part of the process would have been provided by
24 Dbest interests of the airport to bring it in-heuse. 24 Joel, who was our manager of in-house maintenance whao
25 Q. Why wasn't it in the best interests? 25  we hired from Bombardier.
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Page 414 Page 416}
1 Q. Joel who? 1 walk, :
2 A. Joel -- 2 Those procedures were actually implemented
3 Q. Middleton? 3 fairly quickly. The response time from our third-party
4 A. Middleton, yes. How quickly we forget, 4 bus companies was quite good. We did get the busing on
5 We hired him early in the process from 5 the ramp side up and operational quicker than we
&  Bombardier to help us establish all of the process, 6 acfually had thought we could, and then it grew as more
7 procedures, job classifications and other things that 7 buses came,
8  would be necessary to be able to bring the work 8 But even with the full complement of buses on
9 in-house. So I would, I would certainly believe that 9 the air side, basically on the secure side of the
10 Joel had a big hand in crafting a lot of the language 10 terminal, from the main terminal busing across the ramp
11 that's in this, but the final job description would 11 over to the D Gates to the rotunda, and then having
12 have been developed by Chris, somebedy in Chris 12 people get off the bus and go down in the rotunda and
13  Santiago's shop and submitted and approved by the 13 vice versa, there was no way that we could maintain the
14 County, probably with some medifications back and forth |14 volume of traffic flow that was necessary to get people
15  before final approval. 15  to their gate on tine.
le MR, MOSS: IfI didn't offer it, I'm offering 16 The staff, realizing this, actually set up 2
17 itin evidence. 17 second alternative, and we bussed people -- we started
18 MR. KAIN: This document? Voir dire. 18  to get people out of line before the checkpoint and bus
19 VOIR DIRE EXAMINATION 19 them landside over to Terminal 3, cleared them through
20 BY MR, KAHN: 20 the checkpoint, and then have them walk through the
21 Q. The pay rate set forth in this job 21  emergency tunnel, a tunnel that we have set up as an
22 specification, those were set by County personnel, not 22 emergency procedure for trains, and get them to the
23 by the DOA; isn't that correct? 23 D Gates that way as well, whether they were - no
24 A, Correct. 24 matter what airline that they were flying,
25 Q. And DOA, you in particular, thought the pay 25 Even with those two processes, the emergency ]
Page 415 Page 417
1 rates were too low, didn't you? T procedures in place, plus the add-on that the staff
2 A, 1did 2 thought up on the fly, we had significant delays. We
3 MR. KAHN: Well, I'm not going to object to 3 had lots of customers who missed their flights, We had
4 this, now that we've clarified what it establishes, 4 lots of complaints from our customers who wanted to
5 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: All right. With that, 5 know who was going to pay for their, you know, all of
6 Bombardier Exhibit No. 22 is entered into the record, 6 their damages. | received several myself throegh my
7 (Exhibit B 22 admitted) 7 ¢-mail, and [ know there were lots of others that were
8 DIRECT EXAMINATION (Resumed} 8 received from other people within the airport. It was
& BY MR. MOSS: 9 avery difficult situation for the airport.
10 Q. Mr. Walker, were you in your job on 10 Q. How long was the system down?
11 May 25th, in your position? 11 A. Down through -- failed I believe on Sunday
12 A, Iwas. 12 afternoon, and it didn't come back up until again untii
13 Q. Was there an incident on that day involving 13  sometime Monday.
14  the ATS system? 14 Q. And do you know what the problem was --
15 A. There was. 15 A. 1donow,
16 Q. And what happened? 16 Q. --that caused it?
17 A, We had a complete failure of the system. 17 A. It was a computer, a software glitch.
18 Q. What's a "complete failure” mean? 18 Q. And was that resotved?
19 A.  All the trains stopped working. 19 A, Yes.
20 Q. And what was the effect of that? 20 Q. Were any Bombardier personnel involved in
21 A. We had significant backups at train stations 21 resolving that?
22 and at the checkpoints, The staff for the first time 22 A. We would not have been able to resolve it
23 ever implemented the emergency procedures for busing 123 without Bombardier.
24  passengers from Terminal 1 to the I Gates, The 24 Q. Was there a cost incurred by the airport as a
25 25

result of this incident?
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Page 418 Page 420
1 A, On multiple levels. 1 County before we could let the public use them. And
2 Q. Like what? 2 for that period of time, which happened twice, we
3 A. Well, there's the cost of the bus system, 3 implemented the busing system in a nonemergency fashion
4 There's the cost of employees held over or called in on 4 to provide additional capacity during the peak periods
5 overtime to provide the manpower necessary for the 5 to transport people to the D Gates.
& emergency plan. There was a cost in our customer 6 MR. MOSS: That's all I have,
7 satisfaction. So there are lots of costs, 7 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: About five minutes,
8 Q. The monetary costs, is it recoverable in some 8  Let's go off the record.
9 way? 9 (Recess.)
10 A. No. 10 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Let's go back on the
11 Q. You mentioted this emergency plan, What is 11 record and continue direct examination, I'm sorry,
12 that? 12 we're on cross.
13 A. The emergency, we have an emergency plan, in 13 CROSS-EXAMINATION
14 the event of a catastrophic failure of a train system, 14 BY MR.KAHN:
15  of how we would get passengers to -- from post-security 15 Q. Mr. Waiker, the decrease in the use of the
16 behind the checkpoint to their gates. 16 C Gate tram coincided with the openings of the new
17 Q. How long has that been in existence? 17 security lane to the C Gates from the end of the
18 A. Since we've had -- we've always had an 18  Southwest terminal; isn't that correct?
19 emergency system upon opening of any of the train 19 A. Correct,
20 systems. 20 Q. And that new security lane in the C Gates was
21 Q. And you use the word "catastrophic.” Is that 21 opened in around September 20087
22 aterm that you actually use in describing these 22 A, Yeu know, I don't remember. I'd have to go
23 events, or is that just your opinion as to what the 23  back. That seems early, but you probably rescarched
24 effectis? 24 that. 1 won't dispute it without looking at it.
25 A. Well, we don't call it the catastrophic 25 Q. Bul that change that had been in the works,
Page 419 Page 421 |
1 emergency procedure. We just call it the emergency 1 that had been planned for many months before it
2 procedure. If one train set goes down, it is the call 2 actually opened up? 1t wasn't a last-second decision?
3 of the on-site managers. You know, Murphy's Law, this 3 A. No, no, no, no. It opened up, obviously had
4 always happens on a weekend or night when senior 4 been in construction for a period of time and we had
S management's not there, which did happen on the 25th, 5 the design and we had the planning so, yeah,
& which was a Sunday. And it's up to the on-site 6 Q. Atleast a year prior?
7 managers whether to implement the system with one train 7 A. At least.
8 down. We have had a train go down in the past and 8 Q. So before you entered into the Contract 552,
9 typically - well, we have never implemented the system S you knew that there was going to be this new security
10 because the staff always felt that the one train would, 10 lane?
11 was providing a level of service that was - 11 A, Correct,
12 Q. The one operating train? 12 Q. Okay. Now, you mentioned that Bombardier had
13 A. --adequate, and by the time we could get the 13 the software. Did you purchase rights to use the
14  alternate system in place, the situation was usually 14  software as part of the installation contract?
15 resolved, 15 A. I'm sure that we did.
16 Q. So the whole emergency plan had never been le Q. So your concern on the maintenance side was
17 utilized until the 25th? 17 that they would not update it or service it afierwards;
18 A. No. The only time we used a portion of the 18 isthat correct? If you didn't buy a maintenance
19 emergency plan, and it wasn't really an emergency, it 19 contract from them, they wouldn't service --
20  was on a planned basis, when we took, when we 20 A, Or if there was a problem with the software,
21 refurbished the D Gate train set, we had to take one of 21  that it would be, that the response time to resolve
22 the trains out at a time. You know, the new cars 22 that problem would be not quick.
23 showed up, the old cars had to be taken off, the new 23 Q. Did they ever indicate to you that if you
24 cars had to be placed on the track, and then they had 24 didn't buy their maintenance services that there would
25  be reduced access to software service?

25
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Page 422 Page 424 |
1 A. Well, they didn't threaten. The conversation i did not, :
2 was in arder for us to have someone standing by in the 2 Q. Okay. And the pay rates that the County paid
3 non-business hours, we would need to pay for that 3 initially that we touched on earlier, do you know if
4 standby opportunity, Otherwise, our questions would 4 those were essentially the rates that Bombardier was
5 have to be answered in normal business hours. S paying right before the County in-housed the contract?
6 Q. But today, did you -- "you" meaning the 6 A. I'm not exactly sure how the human resources
7 airpott - ever explore at that time simply buying 7 folks in this building developed those numbers. My
8 access to software services? 8 guess is that that was the basis of their decision,
8 A. No. 9 although that was not directly communicated to me. But
10 Q. And prior to making the decision to go with 10 they determined.
11  Bombardier without bidding that contract out, did 11 Q. Right. And someone expressed (o you that
12 anyone from McCarran communicate with other companies |12  these rates ate reflective of what Bombardier was
13 that service APMs at other airports? 13 paying immediately before; is that correct?
14 A. No. 1 was not aware at the time that any 14 A, It wasn't hard to figure out that they were
15 other companies serviced any of Bombardier systemsat |15  very close.
16 other airports. 16 Q. All right. Now, the vehicles that were
17 Q. But you were aware that other companies 17 purchased as part of Coniract 2305, did the airport
18 serviced APMs installed by other companies than 18 everintend to sell these vehicles someday 1o another
19 Bombardier? For example, you know that Otis Elevator 19  owner who would move them and operate them elsewhere?
20 had provided a system and that some company was 20 A. We never contemplated that. It became a
21 servicing that system? 21  possibility when the C and D Gate trains were being
22 A. ['knew there were other systems besides 22  refurbished. We had inquiries from Miami about the
23 Bombardier systems. 23 possibility of buying some, or some of the trains that
24 Q. Right. 24 we were not going to use anymore, fo potentially solve
25 A. 1 was not necessarily aware of whe was 25 aproblem that they had at Miami. :
Page 423 Page 425
1 maintaining those systems. 1 Q. Butin the end, those trains were just
2 Q. And did anyone from the airport contact these 2 stripped for parts and scrapped, weren't they?
3 other companies that supply APM services prior to your 3 A. Correct.
4 entering into Contract 552 about the possibility of 4 Q. So other than Miami, was there any other
5 those companies providing service? 5 market out there for a used train?
6 A. 1cannot — when you say "anyone," 1 cannot 6 A. Not that 1 was aware of.
7 answer that question. I did not. 7 Q. Did Miami ever make a bid or proposal?
8 Q. Okay. And you didn't hear from other 8 A. Not formally.
9  employces at the airport that they had done so? 9 Q. And you understood back when you were
10 A. No. 10 purchasing the new system that the vehicles you were
11 Q. And you didn't ask anyone about that either? 11  purchasing and the station, the wayside arrangements
12 A. No. 12  were matched for each other? In other words, for
13 Q. Now, during the process where the work was 13 example, the wayside doors were desighed 1o fit
14  being decided to go in-house, did Mr. Stanley from the 14 Bombardier's particular cars?
15 TUEC present you with some data about the margin being 15 A. Which, for which system? All of them or —
16 received by Bombardier on this maintenance contract? 16 Q. TheCand D?
17 A. He presented a spreadsheet which estimated 17 A. The Cand D, That the system was designed to
18  what the cost would be from his perspective to maintain | 18 it Bombardier's cars?
19 the system in-house, and that there was a difference 19 Q. Right,
20 between that number and the nomber that we were 20 A. Correct.
21 contractually obligated to pay Bombardier. 21 Q. For example, the station, the vehicle door
22 Q. Do you recall having any discussion with him 22 spacing and the vehicle door size was matched for what
23 about the margin being received by Bombardier on the 23 was on the wayside?
24 maintenance contract? 24 A. And the guideway.,
25 A. [don't recall specifically, but I can't say | 25 Q. Allright.
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Page 426 Page 428 |
1 A. Aswell, 1 please? ’
2 Q. The County owns various vehicles that run on 2 A, To myself?
3 roadways, correct? 3 Q. Out loud.
4 A, Correct. 4 A, Outloud. "The work to be provided under this
5 Q. Does it ever sell any of these vehicles? § contract is design, fabrication, installation and
& A, Yes. 6 testing of a fully automated, drivertess
i Q. And do you have any sensc of how frequently, 7 computer-monitored transit system, ATS, for the
8  how much it scils vehicles? 8  McCarran International Airport to provide
g A. Whenever we allow the staff to replace them, 9 transportation for airline passengers and other persons
10 then they get put into the County's auction process. 10 over an exclusive guideway between the new central
11 Q. And they're sold in usable condition? In 11  terminal and the new satellite ferminal, Satellite 1
12 other words, they're not sotd for scrap? 12 Terminal. Tt shall provide a high level of service to
13 A. Generaily. 13 its riders and shall be reliable so that a backup
14 Q. Allright. 14 transportation system is not necessary."
15 A. There are exceptions. 15 Q. Allright, Turn to the last page of that
16 MR. KAHN: That you may hear about later, 16  exhibit, Section 6.2 entitled "Minimum Wage Rates.”
17 right? 17 Tt's also page SP6,
18 That's alt the questions [ have. Thank you. 18 A, Okay. You want me to read that out loud as
19 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Thank you. Mr. Thomson? |19 well?
20 CROSS-EXAMINATION 20 Q. No. I just would ask you to confirm whether
21 BY MR. THOMSON: 21 ornot this contract required under Chapter 338,
22 Q. Twant to start off with, Mr. Kahn was 272  attainment of prevailing wage rates?
23 referring to some discussions about bringing the 23 A. Yes, it did.
24  maintenance work in-house. 24 Q. Exhibit 10. Exhibit 10, Contract No. 2013ATS,
25 A. Yes, I recall. 25 Terminal D Expansion for desigh, manufacture,
Page 427 Page 429
1 Q. And that was at the urging of Mr, Stanley and 1 installation, testing and maintenance of ATS vehicles
2 the IUEC? 2 with appurtenances. Date is October 4th, 1994, This
3 A. Thatis correct. 3 was during your tenure as Assistant Director?
4 Q. And the Board decided to do that? 4 A. ['was a Deputy Director of Aviation at the
5 A, They did. 5 time, correct.
6 Q. And Bombardier's contract was canceled early 6 Q. Do you recall this contract?
7 to effectuate that? 7 A. Tdo.
8 A. Yes. Notice was sent under the provision of 8 Q. I'dask you fo turn to the fifth page, sixth
9 the contract and it was canceled early, 9 page, excuse me, of this exhibit, which at the top has
10 Q. After the Bombardier contract was canceled, 16  the name Clark County, Nevada, Exhibit C, "Scope of
11 was the maintenance contract put out to bid? 11 Work."
12 A. No. 12 A. Yes, I'm there,
13 Q. I'dlike to do a little housekeeping with you 13 Q. In 1.0, would you read the first two lines,
14 i I might, Mr. Walker. Exhibit 6 is entitled 14  please?
15 "Contract Documents, Automated Transit System, McCarran | 15 A. "The work to be provided under this contraet
16 [International Airport, Clark County, Nevada, 16 is design, fabrication, instaliation and testing of a
17 September 1982." That long predates your tenure at the 17  fully automated, driverless computer-monitored
18  airport? 18 pinched-loop transit system ATS to provide
19 A. Itdoes, 19 transportation for airline passengers and other persons
20 Q. Now, this is with the contract for the 20  over an exclusive guideway between the central terminal
21  automated transit system equipment at that time. [ ask 21 and the new Satellite I} Terminal; shall provide a high
22 youto turn to Special Provision 6.1 which is the third 22 level of service to its drivers, and would be reliable
23 page of the exhibit, 23 so that a backup transportatien system is not, will not
24 A, "Statement of Work"? 24 berequired.”
25 Q. Yes. Would you read the first two lines, 25 Q. And now if you'll tumn to the last page of
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Page 430 Page 4325
1 this exhibit. 1 Q. Andin 1.0, "Scope of Work, Supplier," would :
2 A. That is the last page. 2 you read the small final paragraph of that section?
3 Q. It's out of order. Would you look for, it's 3 A. "The work provided under this contract
4 the page marked page 90 of 130 of the contract 4 includes the design, fabrication, installation and
5 conditions, 5  testing of fully automated, driverless
6 A. The page previous. Yes, | have that. & computer-monitored transportation vehicles and
7 Q. Section 85.0, "Nevada Prevailing Wage Rates.” 7 associated equipment for the Terminal D expansion."
8 A. Yes, I seeit. g Q. Exhibit 12, Do you have Exhibit 12 now?
9 Q. Would you read the first sentence? 9 A. Tdo.
10 A. "All work performed in the state of Nevada 10 Q. Exhibit 12 is titled "The Conformed Document
11 shall use the prevailing wage rates for Public Werks 11 for Terminal 3 Automated Transit System, Contract
12 State of Nevada has approved by the State of Nevada |12 No. 2273," and the date is May 2nd, 2006,
13  Labor Commissioner." 13 A. 1see that,
14 MR. THOMSON: Exhibit 11. 14 Q. Would you turn to the next page, please?
15 (Exhibit C 11 marked) 15 Should be page 9 of general provisions.
16 MR. KAHN: You haven't moved these? 16 A. Yes.
17 MR. THOMSON: That's correct, I haven't. 17 Q. Under Section 3, "Scope of Work,"
18 BY MR. THOMSON: 18 Subsection 3.1, "Intent of Contract," would you read
19 Q. Do you have it now? 19  the first sentence, please?
20 A. 1do. 20 A. "The intent of the contract is to provide for
21 Q. This is listed as Contract Ne. 2131, and the 21  the design, facilities interface, coordination,
22 date is December 9th, or December 7th, 1999, excuse 22  manufacture, fabrication, delivery, installation,
23 me. Areyou familiar with this contract? 23 integration, testing, demonstration, operation, and
24 A, lam, 24 commissioning of the T3 automated transit system, T3
25 Q. You were then the Director of Aviation at the 25  ATS system, within the McCarran Airport-provided
Page 431 Page 433
1 time that this contract was entered into? 1 facilities as described and designed in the contract :
Z A. I was, 2 decuments."
3 Q. Would you turn, please, to the, should be the 3 Q. Turn to the last page of this exhibit, pleasc,
4 sixth page of the exhibil. Af the bottom of the page 4 and it should be page 32 of general provisions,
S it's entitled "Page 17 of 35 of general conditions.” 5 A, lItis,
& Ontoplis"17.0, Labor.” 6 Q. Go to Section 4.6.3, Nevada Prevailing Wage
7 A, Okay, yes, I see that, 7 Rates."
8 Q. Would you read the fourth paragraph down in 8 A. Read that?
9 that section? & Q. Read the first paragraph, please,
10 A. "For work performed"? 10 A. "Supplier shall ensure that all workmen doing
11 Q. Yes, 11 the installation portion of the airport work are paid
12 A, "For work performed at McCarran International {12 in accordance with the current prevailing wage rates as
13 Airport, a supplier and its subcontractor shall be 13 approved by the State Labor Commission fer Clark
14  bound by and comply with all federal, state and local 14  County, Nevada, at the date of the contract award."”
15 laws with regard to minimum wages, overtime work, 15 Q. Now, Exhibit 13. Exhibit 13 is Contract
16 hiring and discrimination, including Chapter 338 of the 16 No.2305. It's the automated transit system Leg C and
17 Nevada Revised Statute which is entitled 'Public Works 17 Leg D upgrade, dated November 8, 2006, Are you
18 and Planning.' All work necessary to be performed 18 familiar with this contract?
19 after regular working hours on Sunday or legal holidays 19 A. lam,
20 shall be performed without additional expense to the 20 Q. Turn to the next page, please. Should be page
21  owner" 21 7, "General Provisions."
272 Q. Would you turn to the next page in the 22 A, Yes.
23 exhibit, please? Should read, "Exhibit D, Technical 23 Q. Section 3, "Scope of Work," Section 3.1,
24  Reguirements." 24 "Intent of Contract.” Would you read the first
25 A. Yes. sentence, please, in that first paragraph?

25
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Page 434 Page 436 |
1 A. "The intent of the contract is to provide for 1 Q. Can you contemptate any way that maintenance
2 the design, facilities interface, coordination, 2 would not include some element of repair in order to
3 manufacture, fabrication, delivery, installation, 3 keep it up and running?
4 integration, testing, demonsiration, operation, and 4 A. I'm not aware of any maintenance contract we
5 commissioning of Leg C and D of the ATS system within 5 have at the airport which does not include some element
6 the McCarran Airport-provided facilities described as 6 of repair.
7 defined in the contract documents." 7 Q. Does that include the Johnson Controls
8 Q. Turn to the next page, please, of this 8  contract?
9 exhibit, which should be page 26 of general provisions. 9 A, Yes.
10 A. Yes. 10 Q. And the Johnson Controls does maintenance on
11 Q. Referring to Section 4.6.3, "Nevada Prevailing 11 what system?
12  Wage Rates.” Read that first paragraph, please, i2 A. On the badge control system at the airport,
13 A, "Sapplier shall ensure that all workmen 13 which is all the card readers and associated with
14 performing electrical work, painting work, or any other 14 computer equipment and networking required to secure
15 work being performed by a Nevada licensed subcontractor |15  all of our doors for authorized bypass by someone who
16 are paid in accordance with the current prevailing wage 16  has the appropriate badge.
17 rates as approved by the State Labor Commission for 17 Q. What repair and replacement is necessary to
18  Clark County, Nevada, at the date of contract award," 18  keep that system operational?
19 Q. Are you aware of any contract with the scope 19 A. Sometimes a card reader will fail. Sometimes
20 of work such as has been depicted in these exhibits 20 a piece of network hardware wilk fail. Sometimes a
21 we've been talking about here, which did not require 21 computer software will not function properly.
22 the payment of prevailing wage for the installation, 22  Sometimes, particularly with the outdoor readers on the
23 integration, lesting, demonstration, operation, and 23  outside of the building, dust will accumulate in the
24 commissioning of vehictes al McCarran Airport? 24  reader and they must be either swapped out to be
25 A. No. 25 cleaned and then put into the spare or cleaned in
Page 435 Page 437
1 Q. Has there ever been any confusion about these 1 place, So there are a number of repair sitnations with
2 types of contracts being maintenance contracts? 2 the Johnson Control maintenance system.
3 A. No. 3 Q. You mentioned Honeywell as well. What does
4 Q. Ibelieve you already testified when Mr. Moss 4 Honeywell do?
% was asking you about the maintenance contracts at the 5 A. They maintain all of the fire and life safety
6 airport for the ATS system, and as far as you know, 6 systems at the airport, which they installed.
7 there's always been a maintenance contract for the ATS 7 Q. In order to maintain it, what parts of repair
8 gystem? 8 are necessary to that maintenance to keep it up and
9 A. Aslong as | have been associated with the 9 running?
10 airport, which is about 22 1/2 years there hasbeena |10 A, Sometimes a part, a piece or part will fail
11  contract. 11 and then they have to replace that picce or that part
12 Q. And at any time has prevailing wage been 12 in order for the system to function properly.
13 required to be paid on any of those maintenance 13 Q. Does the airport have a landscape contract?
14  contracts? 14 A. We do,
15 A, No. 15 Q. With whom?
16 Q. Is it possible to have a maintenance contract 16 A. Sedillo,
17 fora-- well, first of all, do you believe the ATS 17 Q. Does Sedillo perform repairs along with the
18 automated transit system to be a complex picce of 18 mowing of the lawn and raking up wind-blown garbage?
19  equipment or conglomeration of equipment? 1% A, Clipping Oleanders. Den't forget that.
20 A. Certainly. 20 Q. Okay.
21 Q. And is it your understanding that it is 21 A. They do. If a sprinkler were to break, they
22 necessary to constantly have a maintenance program in 22 would need to repair that. On occasion we have drivers
23 place and in force in order to have that complex system 23 who are going too fast and exit the roadway system at
24 stay up and be operational? 24 an improper exit point and take out some landseaping or
25 A. It's standard for any complex system, yes. 25 damage the sprinkler equipment, and tlley repair those,
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Page 438 Page 440 |
1 Q. I believe you mentioned the chiller system 1 that area.
2 also. Who maintains the chitler system? 2 Q. But nonetheless, the airport has to provide
3 A. Tdon't recall. 1t used to be York. 1don't 3 service moving people?
4 know if it still is York, but it's one of the household 4 A, Correct.
5 name chiller maintenance companies, I know it was York 5 Q. To the rental car facility, or to Satellite D,
6 at one time, 6 artothe C Gates?
7 Q. Does that maintenance confract include 7 A, Correct.
8 repairs? 8 Q. Would you turn to page 4 of the contract?
9 A. It does. 9 A, Okay.
10 Q. Who does the HVAC maintenance? 10 Q. Halfway down is Article 3, "Contracior's Scope
11 A. Mostly it's dene in-house, There's some 11 of Work."
12 clements that are maintained by others and I can't 12 A. Yes,
13 reeall specifically, 13 Q. 3.1, "General." Wouid you read that first
14 Q. Now, you talked somewhat about the shuitle 14 sentence, please?
15  systems at MeCarran, Transportation of passengers is is A. "The contractor shall be responsible for the
16  very important? 16  day-to-day operation and management of the shuttle bus
17 A. It's critical. 17  service that will transpert customers between the
18 Q. And that includes transporting people to the 18 airport terminals and the CCRF along the routes shown
18 rental car facility? 19  on Attachments 2.1 through 2.3."
20 A. To there and to the economy lot and the 20 Q. Would you turn to page 11, please? Page 11 on
21  inter-terminal shuttle. We have several systems. 21 the top should say, "Article 5, Bus Maintenance and
22 Q. Exhibit 14, Exhibit 14, title page says, 22 Repair"
23 "Contract for RIP No. 06-001, Shuttle Bus Operations 23 A. Yes.
24 and Maintenance." 24 Q. 5.1, "General.," Would you please read the
25 A. 1 see that, 25  second paragraph? :
Page 439 Page 441
1 Q. Are you familiar with this contract? 1 A. "The contractor shall perform or cause to be
2 A, Yes. 2 perfermed ail manafacturer-recommended mzintenance,
3 Q. You were the Director of Aviation when this 3 non-warranty and warranty repairs, Owner has purchased
4 was entered into? 4 maximum extent of warranties allowable for various
5 A, I was. 5 manufacturers for each bus. Owner will provide a list
6 Q. And this provides what service? 6 of the contractor for Jocal warranty repairs and
7 A. This provides the operation of the bus system 7 contacts, Contractor may perform warranty repairs only
8  to and from the airport and the rental car facility and 8 if approved and certified by the manufacturer to
9 the maintenance of the buses as well, 9 perform such services. Owner shall not be charged for
10 Q. Now, the rental car facility can be reached by 10  any warranty service work performed. The contractor
11 the streets the normal public can travel on; is that 131 will maintain records of all maintenance, warranty and
12 correct? 12 non-warranty repairs performed on each bus at all times
13 A. Correct. 13 throughout the contract. The record shall detail ali
14 Q. Soitis not necessary to have a dedicated 14 work performed on the bus and its eost and its
15 guideway to transport people to and from the airport to 15 frequency."
16 therental car facility, correct? 16 Q. Turn to the next page, 12. And this is
17 A. No. 17 actually the last paragraph of 5.1, Just above where
18 Q. And that's, as compared to the Satellite > and 18 it says 5.2, "Bus Fueling."
19  what was truly Satellite C where you had to go through 19 A, "The contractor shall"?
20  the, what's called the AQA? 20 Q. Yes
21 A. You have to transfer the secure ramp side of 21 A. Read that paragraph?
22 the airport to get from post-security checkpoint to the {22 Q. If you would, please.
23 gates. 23 A. "The contractor shall previde or cause to be
24 Q. The public can't get out there? 24 provided oils, lubricants, hand teols, diagnostic
25 25

A. The general public does not have access to

equipment, cleaning supplies for mechanics and
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Page 444 |
1 miscellaneous OEM parts necessary for bus maintenance 1 the train and damaging the terminal building, The :
2 and repair, other than the initial parts inventory, and 2 train was taken out of service. The airport was
3 obtain warranty parts provided by various 3 required to put in a busing system in licu of the frain
4 manufacturers, Owner shall not be charged for any type 4 system, and my discussion with airport management at
5 of markup cost. Contractor shall be reimbursed for 5 Miami, specifically Anna Santorio who worked there at
6 replacement parts and consuntable items such as coils, 6 the time and Miguel Southwick who also worked there at
7 filters, engine belts, operating liquids, lightbulbs, 7 the time, this created a significant operational
8 Dbrake pads, tires, fix flat, replace, mount, balance 8 problem for the airport in terms of maximizing the
9 rotate if required and other miscellanecus consumables 9 utility of the gates at that terminal.
10 not mentioned. Contractor and Aviation Director's 10 Q. How about Houston?
11 designee shall work together fo establish an inventory 11 A. Houston was alse being maintained by Johnson
12 ofall parts required to keep the buses in service 12  Control during a similar time period. 1 did talk to
13  prier to DBO. Contractor shall use only OEM parts or 13 Rick Vacar who was the Director of Aviation at the time
14 parts that meef or exceed the original standards, 14  at Houston who has subsequently retired, and he did
15 Owner shall be billed at cost for all inventory and 15 indicate that they were having significant reliability
16 owns all inventory." 16 issues with the trains under Johnson Controls, and they
17 Q. Do you know if an inventory of parls was 17 were considering rebidding the maintenance and moving
18 established to keep the buses in service? 18 it back to Bombardier. I am not -- I have not followed
13 A, It was. 19 up with anybody since that conversation to sce if that
20 Q. Was that a small fist of inventory, lo your 20 actually happened, but that was Rick's indication when
21  knowledge? 21 1 chatted with him,
22 A. Well, "small's" relative, but no, I don't 22 Q. Based on your knowledge of the occurrences in
23  believe it was small. 23 Houston and in Miami, would you ever recommend %o the
24 Q. Okay. [fyouturn to page 54, and il you'll 24 Board that they allow Johnsor Controls to maintain
25 just quickly reviewing pages 54 through 61, 25 Bombardier equipment?
Page 445
1 A. Okay. 1 A. Based on their experience at the two locations ;
2 Q. This is Attachment 3.1, 3.2, 3.3, 3.4 and 3.5, 2 where they have maintained Bombardier equipment in the
3 and they all have a heading of "Equipment Schedule.” 3 United States, 1 would definitely not recommend that
4 A, Yes, I sce that. 4 they be allowed to maintain the ¢rains at this airport.
5 Q. This is part of the contract that you 5 MR. THOMSON: Indulgence for a second.
& approved? 6 THE WITNESS: Not that I have a problem with
7 A, Yes, 7 Johnson Control. They do a very good job on the card
8 MR. THOMSON: I move for the admission of 8 reader system,
9 Exhibit 14. 9 MR. THOMSON: I have no further questions.
10 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Any objection? 10 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Go ahead, Mr. Kahn.
11 MR. KAHN: Exhibit 14, no. 11 RECROSS-EXAMINATION
12 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Allright. Withthat, |12 BY MR.KAHN:
13 County Exhibit No. 14 is entered into the record. 13 Q. The Miami crash you referenced, that oceurred
14 (Exhibit C 14 admitted) 14 at the end of 2008 afier you entered into CBE-5527
15 BY MR. THOMSON: 15 A. Correct.
16 Q. Now, when Mr. Moss was asking you some 16 Q. And the Houston complaints you heard were
17 questions about the failure that occurred at McCarran 17  afler you entered into CBE-5527
18 Airport, are you aware of failures that have occurred 18 A. That's correct. When we entered into the
19 at other airports involving Bombardier equipment that 19 coniract, [ was not aware they were being maintained by
20  was maintained by another company? 20 Johnson Control,
21 A. Tam. 21 Q. Can you look at County Exhibit 10, please?
22 Q. And what do you know? 22 A. Which one is that? Mine aren't numbered.
23 A. ‘Well, specifically Miami, which was maintained 23 Q. Oh. Yours are not numbered. McCarran 2000,
24 by Johnson Controls, had a crash. The train collided 24 Phase 4.
25  with the terminal building on the gate side, destroying 25 A. Right here, Contract 21312
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1 Q2. Right. Loock at the cover page. You'll notice 1 THE WITNESS: I'm done?
2 the description under Volume 1 of 2 is "Design, 2 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: You are free,
3 manufacture, installation, testing and maintenance of 3 THE WITNESS: Thank you.
4 ATS vehicles with appurtenances.” 4 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Let's go off the record.
5 A. 'Which page am 1 on? 5 {Discussion off the record.)
6 Q. Cover page. 6 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: We'il go back on the
7 A. "Design, manufacture, and selection" -- 7 record,
8 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: He didn't have the 8 MR. THOMSON: 1wouid call Mike Moran to the
9  correct one. [It's this one. You can look at this one 9 stand.
10 for the record, 10 Whereupon,
11 THE WITNESS: Oh, I'm looking at the wrong 11 MIKE MORAN,
12 one. I'msorry. 12 having been first duly sworn Lo testify to the truth,
13 "Design, manufacture, installation, testing 13 the whole truth and nothing but the truth, was examined
14 maintenance of the ATS vehicles." Yes, excuse me. 1 14 and festified as follows:
15 had the wrong exhibit, 15
16 BY MR. KAHN: 16 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Please state your name
17 Q. As you sit here today, you don't remember the 17 and spell your last name for the record,
18  scope of work of this contract, do you? 18 THE WITNESS: Mike Moran. M-O-R-A-N,
19 A. ATS D expansion? Ido remember what the 19 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: All right, Mr. Thomson,
20 intent of this contract was, yes. 1t was to add 20 go ahead, when you're ready.
21 another train to each train set to provide three 21 DIRECT EXAMINATION
22 trains, and in conjunction with that we had another |22 BY MR THOMSON:
23  contract performed by Sletten to expand the train 23 Q. Mike, whal's your current position?
24  station. 24 A. Currently I'm Labor Compliance Officer for
25 Q). The reference to maintenance in the title, 25 Richardson Construction. :
Page 449
1 what is that referring to? 1 Q. In your duties as an empioyee of Richard
2 A, I'd have to review the contract to be 2 Construction, do you have any particular tasks at this
3 specific, but we already had a maintenance contract, 3 time?
4 Q. The contract copy we've been provided s not a 4 A. Currently I'm contracted or under contract to
5 complete copy. 5 the Department of Aviation to manage the Iabor
& A, Correct. & compliance program for Department of Aviation under
7 MR, KAHN; [ would request the County 7 their mostly new construction contracts.
8 produce - 8 Q. How long have you had that assignment through
9 MR. THOMSON: Certainly. 9 Richardson?
10 MR, KAHN: -- complete copy of that document, 16 A. For Richardson, I've been working since 2009,
11 thank you. 11 Originally with Richardson, I was ensconced or
12 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Well, this document, if 12 contracted to Bechtel infraséructure, until the
13 T'm correct, has not been entered. 13  beginning of this year, January 1st of this year,
14 MR. KAHN: Right. 14 Bechtel was no longer available, and Richardson
15 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Okay. Just wanttomake |15  contracted me to the Department of Aviation.
16 sure. 16 Q. Justto get it clear then, you've been
17 MR, THOMSON: And you do have a copy of it 17 involved with the airport since 2009?
18  electronically. 18 A. Yes,sir,
19 MR. KAMN: Oh, electronic. All right. 19 Q. You've always been an employee of Richardson?
20 Nothing further. Thank you. 20 A. Correct,
21 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: All right, Mr. Moss, do 21 Q. Originally your tasks were assigned through
22 you have anything further? 22 Bechtel, the construction manager for the Department of
23 MR. MOSS: No. 23 Aviation?
24 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: So, usniess there's 24 A. Yes, sir,
25  something from you. 25 Q. And when Bechtel's contract terminated, you
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Page 450 Page 452
1 were then assigned directly by Richardson to assist the 1 investigations were prevailing wage complaints either
2 County Department of Aviation; is that correct? 2 Drought through the Labor Commissioner or found through
3 A. Yes,sir. 3 review of certificd payroll or personal interviews with
4 Q. Inthat scope of work, in assisting the 4 the employces. And those complaints we wouid do the
§ abrport, can you give us an example of what your duties 5 investigation within the allotted time, submit a
6 have been? & determination through the project manager to the Labor
7 A, Initially my duties were to investigate any 7 Commissioner, and resolve it in that mannexr,
8  and all cemplaints that came in regarding prevailing 8 Q. Do you have an estimation of how many of those
9 wage issues, The original complaint that I was hired 9 vou've done for the airpert?
10 for was 2305, the project that Bombardier did to expand | 10 A, Late filings, probably 40 te 50; wage
11 or to refurbish C and D Legs. 11 complaints, at least 10 to 12,
12 In addition to doing the investigations, 1 12 Q. Are you familiar with audit investigations?
13  also monitored, certified payroll, interviewed 13 A. Audit investigations? Yes, 1 am.
14  employees to ensure compliance with Nevada Revised 14 Q. What are those?
15  Statutes regarding prevailing wage. 15 A, Those are the investigations that we do on a
16 I also initiated reports on a monthly basis to 16 monthly basis to ensare that certified payroll meets
17 the contractor explaining any discrepancies that were 17  the requirements of the project and are in compliance
18  found, attempting to get those fixed without doing an 18  with Nevada Revised Statute 338 and Nevada
19 official complaint. If the discrepancies weren't 19  Administrative Code 338.
20 fixed, I would be the one to initiate the complaint and 20 Q. How many of those have you conducted,
21 then pass that off to the project coordinator or the 21 approximately?
22  project manager for that project. 22 A. Quite a few. For every contractor, I review
23 Q. In addition lo investigating claims and 23 every report that the contractors file. On T3 there
24 allempting to have an informal resolution, if' you 24 was upwards of 60 to 70 contractors, and each
25 couldn't do that, you wouid then do what? 25  contractor turns in four reports a month, and F review _
Page 451 Page 453
1 A. There would be a formal complaint filed with 1 all four of those reports monthly, so it could be
2 the Labor Commissioner, and it would be {he 2 upwards of many thousands.
3 responsibility of the contractor, the prime contractor 3 Q. Have you ever been involved in training
4 to respond to that formal complaint and either resolve 4 contractors regarding prevailing wage issues?
5 it through fixing whatever we're complaining against, 5 A, Yes, sir. On my initial -- when I was
6 whether it be nonpayment of prevailing wage, 6 initially hired for the airport, I requested to go to
7 underpayment of prevailing wage, or not even -- in some 7 pre-construction conferences and also to meet with
8 cases they woulkd not even report to the Labor 8 prime contractors to provide them training on the
$ Commissioner. They had subcontractors on site. All 9 requirements that the airport would have regarding
10 those are violations of NRS 338, and those were my 10 prevailing wage and Nevada Revised Statutes, and the
11 responsibilities to ensure that they were maintained 11  reporting requirements that the airport has. The
12 and kept up to 338 standards, 12 airport contractually had a difference in when the
13 Q. How many of those investigations have you done 13 reports had to be submitted to the airport, than what
14 forthe ajrpori? 14 was listed. 1t was stricter than what the Nevada
15 A. For -- there's two different types of 15 Revised Statute had. The statute says the 15th day.
16 investigations I did. I did filing of late, late 16  The contract stipulated the 10th day of the month
17 filing of prevailing wage. The statute or late filing 17 after the month in which the work was performed,
18  of certain payroll, the statute mandates that the 18 Q. Have you been involved in any training
19  certified payroll be filed on or before the 15th day 19 sessions at the Labor Commission?
20 of the month, after the month of when the work was 20 A. Yes. The Labor Commissioner, I've been
21 performed. If they filed any -- on the 16th day, I 21 involved with Nevada prevailing wage since 2002, and in
22 would file a determination showing that they were in 22 that time the Labor Commissioner has put en one
23 violation of 338, and assessing forfeitures against the 23 training session, kast year, that he invited all the
24 contractor for that, 24 public awarding agencies to, and I was happy to be
25 The other types of determinations I did, 25  involved in that, yes.
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Page 454 Page 4561
1 Q. In addition to that, did anything come of that 1 reports. Again, I did a monthly report for the prime '
2 interms of a mutti-jurisdictional group or anything 2 contractor. In that instance, [ would physically take
3 like that? 3 that report and debrief the prime contractor, certified
4 A. Out of that, there wasn't anything because of 4 payroll personnel on what the findings were.
5 that. There was -- when I was initially, when ] 5 Additionally, if there were any investigations
6 initially started in 2002 doing prevailing wage, | was & or complaints that arose from either the review of the
7 working for the Union, for National Brotherhood of 7 certified payroll reports or outside complaints, UNLV
8  Electrical Workers, and at that fime I was getting my & gave me pretty much carte blanche to write the
9 feet wet. 1 was learning 338 and learning prevailing 9 determination as an awarding agency, brief them, sign
10  wage, and | had worked through my boss af International |10  the awarding - sign as the awarding agency, and file a
11 Brotherhood of Electrical Workers, to establish a 11  determination and follow through to completion.
12 working group at that level with all the Union people 12 Q. So you prepared and signed the determination
13  that were monitoring prevailing wage, as well as 13 letters for UNLV?
14 awarding agencies, and the Labor Commissioner, Atthat |14 A. Yes,sir.
15  time it was Deputy Commissioner Maxwell that got tesit |15 Q. Was there's a person named Susan Hobbis who
16 in the meeting. We had two meetings. We also included 16  worked at the university during this time period?
17 the DOL. But it kind of died off after that. 17 A. Yes, sir, she was the Director of Construction
18 In my current position, T wanted to bring that 18 and Engineering at the time,
19  back to light, but only with the awarding agencies to 19 Q. Subsequently did she go to work for the
20  seeif there was any other issues that awarding 20 Department of Aviation?
21 agencies were dealing with that the airport could be 21 A. Yes, sir, she did.
22 dealing with, or vice versa, or any 22 Q. Did she contact you at any time?
23  multi-jurisdictional complaints that were out there 23 A. She did contact me summer of, I believe 2009,
24 that could be resolved in a group setting or could get 24 The Bechtel had just recently taken over the project
25 additional resources in that group setting. 25 labor agreement aspect of the contract for the airport
Page 455 Page 457 :
1 Q. Youmentioned you started in this area, with 1 in managing the consiruction projects. They were also
2 the electric, electrician's Union, IBEW? 2 doing all the prevailing wage complaints, certified
3 A. Yes, sir. 3 payroll reviews, et cetera. But Bechtel at the time,
4 Q. And that was from September 2nd to 4 nor the airport had anyone that had any knowledge or
5 October 20067 5 background in providing prevailing wage investigations
6 A. Yes,sir & regarding the complaints that they were getting,
7 Q. What exactly did you do for the Union? 7 So Susan asked me if [ would be willing to
8 A. Initially I was hired as an administrative 8 work for the airport to do those types of
9 assistant, But they allowed me to learn the prevailing 9 investigations and to ensure that they were in
10  wage aspect of the job. Eventually, I started 10  compliance with all of their other issues regarding
11 reviewing certified payroll reports from various 11  prevailing wage, based on my experience with her.
12 awarding agencies for like, from mostly non-union 12 Q. Okay. And when you came to the airport, you
13 electrical contractors to ensure compliance with 338. 13  encountered some complaints filed against Bombardier
14 1would also write third-party complaints to the Labor |14  almost immediately?
15 Commissioner if any of the issues that I found in 15 A. Yes, sir, The initial reason ¥ was hired was
16 reviewing the certified payroll reports warranted a 16 because of the complaint filed on 2303, the prevailing
17 complaint to be filed. 17 wage complaint filed by IUEC against Bombardier on
18 Q. And upon your completion of service with the 18 Project 2305, the upgrade on C and D Leg. And within
19 IBEW, where did you go? 19 three or four days of my hiring on and clearing through
20 A. 1 went to Harris & Associates and I was 20  security, we were in the interview process of the
21 subcontracted from Harris & Associates to the 21 employees that had been associated with that complaint
22 University of Nevada Las Vegas to manage their 22 and were reviewing all the documents and previously
23  prevailing wage program. 23 filed determinations that were submitted,
24 Q. And in managing the program, what did you do? 24 Q. Before we start getting into the details of
25 that, we have circulated, it's not marked but it would

A, 1reviewed all of the certified payroll

25
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Page 458 Page 460 |
1 be County's Exhibit 44. Did you prepare this document? 1 Mr. Kingston, and Susan had requested my assistance in
2 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Could you describe it, 2 answering those letters, both the objection and the
3 since we don't have it marked, just to make sure. 3 letter from the Laber Commissioner.
4 BY MR. THOMSON: 4 Q. Okay. The initial Determination Letter
5 Q. Right, 1t is, what is it, Mike? 5 written by Mr. Kingston is already admitted as
6 A, It's my resume, it looks like. Without the 6 Txhibit 3. Once it fell into your lap, what did you
7 personal information that shows where I live, phone 7 do?
8 numbers, et cetera. 8 A, Initially | reviewed his Determination Letter,
9 Q. Does this describe your professional 9 1schedaled a meeting with Deputy Commissioner
10  experience? 10 Sakelhide, sat down with him to try to understand the
11 A. Yes, sir. Professional experience and 11 reasoning behind me getting involved, what was Mr, -
12 educational experience. 12 Commissioner, Deputy Commissioner Sakelhide looking for
13 Q. Isitaccurate? 13 inthe determination? What was lacking in the previous
14 A. Yes,sir, it is accurate to date. 14 determination?
15 MR, THOMSON: Move for its admission. 15 And Deputy Commissioner Sakellide basically
16 MR. KAHN: No objection, 16 told me te look at the contract, dig deeper into the
17 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: All right, County 17  comtract, look at it not just on face value, but match
18 Exhibit 44 is entered into the record. 18  contract to actual work that was being done, ensure
19 (Exhibit C 44 admitted) 19  that employees were interviewed, management was
20 BY MR, THOMSON: 20 interviewed, any other pertinent parties were
21 Q. Allright. You also were quickly put into an 21  interviewed, and formulate a determination based on the
22 investigation regarding maintenance Contract CBE-552? 22 interviews, the review of the contract, and any other
23 A. Yes,sir, 23 pertinent informatien that T would come up with.
24 Q. And you're still here on that today? 24 Then I met with Bombardier management team,
25 A. Yes,sir. 25  Sushil was the manager from Bombardier at the time for
Page 459 Page 461
1 Q. Have you ever gone to another hearing on any 1 O&M and Steve Jay was the Assistant Director of
2 of your determinations prior fo this one? 2 Facilities who accompanied me on the initial meeting
3 A. No, sir. Since 2002, 13 years, ['ve never 3 with Bombardier management team, on site,
4 been to a hearing, nor have any of the people I've 4 Q. Okay. Just before you go any further, we're
5 worked with in other awarding agencies been to 5  going to distribute some exhibits. Exhibits 1 and 2.
6 hearings. They've been scheduled or they've been & Exhibit 2 should already be up there.
7 Dbriefed, there have been prehearing briefs, there have 7 A, Yes, [ believe it is.
g  been documents back and forth, but there really hasn't 8 Q. Exhibit | is being distributed now.
9 been any formal hearings held, to my knowledge, for any 9 Exhibit 1, the heading is "Meeting Minutes, Meeting
10 of the other awarding agencics that I have worked with 10 Daie January 11, 2010, Meeting Time 8:45." Do you have
11 ormyself. 11 Exhibit 1?
12 Q. Allright. When this was brought 1o your 12 A. Yes,sir, 1 do.
13 attention, what did you -- how did it come to you? 13 Q. Can you describe what Exhibit 1 is?
14 A. My understanding was there was a return of the 14 A. This is my minutes, my typed minutes from that
15 initial determinatien that Mr, Kingston -- Bob Kingston 15 meeting with Bombardier management team, Steve Jay and
16  was facilities manager and drafted the initial 16  myself regarding this determination and the complaint
17  determination in response to the complaint filed by 17 itself, basically discussing what the purpose of the
18 JUEC. That determination was returned fo the 18 meeting was, what I expected to accomplish, and
19 DPepartment of Aviation with some additional 19  requesting to meet with all the employees of Bombardier
20  instruetions from Deputy Commissioner Sakelhide on how | 20 to interview them specific and discuss specific
21  to conduct the investigation. Deputy Commissioner 21  questions that [ wanted to ask Bombardier employees.
22 Sakelhide's response did not allude to the objection 22 Q. Now, this is a typed page. When was this
23 filed by the Union. It just explained that, the detail 23 typed by you?
24 that needed to be involved in the investigation, At 24 A. This was typed within a day of the meeting.
25  that peint, it was copied to Susan as well as 25 Q. Do you make handwritten notes during meetings?
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Page 462

Page 464

1 A. I do make handwritten notes during meeting. 1 should be paid prevailing wage, versus getting paid
2 Q. Isit longhand or shorthand? 2 what they were paid. 1 also -- they also discussed why
3 A. Shorthand. Extremely shorthand. 3 the schedule was done the way it was done, trying to
el Q. Did you keep your shorthand? 4 reinforee what the management team told me.
5 A. No, sir, I did not. Once I type the minutes, 5 Q. So did you interview all of the employees?
6 I discard the shorthand notes, 6 A. Tinterviewed 90 percent of the employees. 1
7 Q. 8o this is, as far as you're concerned, the 7 think there was like three employees that I missed. On
8 record of the meeting that you held with Bombardier? 8 the day shift, it was pretty much one to four people at
9 A. Yes,sir, 9 a time, and at the night shift it was the entire group
10 Q. Isthere anything in particular about these 10 at the beginning of the shift, and then I would walk
11 meeting minytes that you would like to call to the 11  with them while they were doing their work and talk
12 attention of the Commissioner? 12 with them.
13 MR. KAHN: Calls for a narrative. 13 Q. What did you observe during the work?
14 MR. THOMSON: I'm sorry? 14 A. During the work, actually they shut down one
15 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Go ahead. There'san |15  of the trains, did a lockout/tagout and were working on
16 objection. Could you restate the objection, please? 16 a,one of the rear axles, They had explained to me
17 MR. KAHN: Calls for a narrative, 17 that they bad to take apart the axles. There was some
18 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: It does. I think you 18 metal shavings inside the differential areas that were
19 need to be -~ 19 coming out and they were trying to - they were told to
20 MR, THOMSON: | was asking for a yes or no, if 20 take all the axles apart and explore why these shavings
21 he believes there's something called to your attention? 21 were coming out and replace the parts as they were
22 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Well, if it's a yes or 22 taking them off.
23 no, the witness can answer "yes" or "no.” 23 They also showed me some of the rebuild areas.
24 THE WITNESS: No. 24 'They explained to me the day shift was doing the
25 0\ 25  rebuilds. They showed me the different rebuild areas,
Page 463 Page 465
1 BY MR. THOMSON: 1 including the electrical rooms where they did the
2 Q. Let's putit this way: The document explains 2 electrical rebuilds. They showed me some of the motors
3 what you learned - 3 they were working on. Started up some of the stuff
4 A, Yes, sir. 4 that was kind of cool to a non-mechanical guy like me
5 Q. - from Bombardier at that meeting? 5  to see how things worked.
6 A. Yes, sir, It recorded the notes that I took. 6 Q. In addition to meeting with Bombardier and
7 Q. Exhibit 27 7 meeting with the workers, observing the work site, 1
8 A. Yes, sir. 8 believe you also said you examined the contract?
3 Q. Ontop it says, "1/13/10-1/14/10. Conducted 9 A, Yes, siv, [initially began with a thorough
10 interviews and observations of on-site Bombardier 10 examination of the contract, from beginning to end, to
11 employees." What is this page? 11 try to understand what was in the contract and if any
12 A. This is my consolidated notes, Because 12 of the contract, in my opinion, could be considered
13 Bombardier did work two shifts, I scheduled interviews 13 prevailing wage based on the contract that they signed,
14 for Yoth the day shift and the night shift on separate 14 Q. Would you take Bombardier Exhibit 1, which is
15 thmes, and I wanted to inferview as many of the 15 the Contract CBE-552?
16  Bombardier employees as I could. 1 believe this was on 16 A. Yes,sir,
17  a Wednesday that I did the day shift, and I came back 17 Q. Can you to turn to page 24 and look at
18 at night and did the night shift into the next day. 18  Section 2.1.2.1, "Guideway and Facitity Maintenance."
19 And I also, during the interview process, 1 18 A. Yes, sir.
20 had some of the staff members wall me through 20 Q. Second paragraph on that page, that
21  Bombardier's work area, the shop area, show me some of | 21 subsection.
22  the stuff. Because it was at night, 1 had one frain 22 A, Yes, sir.
23  down, they showed me seme of the work spaces that they |23 Q. Would you read that, please?
24 had to get into and tried to explain in detail what 24 A. "The owner will provide and maintain the :
25  work they did and why they personally felt that they 25 guideway structure, including the running surfaces and
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Page 466 Page 468
1 coordinate this with the contractor's operation of the 1 maintenance of the system was of particular importance
2 ATS system," 2 for your review?
3 Q. Does that mean ta you that, that any work on 3 A, Yes, sir, it was. It did explain what they
4 the guideway structures was in or out of the 4  were expected to do under the maintenance program and
5  Contract 5527 5  what was excluded from the maintenance program,
6 A. It was out of 552 and in the hands of the 6 Q. [fyou look at Section 2.2, "Subsystem
7 Department of Aviation personnel. 7 Maintenance."
8 Q. So wrn to the next page. 8 A. Yes,sir.
9 A. OKkay. 5 Q. There are categories of routine maintenarnce,
10 Q. Section 2.1.3, "Extent of the Work." 10  scheduled maintenance and nonscheduled maintenance; is
11 A, Yes, sir. 11 that correct?
12 Q. Did you review that section as part of your 12 A, Yes, sir.
13 investigation? 13 Q. And would you read the last paragraph of that
14 A, Yes, sir, 1 did. 14 section?
15 Q. Would you read the first paragraph? 15 A. "The maintenance work performed by the
16 A. "The work under this contract shall include 16 contractor will be sufficient to maintain system
17 furnishing all laber and material necessary to 17 performance characteristics at the level specified in
18 accomplish the inspection, cleaning, adjustment, 18  the ATS contract. Contractor and owner will mutually
19 preventative maintenance, lubrication, repair, testing, 19  develop and agree on a data form to permit contractor
20 replacement of worn parts, replacement of spare 20 to input maintenance information into the owner's
21 equipment, and repair of spare equipment for the ATS as |21 maintenance management program."
22 hereinafter defined." 22 Q. If you would just browse through the next
23 Q. And the next paragraph, would you read that 23 couple of pages, just confirm that you're familiar with
24 first sentence, please? 24 them. These include 2.2.1.1, "Routine Vehicle
25 A. "The equipment te be maintained herecander is 25 Maintenance," 2.2.1.2, "Scheduled Vehicle Maintenance," ;
Page 467 Page 469
1 defined as equipment, excluding power distribution 1 2.2.1.3, "Nonscheduled vehicle maintenance," did you
2 equipment, but including the UPS supplied by the 2 become familiar with those calegories?
3 contractor or pursuant to the ATS contract, C Trams 3 A. Yes, sir, I did.
4 equal four vehicles, I} Trams equal six vehicles. And 4 Q. Did you become familiar with, this now it's
5 T3 when the system is placed into service equals six 5 page 29, Section 2.2.2, "Guideway Equipment
6 vehicles, and associated components of all trams 6 Maintenance"?
7 between the contractor and the owner, except as 7 A, Yes, sir.
8  specifically identified hereinafter." 8 Q. And the subsets of that, the routine guideway,
9 Q. During your investigation, was T3 ever a 9  equipment mainienance, scheduled guideway, equipment
10 factor? 10 maintenance, nonscheduled guideway equipment
11 A. No, sir, T3 was not. 11 wmaintenance, and station equipment maintenance,
12 Q. Soit's just the C and D Gate trains? 12 A, Yes,sir
13 A. Just the C and D Gate legs, 13 Q. From there through 31, would you tell us
14 Q. Ifyou'd go two paragraphs starting with, "As 14 whether or not you aiso became familiar with the
15 spare parts are used." 15  descriptive activities that were required from all
16 A. Yes, sir, 16 these different subsections?
17 Q. Would you read that first sentence, please. 17 A. Yes,sir, These were -- as looking through
18 A. "As spare parts are used by centractor from 18 those, | became -- I understood what was required of
19 the owner's spare parts stock, contractor will replace 19 the employees of Bombardier and what the contract was
20  such spares with new or rebuilt replacement spares at |20 asking them to do on various different systems,
21 no additional costs to the owner." 23 including the guideway, although the guideway
22 Q. Okay. If you'll turn to page 27, 22  maintenance itsellf was DOA responsibility. There was
23 A. Yes, sir. 23 still some responsibilitics of Bombardier to look at
24 Q. Just as a whole, would it be safe to say that 24  the guideway systems.
25  this Section 2 regarding the scope of work for 25 Q. Onpage 32,2.2.6.1, "Heavy Maintenance and
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Page 470 Page 472
1 Overhaul." 1 THE WITNESS: Okay, sir.
2 A, Yes,sir. 2z BY MR, THOMSON:
3 Q. Did you become familiar with what was 3 Q. Are you familiar with this letter?
4 described in this section? 4 A. Yes, ] am,
5 A, Yes,sir. This one, this was one that was of 5 Q. Did you draft it?
6 concern. On the outfook, on the appearance that it 6 A. No, sir, I did not.
7 could be considered prevailing wage because of the 7 Q. Who drafted it?
8 requirement to do a lot of the work that was in here, 8 A. I am unsure.
9 and it was a systemic replacement or heavy maintenance g Q. Did you provide input to it?
10  or overhaul, rebuild, ¢t cetera, were things that are 10 A, No, sir, I did not.
11 required to be paid prevailing wage under 338. It 11 Q. This is the second Determination Lelter after
12 would be the refurbishment of the overhaul or 12 you did your investigation?
13  replacement, 13 A. No, sir, This was the initial investigation
14 And basically 2.2.6.1 required Bombardier to 14  submitted by Mr, Kingston.
15 get approval before any of this work was done, and this 15 COMMISSIONER TOWLIER: Let me see this, He has
16 seemed to be outside of the contract specs themselves, 16 the one marked November 24, 2009. { think we're
17 so it wasn’t part of the contract for them to do the 17 looking for the March -~
18 heavy equipment overhaul, but it was required for them 18 MR, THOMSON: I'm looking for March 30th,
19  to reguest through the owner and submit a proposal to 18 MR. KAHN: Maybe the County could mark them
20  the owner to perform those work. 20 before they get sent down,
21 Q. Was there anything cise that you reviewed or 21 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: 1 think that would be
22 any other interviews you conducted prior to working on 22 preferable.
23 your delermination to send back to the Labor 23 MR. THOMSON: That's a good idea. Thanks for
24 Commissioner? 24 the suggestion.
25 A, Yes, sir, I reviewed Service Contract Act 25 MR. KAHN: Thank you.
Page 471 Page 473 |
1 that the United States Air Force put together in 2006 1 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: But the official one is
2 or 2007, It's basically for federal services provided 2 correctly marked, so there's not going to be confusion,
3 that could be or may be covered under Davis Bacon 3 BY MR. THOMSON:
4 prevailing wage or may not be. 1t explains different 4 Q. Mike, if you've got it there, would you mind
5 services that could be provided, including maintenance 5 just putting C-1? it's already on?
6 services, and kind of gave me a definition of what to 6 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: That would be 4.
7 look for as far as maintenance. Although it was a 7 BY MR. THOMSON:
8  federal document or produced for the federal service 8 Q. Have you reviewed this document?
9 contract authority or, and for — I also reviewed the 2 A. This document 1 am familiar with, and this
10 Davis Bacon handbook that they put together. Both of 10  document I did draft.
11 those combined allowed me to Kind of understand whatat |11 Q. You did draft this one?
12 Ileast the context of maintenance would be if the Labor 12 A, Yes, sir, 1 did.
13  Commissicner were to refer to those documents, And it 13 Q. Now, it was signed by Mr. Kingston.
14 also helped me understand more about what maintenance |14 A. Thatis correct.
15 was, versus construction, repair, rebuild, 15 Q. Althe university you were allowed to sign
16 And lastly, T interviewed, 1 met with 16 your own determination letters?
17  Commissioner Sakelhide one last time to get, try to get L7 A. Thatis correct. Idid,
18 an opinion on maintenance versus repair, That seemed 18 Q. Did that occur at the Department of Aviation?
1S  to be a sticking peint, was maintenance versus repair 19 A. Department of Aviation ! have not been allowed
20 on the original determination. 20  tosign, All the determination letters that were
21 Q. Okay, Exhibit 4 has been admitted. March 30, 21  drafted by me were signed either by the project manager
22 2010, it's a letler addressed 10 Michae! Tanchek, 22 at Bechtel or the project coordinatoer for DOA,
23 Nevada Labor Commissioner, signed by Bob Kingston, 23  depending where I was working at the time.
24 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: P'm not sure the 24 Q. Inthis letler, did you relate the activities

25

witness -- okay, we do have that. We have a copy here.

25

that you had done during your investigation?
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Page 474 Page 476
1 A, Yes,sir, 1 did. 1 explained -- I explained 1 to the building. For example, the guideways, anything
2 that ] did the interviews and reviewed contract, yes, 2 in the wayside of the station equipment, the computers
3 sir. I did explain what I did for my investigation, 3 themselves, anything that was actually fixed to the
4 Q. And what was your conclusion from your 4 terminal is what the Commissioner asked us to look at
5 investigation? 5 to see if any of that could be considered prevailing
6 A. For this determination, my conclusion was 6 wage work if there was any repair done to those
7 dismiss the complaint, that all the work appeared to be 7 systems.
8 maintenance and not a modernization upgrade of the 8 Q. And were you directed by the Department of
9 existing equipment, and therefore not subject to 9 Aviation to follow up on the interim order from
10 provisions of 338, 10  Commissioner Tanchek?
11 Q. Now, you did make some determinations that 11 A. Yes,sir, [ was directed to redo my
12 there were some repairs taking place under this 12 investigation, review all available documents, review
13 contract, correct? 13 all past documents that we submitted, and come up with
i4 A. Yes,sir, 1 did. I did identify that there 14 anew determination based on the interim order,
15  were repairs taking place under the contract, although 15 Q. And so what did you do specifically?
16 1 did not find any systemic repairs, In other words, 16 A. Basically reviewed everything that we had. At
17 they didn't «- they repaired a broken lock here, a 17 this time Joel Middleton was assigned to Department of
18 Dbroken part there, but they didn't take that one broken 18  Aviation, and I consulted with him regarding the fixed
19 lock and replace them all because one was down broken. |19  assets of the tram system, During the time of my
20 Q. Was there a protest filed as a resuit of your 20 initial investigations, there wasn't much focus on the
21 Determination Letter? 21 fixed assets because there was so much attention paid
22 A. There was an objection filed to this 22 to the cars themselves, that there wasn't much -- there
23 determination, yes, sir. 23 wasn't hardly anything geared towards the fixed assets
24 Q. And what happened after that? 24 or the guideways and wayside doors and anything else
25 A. My assumption would be fo re-review the 25 that was mentioned in the interim order,
Page 475 Page 477
1 complaint and either validate or invalidate the 1 So 1 asked Joel to research the wayside
2 objection, 2 information and the guideway information to find out
3 Q. Through the course of things after your 3 what work was done under CBE-552 and what work was done
4 Determination Letter, did there come to be an interim 4 from 2008 to curreni on those systems, both the
5 order issued by then Commissioner Tanchek? 5 guideways and wayside systems, And Jocl sent me over a
6 A. Yes, sir. There was some back and forth, I 6 docwment that showed me how many hours were spent on
7 believe between the Union and oursclves and Bombardier, 7 the wayside system, and he also informed me that any of
8 regarding the determination, and then the labor 8 the work done to the guideways and associated
9 order - the Labor Commissioner was -~ at the request 8 clectrical components of the guideways were
10  of the Union, the Labor Commissioner issued a, 1 10 subcontracted out under purchase orders.
11 believe it was first preview and conference before the 11 Q. Did you learn anything about some defects with
12 interim order, and at the prehearing conference he 12 the current wayside doors?
13  stipuiated some things for people to look at, then the 13 A. Yes, sir, | did. Joel mentioned, and even at
14  Labor Commisstoner issued, Labor Commissioner Tanchek | 14  the time of, during the initial investigation the
15  issued an interim order that answered some of the 15  employees mentioned that they were doing a lot more
16  questions filed by both the Union and Bombardier and 16 work on the new cquipment and the wayside doors. My
17 asked the Clark County Department of Aviation to review 17  assumption was because it was new equipment and they
18 and revise their determination based on that interim 18  were trying to work ouf the bugs, But 1 was also told
19  order. 19  that Stanley, that there were some issucs because
20 Q. Do you recall what former Commissioner 20  Stanley created new components for their doors, wayside
21 Tanchek's findings were in regards {o the vehicles? 21 and tram, that weren't working properly, and that
22 A. Yes, sir, Commissioner Tanchek felt that the 22 Stanley wouk! warranty the work fo repair those wayside
23 vehicles were not a fixed asset, therefore not subject 23 doors as well as the station doors,
24 to prevailing wage, and he asked us to look at enly the 24 Q. Turning to Exhibit 40. Do you have
25 fixed assets, the assets that were specifically fixed 25 Dxhibit 407
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Page 478 Page 480 |:
1 A. Yes, sir, 1 that was iden{ified to me was done by Bombardier
2 Q. During your investigation, did you receive 2 employees. It was all done by contract or by purchase
3 information from Steven Jay on a work breakdown during 3 order -- I'm sorry, by subcontractor,
4 the period of 2008, 20097 4 MR, THOMSCN: 1 want you to look at -- we'll
5 A. Yes, sir, 1 did. I requested through Mr, Jay 5 present Exhibits 32 through 38, Excuse me, 33. 33
& information from Bombardicr for the initial, my 6 through 38. They're coming.
7 initial, or the second determination, the determinatien 7 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Let's go off the record.
8  that L initially was involved in. I wanted to know 8 (Discussion off the record.)
9  what hours were spent repair, maintenance, et cetera, 9 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: All right, let's go back
10 and 1 had asked Mr. Jay to ask Bombardier to givemea }1C  on the record. You may continue.
11 breakdown, if there was such a thing, of the hours 11 MR. THOMSON: Thank you. Was 40 admitted?
12 worked by Bombardier employees from 2008 to the date |12 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Let's check. 40, one
13  that I had requested the information and how that, the 13 moment.
14 initial document that I got was the two spreadsheets 14 MR. KAHN; ['m going to object to that exhibit
15  Dehind this cover sheet on Clark County Exhibit 40. 15 because that was not produced. Wasn't on the list of
16 The spreadsheets behind it identify repair hours 16 exhibits that I received. My list ended at 38, and
17 cnhancements, general recovery, other nonproductive 17 we've been trying to be accommodating of late exhibits
18 maintenance hours, manpower hours, meetings, general 18 inthis proceeding and 1 have been, and 1 appreciate
19 admin tasks, storeroom tasks, training, subcontracting 19 the courtesy other counsel have extended me, but he
20 and miscellaneons, And when I received this 20 handed this at the last second when the date's 2010. I
21  spreadsheet document, I was unclear of what the 21 have a problem with why it wasn't produced carlier.
22 headings were relating to. So I'd asked Mr. Jay to ask 22 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Is it true it wasn't
23 Bombardier to kind of expand on those headings and tell {23 produced il today?
24 me exactly what those headings meant for the hours that | 24 MR, THOMSON: It was -- I thought it was
25  was worked on, 25 produced the other day. Ican't -
Page 479 Page 481
1 Q. For my own clarification, did you have this 1 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Yesterday or today,
2 information during your first investigation? 2 that's fine, but I mean, it wasn't produced prior to
3 A. Yes, sir, 3 the hearing?
4 Q. So you utilized this in your first 4 MR. THOMSON; It may not have been. But it
5 Determination Letter? S was -- | will tell you this: It was part of a subpoena
6 A. Yes, sir. & request from Mr. Kahn himself for Mr. Moran to bring
7 Q. Did you use it in your second Determination 7 with him everything that he had used involved in this
8 Letter in any way? 8 investigation. So it's here,
9 A. Not really, It had most of the - most of it 9 THE WITNESS: If[ can jump in.
10 was - it didn't really cover the wayside doors, other 10 MR. KAHN: There's no question pending.
11  than manpower hours where they were frying to escort 11 MR. THOMSON: Hang on,
12 people back and forth, and not wayside doors, but the 12 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Just wait. Well, so for
13 actual guideways is when they used the manpower hours. |13 the record, the proposed exhibit is County Exhibit 40.
14 Q. So in the course of your second investigation 14  That's an c-mail with an attachment, and we had gone
15  which led lo the third Determination Letier by the 15 through the record and the witness had described what
16 County, you were looking at the fixed works. That 16 itwas. It was different work performed, or summary of
17 would be the wayside doors and any work on the guideway 17 work performed, and a description or basic description
18  that happened to be within the scope of the maintenance 18  from a Steven Jay or Jay Steven, either way. I think
19 contract? 19  he said Steven Jay.
20 A. Or that was done, period, from the time the 20 But the objection as it was not produced, it
21  complaint was filed to date, 21 does say "attorney work product” also on it. One
22 Q. As to the guideway, did you determine that any 22  second.
23  work had been done by any party atali? 23 All right, well, this is a case where there's
24 A. Yes,sir. There was work done on the 24  been plenty of time to produce the document, so I do
25 guideway. None of the work that 1 found te be done 25 understand Mr. Kahn's objection and frustration with
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Page 482 Page 484 |
1 that. At the same time, we don't have any legal 1 MR. THOMSON: Move for the admission of 34,
2 requirement in the Labor Commissioner procedures that 2 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Any objections to 347
3 the evidence doesn't get produced. [ had said 3 MR. KAIIN: No objection.
4 throughout this process that there were deadlines, and 4 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Clark County Exhibit 34
5 I feel to be fair, all the parties in one way or the 5 s entered into the recosd,
& other didn't quite meet those deadlines. So that won't 3 (Exhibit C 34 admitted)
7 be an overriding rule, but as needed I may allow 7 BY MR. THOMSON:
8 documents in, even though they were not produced on 8 Q. Turning to 35 --
S time, if there's, you know, good reason. 9 MR, KAHN: Counsel, 1 would stipulate to the
10 1 do understand Mr. Thomson's argument, too, 16 admission of 35 through 38.
11 that, you know, Mr, Moran was asked to bring all 11 MR. THOMSON: Okay.
12 documents, and this does [ook like a document that 12 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: So with that, Clark
13 could possibly aid in the ascertation of facts. For 13 Counly Exhibit 35 is entercd into the record, Clark
14  that reason, Clark County Exhibit 40 is entered into 14 County 36 is entered into the record, Clark County
15 the record, with the objection noted. 15  Exhibit 37 is entered into the record, and Clark County
16 {Exhibit C 40 admitted) 16 Exhibit 38 is entered into the record.
17 BY MR, THOMSON: 17 (Exhibits C 36 through C 38 admitied)
18 Q. Okay, Mr. Moran, ask you to turn your 18 BY MR, THOMSON:
19 attention to Exhibit 33, 19 Q. Tuwming to Exhibit 39.
20 A. Yes, sir. 20 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: T don't believe -- was
21 Q. It's known as a blanket purchase order, and 21  that one produced yesterday?
22 the vendor address includes the vendor number and then | 22 MR, THOMSON: I don't believe so, 1 believe
23 says Truesdale Corporation. 23 39 was produced earlier.
24 A. Yes, sir. 24 MS, ALBERT: [ handed out copies eartier.
25 Q. Do you recognize this purchase order? 25 MR, KAHN: Is this the C Station doors? _
Page 483 Page 485 |
1 A, Yes,sir, [ do. 1 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Give us a moment. We'll
2 Q. And what was it {or? 2 find it
3 A. This first order was for guideway repairs that 3 MS. ALBERT: 39 the handwritten door logs,
4 were done during the period of the investigation, the 4 MR, THOMSON: Is that already in evidence?
5 period the investigation was to cover. 5 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: It is not. We just did
6 Q. Does this purchase order indicate that 6 not have a number, but it is numbered now.
7  Bombardier was paid for this work? 7  BY MR. THOMSON:
8 A. No, it does not. It indicates that Truesdale 8 Q. Do you have that now?
9 did the work and was paid for it, 9 A. Yes,sir,
10 MR. THOMSON: Move for the admission of 33. 10 Q. Canyou tel] us what this is?
11 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Objection? 11 A. This is the log that Joel Middleton used to
12 MR. KATIN: No objection, 12 create the spreadsheet for the third determination
13 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Allright. Clark County |13 identifying the amount, the pumber of hours, or the
14 Exhibit 33 is so entered. 14  number of times that the wayside doors failed, and this
15 {Exhibit C 33 admitled) 15 is the wayside deor log from my understanding. These
16 BY MR. THOMSON: 16  were given to me by Joel Middleton to verify his
17 Q. Exhibit 34, another purchase order, vendor 17 information on the spreadsheet that he submitted
18  again is named as Truesdale Corporation. Do you 18 earlier with the third determination that I filed,
19 recognize this? 19 MR. THOMSON; I move for the admission of 39,
20 A. Yes,sir, 1 do. 20 MR, KAHN: Same objection as earlier, but 1
21 Q. Did you identify this during your 21 understand the Commissioner's position.
22 investigation? 22 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Yes. I will note for
23 A. Yes,sir, 1 did. Again, this was part of the 23 the record that I am going to fet it in, but [ do want
24 work that Truesdale did on the guideways that was done | 24 1o just mention for the record that it will be given
25 25 less weight because this lg, at least with the e-mail

during the period the investigation was to cover.
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Page 486 Page 488 |
1 in Exhibit 38 for the County, it did have a name 1 invalidating it, or it was before the warranty period,
2 attached to it. This is, I betieve the witness is 2 thereby making it possible prevailing wage issue,
3 saying who he received it from and who he believes 3 Dbecause I know that warranty work would not be covered
4 filled it out, but I wit! allow it into the record as 4 under prevailing wage, so anything prier to 2008-ish,
5 Clark County Exhibit 39. 5 which is around when the Contract CBE-552 was signed, 1
6 (Exhibit C 39 admitted) 6 didn't look back that far. I just looked from 2¢08
7 BY MR. THOMSON: 7 forward, and then there were dates that the trams went
8 Q. Did you take inte account the information 8 into, were substantially complete and the warrantics
9 received then from Exhibit 33, 34, 35, 36, 37, 38 and 9 went into effect, and I did look into that quite
10 39 in coming to your determination, the third 10 extensively to ensure that the work that was perfoermed
11 Determination Letter that was sem? 11  on the spindles, et cetera, was under warranty, as well
i2 A. Yes,sir, [ did. It was pretty much the basis 12 as work on the stations and wayside doors,
13 of the third determination, identifying that most of 13 Q. Would you take a lock at Exhibit 16, which has
14 the work was, most of the guideway work was done by 14 already been admitted info evidence I believe.
15 outside contracters and that the number of times they 15 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: This s a County
16  were working on the wayside doors was net significant 16  exhibit?
17 enough to warrant, or in my opinion didn't warrant 17 MR, THOMSON: Yes. :
18 payment of prevailing wage. 18 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Wedo haveit, butwedo |
13 Q. During the course of this second investigatory 19 ot have it marked as being entered. l
20 period that you did, did your altention turmn to 20 MR. THOMSON: [ believe in our discussion as
21  warranties? 21 to the targe contracts versus the small contracts, it
22 A. Yes,sir, it did. Actuaally it was both 22 was my understanding that this was going to be entered
23 periods, but the second period did cover the warranty. 23 as an exhibit.
24 Alot of the - during my first investigative process 24 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: We did discuss that. |
25  when I was observing the employees performing the tasks {25  do recall, offthe record we were discussing that 16 .
Page 487 Page 489 |
1 they were performing, like | said, they were, there was 1 would be the appropriate exhibit as an excerpt, but --
2 metal shavings in the differential and they were having 2 MR. THOMSON: My misunderstanding.
3 to replace some of the spindle equipment, repack 3 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: That's fine. [s there
4 bearings, do seals, et cetera, 1t was exfensive amount 4 any objection for County Exhibit 16 to be entered? Do
5 of work. That was all initially -- 5  we have a copy of that?
6 Q. ['msorry, go ahead, 6 MR. KAHN: Again, I have no objection if we
7 A. Initially that was, to me that could have been 7 substitute in the record the full contract.
8 prevailing wage because it was systemic. They were 8 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Well, and if that's the
9 told to do it on all the trams. But, in doing rescarch S case, this is the one interesting scenario where this
10 for that, all of those were on the new trams that were 10 No. 16 I believe is an excerpt in itself. If you do
11 under a warranty period from Contract 2305. Therefore, |11  request the entire one, then we would instead move -- |
12  that invalidated the prevailing wage requirement for 12 think at this time maybe we should move for 16 and
13  those trams. So 1 did look at that for both, 13 County 13 to be entered.
14 But the 2305, Project 2305 did not cover a lot 14 MR, THOMSON: 13 would be the ful! contract.
15  of guideway work that I could find, but did cover the 15 MR, KAHN: That's fine, if that's the entire
16 station doors and the trams themselves, 16  contract, Oh, I see. This is, though, an excerpt,
17 Q. Did that investigation lead you to reviewing 17 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: That's how it's been
18  Contract 2305? 18 produced. lt's my understanding Clark County 16 is
19 A. Extensively, to review the contract - 19 itself an excerpt.
20 actually, not necessarily the contract itself. The 20 MR. MOSS: 13 is not in the exhibits.
21 warranty provisions in the contract, and when the 21 MR. KAHN: 13 is not the full contract either.
22 warranties took place to ensure that the work that the 22 MR, THOMSON: 13 is not the full contract.
23  employees was doing at the time that I was doing my 23 All the parties and the Commissioner have been provided
24 investigation and the work that 1 was being told was 24  electronic copies of the full contracts. We are going
25  being done cither fell into that warranty peried 25  to be providing a printed copy as requested by the
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Page 496 Page 492
1 Commissioner. 1 MR, THOMSON: Exhibit 18. I'll move for the :
2 MR. KAHN: Right, and my suggestion would be 2 admission of Exhibit 17,
3 that we substitute that for parts of the contract. 3 MR. KAHN: No objection.
4 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: All right. So let's 4 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: All right. Clark County
5 just - I think the easiest thing to do on the record 5 Exhibit 17 is entered in the record.
& is lo say that we're going to enter County Exhibit 16, 6 (Exhibit C 17 admitted)
7 which will be in the final version the entire contract. 7 BY MR, THOMSON:
8  Anybody have any objection to that? 8 Q. Do you have Exhibit 18?7
9 MR, KAHN: No. 9 A, Yes, sir, I do,
10 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: With that, Clark County {10 Q. What is Exhibit 18?7
11  Exhibit 16, which will be the entire contract, is 11 A. Exhibit 18 are the excecuted substantial
12 entered into the record, 12 completion letter for, looks like Phase 1 of
13 {I3xhibit C 16 admitted) 13  Project 2395,
14 BY MR. THOMSON: 14 Q. Would that be Phase 3, co-located Central
15 Q. Mr. Moran, do you have County Exhibit 16 in 15 Controt?
16 front of you? 16 A. Yes, sir, Phase 3.
L7 A. Yes,sir, [ do, 17 MR, THOMSON: Move for the admission of 18,
18 Q. Are these the warranty provisions of 18 MR. KAHN: No objection,
19 Contract 2305 that you were testifying about? 12 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Clark County Exhibit 18
20 A. Yes, sir, they are, 20 isentered. ’
21 Q. In 10.2, Subparagraph A, there's the 21 (Exhibit C 18 admitted)
22 description of the overall warranty period, 22 BY MR. THOMSON:
23 A. That's correct. 23 Q. On 18, did you usc thal in your investigation?
24 Q. And how fong is that? 24 A. Yes, sir, I did, That was the final, pretty
25 A. The overall warranty is for one year from 25 much the substantial completion of the project.
Page 491 Page 493
1 substantial completion date. 1 Q. 19, Do you have 197 '
2 Q. And is there a special warranty for the 2 A, Yes, sir, 1 do,
3 vehicle body structure and bogie? 3 Q. Can you identify {t?
4 A, Yes, sir, There was an exception in there 4 A. Yes,sir. I believe that this is the Eetter
5 that supplier's warranty on the vehicle body structure 5 from Bechtel to Department of Aviation identifying that
6 and bogic shall remain in effect for five vears & Project 2305 is complete and the final change order is
7 following the date of substantial completion for 7 attached.
8 Phases 1 and 2, 8 Q. Did you use that as part of your information
9 Q. Exhibit I7. Do you have Exhibit 17 now? 9 gathered for your subsequent investigation?
10 A. Yes, sir, 1 do. 10 A. Yes, sir, Tt showed when 2305 was complete
11 Q. Are you familiar with this letter? 11 for the C and D rehab, and therefore any work done
i2 A, Yes,sir, 1 am. 12 after this would have been subject to the maintenance
13 Q. Did you receive it as part of your 13 agreement, other than the warranty work,
14 investigation the second time around? 14 MR. THOMSON: Move for the admission of 19,
i5 A. Yes,sir, 1 did. I didn't specifically 15 MR. KAHN: No objection.
16  receive it from anybody. It is stored in the 16 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Clark County Exhibit 19
17 Department of Aviation's computer under the project 17 isentered.
18  file, and I did pull it from that file. 18 (Exhibit C 19 admitted)
19 Q. Did you use any information from this letter 19 BY MR THOMSON:
20 in preparing your subsequent Determination Letter? 20 Q. Exhibit 20. Do you have Exhibil 207
21 A. Yes, sir. This gave us the substantial 21 A. Yes, sir.
22  completion date and the warranty start date for 22 Q. Whatisit?
23  Phase 1, Phase 2 and the final phase, Phase 1 being 23 A. Looks like the same, substantial completion
24  Leg Cof the C Trams, and Phase 2 heing the D Trams, {24 for Phase3, co-located Centra! Control.
and Phase 3 was the control, Control Room.

25

25
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Page 494

Page 496 |:

1 A. Yes, sir. Again, this should be substantial 1 purchase order from Truesdale, and Morse Electric. My
2 completion of the project itself, last phase of the 2 determination, my drafted determination suggested that
3 project. 3 the complaint again be dismissed, and there was no
4 MR. THOMSON: Move for the admission of 20 4 reason to pay prevailing wage on this maintenance
5 MR. KAHN: No objection. 5 contract,
1 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Clark County Exhibit 20 8 Q. Exhibit 5. Exhibit 5's already been admitted.
7 isentered. 7 That's the third Determination Letter dated
8 (Exhibit C 20 admitted) 8  July 25th, 2011. And as you --
9 BY MR. THOMSON: 9 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Hold on one second.
10 Q. Exhibit 20A. Do you have 20A7 10 MR. KAHN: T believe we stipulated this in.
11 A, Yes, sir. 11 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: {tis in the record.
12 Q. Whatisit? 12 THE WITNESS: Okay.
13 A. This is the Certificate of Substantial 12 BY MR, THOMSON:
14 Completion for Phase 1 of Project 2305, C Leg trains. 14 Q. | betieve you (estified already about the
15 Q. Did you use this in your investigation? 15 determinations you made?
16 A, Yes,sir, 1 did. This is the start of the 16 A. Yes,sir.
17 warranty werk, start of the warranty period for the 17 Q. Did you put down those determinations in this
18  C Legtrams. 18 letter to Mr. Tanchek?
19 MR. THOMSON: Move for the admission of 20A, 19 A. I believe I mentioned it. I don't know if I
20 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Any objection? 20 put down the exact, each Determination Letter, but 1
21 MR. KAHN: No. 21  did mention the fact that this Determination Letter,
22 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Clark County Exhibit 20A 122 different than the revised Determination Letter, did
23 isentered into the record. 23 not focus on the fixed assets, where this termination
24 (Exhibit C 20A admitted) 24  does focus on fixed assets, 1t does mention on
25 A 25  Paragraph 3, "Previous determinations were focused
Page 495 Page 497
1 BY MR. THOMSON: 1 mainly on the maintenance of the trams or the non-fixed
2 . 208, Do you have 20B? 2 assets of the contract.”" That's about where I
3 A, Yes,sir 3 mentioned the previous determinations,
4 Q. And what is it? 4 Q. In the course of bath your investigations, did
5 A. This is Certificate of Substantial Completion 5  you make any determination about the normaley of moving
6 for Phase 2, the D Leg of the trains. 6 parts of the vehicle wearing out?
7 Q. Did you use it as part of your investigation? 7 A. T did not make specific mention that -- some
8 A. Yes, sir, I did. This started the warranty 8  repair is inherent to maintenance contracts. 1don't
9 period for the D Leg trams, 9  believe I spelled that out in any of the determinations
10 MR. THOMSON: Move for the admission of 201, 10 that ] drafted.
1% COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Any objection? 11 Q. Did you make any determination about periodic
12 MR. KAHN: No. 12 replacement of parts before they broke down?
13 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Clark County Exhibit 208 {13 A. No, sir, not written in the determination
14 isentered into the record. 14  itself.
15 (Exhibit C 203 admitted) 1.5 Q. Now, afier you issued this Determination
16 BY MR, THOMSON: 16 Letler, did the Union file another appeal?
17 Q. Can you think of any other documents that you 17 A. They did object te this Determination Letter
18 examined as part of your further investigation 18 and did file an appeal, yes, sir.
19 subsequent to the interim order? 19 Q. And it's pretty obvious that we've continued
20 A, Other than the interim order itself, no, sir. 20 {rom that date on doing discovery and a number of other
21 Q. Did you draft a Determination Letter per the 21 activities, fiting briefs, et cetera, right?
22 instructions of the inferim order? 22 A. Yes,sir. From that appeal, I have not
23 A, Yes, sir. 1did draft a Determination Lctter, 23 drafted another Determination Letter.
24 including all the, to include all the information that 24 Q. Have you been provided with documents since

25

were recently discussed regarding Contract 2305 and the

25

issuing this Determination Letter?
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Page 498 Page 500 [
1 A. Yes, sir. I've been provided documents from 1 not given a direction to reduce the percentages of "
2 the discovery period all the way up through pretty much 2 repair versus maintenance.
3 prehearing briefs. 3 Q. So you didn't have any discussions with anyone
4 Q. Have you been provided with the pleadings, the 4 about -
5 briefs? 5 A. 1discussed with them, I did explain what came
6 A, Yes,sir, | believe ] have, 6 out of the meetings with Deputy Comunissioner Sakelhide
7 Q. Has anything that you have reviewed subsequent 7 and the percentages that were discussed at that meeting
§  to this determination changed your opinion in this 8  and what commissioners, Deputy Commissioner Sakelhide
9  case? 9 explained is maintenance versus repair, But I did
10 A. No,sir. My determination would still be to 10 not-—
11 dismiss, based on the fact that this is a maintenance 11 Q. Did anything that Mr. Sakelhide advised you
12 contract, not subject to prevailing wage. 12 change your view of what was maintenance versus repair
13 MR. THOMSON: No further guestions, 13 in this contract?
14 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Mr, Kahn. 14 A. No. What Commissioner Sakelhide discussed,
15 CROSS-EXAMINATION 15 and he specifically said maintenance was tuneui) of your
16 BY MR. KAHN: 16 car, changing oil, but if you had to replace the entire
17 Q. Did you have a meeting with Bill Stanley at 17  engine, that would be repair. That was what I got
18  the Labor Commissioner's office in early part of 20107 18  frem, as far as the definitions and an analegy that |
18 A. Yes, sir. | believe he was there, We 19  could use.
20 discussed both projects 2305 and this contract. 20 Q. Now, you've testified about warranty work. Do
21 Q. Did you have a meeting where Keith Sakelhide 21 you know if the County received any financial credit
22 brought the two ol you together and left the room and 22 against its financial duties under 2305 for work done
23 you met, the two of you? 23 by the ATS techs who were assigned Contract 5527
24 A. 1 believe we did meet without Keith at one 24 A. No, sir, not to my knowledge. 1don't have
25  ftime at his office, 25 any knowledge of who got paid for the warranty work and
Page 499 Page 501 f'f
1 Q. And did you have a discussion with Mr. Stanley 1 how warranty work was submitted to Bombardier for
2 about the percentage of work that you felt was repair 2 payment.
3 versus maintenance? 3 Q. Do you know if it was ever submitted for
4 A. At that time, yes, sir, 1 did discuss, | 4  payment?
5 explained to him from what I viewed and from what the 5 A. To my knowledge, no, sir.
& employees told me there was a percentage of work that 1 6 MR. KAHN: Nothing further.
7 thought could have been repair versus maintenance. 7 REDIRECT EXAMINATION
8 Q. And the percentage you used was approximately 8 BY MR. THOMSON:
9 70 percent; isn't that correct? 9 Q. You've stated what Mr. Sakelhide's opinion was
10 A, Yes,sir, 10 on maintenance versus repair. Did he ever give you any
1l COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Sorry, 70 percent what? |11 legal basis for his opinion?
12 THE WITNESS: 70 percent of the employees’ 12 A. No, sir. There was no legal basis,
13  time could have been repair versus maintenance, 13 MR. THOMSON: [ have nothing further,
14 BY MR KAHN: 14 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Anything further?
15 Q. Okay. And then subsequent to that, you went 15 MR. KAHN: No.
16 back and other people at the County di%abused you of 16 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: That is it. So that
17  that notion. They persuaded you -~ 17  witness is free to go or free to return to the table.
18 MR. THOMSON: Objection to the terminology 18 Let's go off the record.
19 here, 19 (Discussion off the record.)
20 BY MR. KAHN: 20 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: With that, let's bring
21 Q. Did other peopte attempt 1o change your view 21 inthe next witness.
22 of what was maintenance and repair after you had that 22 Whereupon,
23 discussion? 23 ANTHONY SCHNEIDER,
24 A. No, sir, they did net. They -- I did review 24 having been first duly sworn to testify to the truth,
25 the documents longer after that discussion, but I was 25 the whole truth and nothing but the truth, was examined
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1 and testified as follows: 1 Q. Did you also have an opportunity to review :
2 2 Exhibit 6, the declaration of David Ayers?
3 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Let's go back on the 3 A. Yes, I did.
4 record. 4 Q. Did you find that statcment to be true and
5 Please state your name and spell your last 5 correct?
6 name for the record. & A. Itis a fairly accurate --
7 THE WITNESS: My name is Anthony Schneider, 7 MR. TRIMMER: Object. Is he going to talk
8 8-C-H-N-E-I-D-E-R. 8 about a declaration issued by somebody else?
9 DIRECT EXAMINATION 3 BY MR KAHN:
10 BY MR. KAHMN: 10 Q. Did you read it?
11 Q. Mr. Schneider, you were subpoenaed to appear 11 A, Yes,
12 here today? 12 Q. And did you find the statements made in this
13 A. Yes. 13 were true and correct?
14 Q. s that why you're appearing here? 14 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Hold on. There's stifl
15 A. Yes, I am, 15 an objection,
16 Q. And doyou and 1 know each other? 16 Are you asking -- that is what I'm asking,
17 A. Only from phone conversations, 17 The objection is, are you asking the witness to say
18 Q. And the phone conversation was to set up the 18  whether Exhibit 6, which is someone else's declaration,
19 time? 19  whether it's true or correct? | guess I'm a little
20 A. Yes. 20 concerned with that, too. How would he have -- how
21 Q. Did we discuss the substance of this case at 21  would he know if it's true or correct?
22 all? 22 MR. KAHN: Well, we can ask him on
23 A. You did send me a piece of paper that I had 23 foundational questions.
24 written before to refresh my memory. 24 MR. TRIMMER: I'd also add, this is just an
25 Q. Okay. And have you reviewed the piece of 25 attempt to circumvent the hearsay rule. They're trying
Page 503 Page 505§
1 paper you sent me before? 1  to bring in My, Ayers' statement for the truth, If
z A. Yes. 2 they want Mr. Avers to give a statement about whatever
3 Q. If you would turn to the exhibit book, there's 3 his declaration pertains to, Mr. Ayers should be called
4 aTab 5, Union Exhibit 5. 4 to testify as a witness. This is totally circumventing
5 A. Okay. 5 the hearsay rule.
6 Q. s that a copy of the document that you sent & COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Was Mr. Ayers -
7 to William Stanley in June 20117 7 MR, KAHN: Mr. Ayers, unfortunately, has moved
8 A. 1--yes, it does look like it. 8 to lowa and is unavailable for testimony at trial.
9 Q. And are the statements made in this memorandum 9 MR. TRIMMER: The witness was predisposed to
10 true and correct to the best of your belief? 10 the Union's position, He was identified as a witness
11 A, To the best of my knowledge. 11 in their witness disclosures.
L2 Q. And let's explain your knowledge. How long 12 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Okay, just giveme a
13 have you worked for Bombardier? 13 minute.
14 A. Since October 2000. 14 Go ahead.
15 Q. And what positions have you held for 15 MR. TRIMMER: [ have one more concern that I'd
16 Bombardier? 16 like to add. This is not -- this was not notarized.
17 A. 1've moved up through the ranks from a 17 It's not an affidavit where a notary identified who
18 C Techuician to a B, to an A, to an FSE, which is a 18 this person is. Although the person purporting to be
19 field site engineer, and now I fulfill a position of 19 Mr. Ayers has signed this under penalty of perjury,
20  ‘Technical Services Adviser, 20 piven the fact that he's out of court, he hasn't been
21 Q. And you're still stationed at McCarran; is 21 identified, no one has verified that it was actually
22 thatright? 22 Mr. Ayers, that's another additional problem with this
23 A. Yep. 23 document.
24 Q. And you're not a member of the IUEC, are you? 24 MR. KAHN: I'm not seecking move this as an
25 A, No,Iam not. 25 independent exhibit. I'm proposing that this be
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1 admitted as this witness' testimony because he's 1 the infrastructure type number.
2 familiar with the same things as Mr. Ayers, namely 2 Q. Arethe APM cars at McCarran adapted for use
3 configuration of the Bombardier cars, So it's not 3 at McCarran?
4 being used for hearsay purposes because it's this 4 A. Yes.
5 witness' own testimony now. 5 Q. How so?
6 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Well, here's my ruling & A. Well, the customer had worked out a deal with
7 onthat: The way | see this is, if the witness that is 7 Bombardier to, with certain applications. Basically
8 lere is able to testify to any of these facts aside 8 they were tailored to McCarran's environment and what
9 from reading it, if he knows, if he has personal 9 McCarran wanted te use them for,
10 knowledge. Qur concern, my concern is NRS 233B.123 10 Q. Are they adapted in train control?
11 Subsection 4 states that every party must be subject to 11 A. Absolutely.
12 cross-examination, And so for that reason, if that 12 Q. How so?
13  individual's not available, then going over his 13 A. Well, we have guideways, we run a shuttle
14 testimony or his declaration is not appropriate, so T 14 system. There's a map, if you will, that are on the
15 must uphold the objection. 15 cireuit cards in order to allow them to transit back
16 MR, KAHN: All right. Then we'll do it the 16 and forth between the stations. They're specific to
17 fong way. That's fine. Well, let me first, I would 17 that particular guideway.
18 move the admission of Union Exhibit 5. 18 Q. And are there different kinds of train control
19 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Is there an objectionto |19 systems at other airports?
20 Union Exhibit 57 20 A. Yes,
21 MR, TRIMMER: Well, he's here to testify about 21 Q. And what are the main differences?
22 it. I mean, for purposes of saving time, we don't have 22 A. Well, the one that we have at McCarran is a
23 aproblem with it, 23 radio-based. In other words, the wayside is, talks to
24 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Yes, and that is 24  the cars and the cars talk to the wayside. There's -
25  important. Se with that, Union Exhibit 5 is in the 25  the system that we had prior, which is also in some of
Page 507 Page 5091
1 record. 1 the other airports, uses a signal system that runs down :
2 (Exhibit U 5 admitted) 2 the rail and talks to the car. It basically tells the
3 BY MR. KAHN: 3 car when to start, when to stop, those sort of
4 Q. Mr. Schaeider, would you have heard about i 4 commands.
5 if one facility within the Bombardier system had 5 Q. Are communication systems at McCarran
& relocated APM cars to another facility? 6 compatible with the comumunication systems at other
7 A. Most likely I would have heard a rumor at one 7 airports?
8 point or another, yes. 8 A. Ifyou're tatking about the overall, basically
9 Q. Would there be a significant amount of wark to 9 overall, they could be, yes.
10 relocate an APM car from one facility to anothes? 10 Q. They could be adapted for that purpose?
11 A. More than likely, yes. il A. Yes.
12 Q. And what's your understanding of the weight of 12 Q. But adapting them for a different environment
13 these vehicles? 13 would take significant number of man-hours?
14 A. The weight? 14 A. Absolutely,
15 Q. Yes. 15 MR, KAHN: I have no further questions.
16 A. They're about 13 tons apiece. 16 CROSS-EXAMINATION
17 Q. And do you have any understanding that there 17  BY MR TRIMMER:
18  would be expenses connected to such a move? 18 Q. Have you personally been involved in changing
19 A. Well, absolutely. I mean, you'd have to crane 19 acar from one airport to another?
20 the vehicle off of the guideway. You'd have to park it 20 A. No.
21  on a Matbed truck and send it to wherever it's got to 21 Q. And have you worked at any other airports?
22 go, so there's costs for transporting it, 22 A. Yes.
23 In the case of some other places, ifit's in a 23 Q. For Bombardier?
24  tunnel environment, they've got to remove overhead and |24 A. Yes. For about a week I went over to
25 wires and antennas and stuff like that, yon know, all 25  Sacramento and familiarized myself with their system.
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Page 510 Page 512
1 Q. When was that? i Q. Is it done the same way every time? "
2 A. That was November 2011. 2 A. Yes.
3 Q. Isn't it true that trains on the D Leg could 3 Q. How about collector shoes?
4 bemoved to the C Leg? 4 A, Yes.
5 A, Yes. 5 Q. Trees?
6 Q. And isn't it true that trains from the D or 6 A. Yes,
7 the C Legs could be moved to T3? 7 Q. How about guide spindles, are they taken on
8 A. Yes. 8 and off the same way every time?
9 Q. Isn't it true that the Cityflo signaling 9 A, Yes,
10 systems are standardized across the company? 10 MR. TRIMMER: That's it. No further
11 A. Yes, with the exception if you have, you have 11 questions,
12 fixed block and you have moving block, So there'sa |12 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Mr, Thomson?
13 slight difference. 13 MR, THOMSON: No questions.
14 Q. Now, you talked about an adaptation of the 14 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Mr. Kahn?
15 cars to McCarran. Do you remember testifying about 15 MR. KAHN: Nothing further, thank you.
16 that? 16 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: Well, thank you,
17 A. What, just recently here? 17 Mr. Witness. You are free to go.
18 Q. Yes. 18 MR, KAHN: Schneider.
19 A. Okay. What was the question again? 19 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: 1 do appreciate,
20 Q. Does Bombardier have unique technology for 20 M. Schneider, your patience today.
21 these kinds of systems? 21 MR, KAHN: Yes, thank you,
22 A. My understanding is yes. 22 COMMISSIONER TOWLER: All right. With that,
23 Q. Well, you work with it, right? 23 let's go off the record.
24 A. Yes, 24 (Proceedings recessed at 5:00 p.m,)
25 Q. Okay. And do you ever ufilize a Mitsubishi 25
Page 511 Page 513}
1 handbook in maintaining a Bombardier system? 32 REPORTER'S CERTIFICATE
2 A. Would you repeat the question, please?  STATROFNEVADA )
3 Q Have you ever used a Mitsubishi handbook to ’ COUNTY O]"')CT:ARK )
o _— 9 a
4 maintain a Bombardier SyStem' 5 |, Kevin Win. Daniel, a duly certified court
5 A, No. It's always been Bombardier proprietary o loporer 1ic_clgsed in aad for the State of Nevada, do
. . hereby certify:
6 manuals and the like. 7 'l‘h.:lcl reported the proceedings at the time and
7 Q. Doesthe Las Vegas ATS system have cables or g Jiace aoresaid;
g pulleys? That prior (o being examined, any witnesses were
9 8 duly swom or affirmed to testify to the truih, the
A. No. whole truth, and nothing but the truth;
. . ] 10
10 Q And is there an elevation change on both the C That 1 thereafter transcribed my shorthand notes
11 andthe D Legs? 11 into typewriting and that the typewritten transeript of
said proceedings is a complete, (rue aml accurate
12 A, Yes, 12 yecord of testimony provided by any witnesses at said
13 Q Does the D Leg have curvature? lime 1o {he best of my ability.
' " 13
14 A, Oh absolugdy' 1 further certify that | am not a relative,
. ? 14 employee or independent contractor of counsel of any of
15 Q. What do you mean by that, "absolutely"? the parties; nor a relative, employee or independent
. . 1% tractor of the patties involved in said action; nor
16 A Well, when you have PAassengers on there and v ?;;L::;xnginancially inlcrcs\:cd in the action; n(IJ:‘ :ioll
17 you're riding the train, they -- you get a look of 16 have any other relationship with any of the panics or
i with counsel of any of the parties invalved in the
18  surprise on some of their faces when the guideway kind 17 action that may reasonably cavse my impartiality to be
stioned
19 of disappears over the horizon and goes into the 1w i
" . ; : IN WITNESS WHEREOF, [ have hereunto scfy
20 tunnel, There's also a curve that kind of combines 15 i the County of Clatk, State of Nevada, s 865
21  with it as it goes down the, into the tunnel. So, yes, . of July, 2013, P
22 absolutely. ¥ has a curve to it. 71 —
. . : A K
23 Q. Do you have experience changing traction motor # T ST R oA
24 brushes? 23
24
25 A. Yes, 25
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